FROM PROPERTY TO PERSONHOOD [working title/subtitle]

Animal Rights, Nature's Rights, and the Law

Potential Other Titles

Animals, Nature, and the Law: The Search for Rights

Redefining Justice: The Search for Legal Recognition of Animal Rights and Nature's Rights

Preserve and Protect: Animal Rights, Nature's Rights, and the Law

Justice at the Intersections: Animal Rights, Nature's Rights, and the Law

Beyond Anthropocentrism: Legal Perspectives on Animal Rights and Nature's Rights

Nature's Claim: Legal Innovations in Protecting Ecosystems and Non-Human Life

Guardians of the Earth: The Role of Law in Upholding Rights for Animals and Nature

Exploring the Intersection of Animal Rights, Nature's Rights, and the Law

Legal Frameworks for Advancing Animal Rights and Nature's Rights: An In-depth Analysis

The Complex Nexus of Animal Rights, Nature's Rights, and the Law: An Analytical Perspective

Contributors

The authors thank the following people who were interviewed for this paper: Bhola Battarai, Shannon Biggs, Frank Bibeau, Juana Vera Delgado, Ines Franceschelli, Lori Gruen, Souparna Lahiri, Thomas Linzey, Miguel Lovera, Pablo Solón, and Joyce Tischler.

Brighter Green wishes to thank Judy Nahum, Mia MacDonald, Manny Rutinel, Amy P. Wilson, and Martin Rowe along with the many colleagues, associates, and interns who have contributed to the development of this paper, including Arati Patel, Roz Palmer, and Whitney Hoot. We also acknowledge with gratitude the Kalliopeia Foundation for their initial support of this project.

Copyright / Usage / Citation / Reference

CONTENTS

Preface 00

Introduction 00

About This Paper 00

Indigenous Cosmologies 00

The Question of Standing 00

Terminology Used and the Scope of This Paper 00

Part 1: ANIMALS AND NATURE 00

Chapter 1: Different Vantage Point, Similar Goals 00

Continuities and Discontinuities 00

Chapter 2: The Movement for Nature's Rights 00

Should Trees Have Standing? 00

Chapter 3: Animal Sentience and Welfare 00

Sentience 00

Animal Welfare in Law 00

Chapter 4: Towards Animal Rights 00

Part 2: ANIMAL RIGHTS AND THE LAW 00

Chapter 5: Property and the Campaign for Non-Human Personhood: Lessons from the United States 00

Theories of Jurisprudence 00

On Property and Personhood 00

Chapter 6: The Campaign for Legal Rights for Animals: Lessons from Outside the United States

Latin America 00

South Asia 00

Chapter 7: Animal Rights, Law, and Politics 00

Beyond the Rights Framework 00

PART 3: NATURE'S RIGHTS 00

Chapter 8: Theoretical and Legal Foundations and Approaches 00

Indigenous Nature 00

A Community of Interdependent Subjects 00

Who Speaks for Nature? 00

Chapter 9: Legitimacy for Nature's Rights—Latin America 00

Ecuador: New Constitution, New Rights, New Challenges 00

Bolivia: "The Law of Mother Earth" 00

Colombia: Not Just Hippos 00

Chapter 10: Legitimacy for Nature's Rights—From New Zealand to Asia, Africa, and Europe 00

Aotearoa New Zealand: Rights of the Whanganui River 00

India and Bangladesh: The Rights of the Ganges, Yamuna, and Turag Rivers 00

Africa: Nigeria and Uganda 00

Europe: The Mar Menor 00

Chapter 11: Nature's Rights in Towns and Municipalities and Among Native Peoples 00

The U.S.A. 00

Outside the U.S.A. 00

Native Peoples and the Rights of Nature 00

Chapter 12: "Hard Law," "Soft Law," and International Agreements 00

Harmony with Nature 00

Ecocide 00

The Earth Charter 00

The Universal Declaration of the Rights of Mother Earth 00

Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature and Rights of Nature Tribunals 00

PART 4: NATURE'S AND ANIMAL RIGHTS: COMMONALITIES AND CRITIQUES 00

Chapter 13: Animals Protected within Rights of Nature Frameworks 00

Species Protections and the Rights of Nature 00

Estrellita 00

The Blue-Fronted Parrot 00

Chapter 14: Rights of Nature and Animal Rights: Critiques and Challenges 00

Nature's Rights and Animal Rights in Conflict 00

Domesticated Versus Wild: Which Animals Belong to Us and Which to Nature? 00

Seeking Common Ground 00

PART 5: TOWARDS INCLUSIVE, RIGHTS-BASED PROTECTIONS FOR ANIMALS AND NATURE 00

Preface [to come]



Introduction

About This Paper

For two centuries, campaigners in the United States and Europe have organized, petitioned, and lobbied for legislation to improve the welfare of animals used by human beings for food, labor, clothing, sport, entertainment, or in scientific experimentation. Over the same period, activists have advocated for laws to preserve wilderness, clean up and prevent pollution, lessen environmental degradation, bring about restoration, and protect endangered species, both on land and in bodies of water.

These struggles on behalf of animal welfare and environmental protection or remediation have met with mixed success. Some species have been preserved or brought back from extinction; others have been lost forever or are still exploited. Some land has been set aside, and some destructive chemicals and harmful practices banned. But agricultural runoff continues to pollute waterways; aquifers are being drawn down; background extinction rates for animals are hundreds, perhaps thousands, times greater than the natural baseline; and farmed animals (particularly chickens) continue to be killed in staggering numbers to satisfy human appetites.

Since 1970, reports the World Wildlife Fund, wildlife populations have fallen by almost 70 percent crucial habitat has been lost,⁶ and a 2022 U.S. Department of Agriculture census shows that since 2002, the number of animals living in Concentrated Animal Feeding Operations (CAFOs), a.k.a. factory farms, in the U.S. has increased by 47 percent to 1.7 billion,⁷ in a global population of 23 billion.⁸

From Property to Personhood explores how animal rights and rights of Nature theories complement and differ from one another, and details how legal advocacy on behalf of animals and Nature have affected courts, constitutions, and municipalities around the world. The paper also presents selected case studies from a variety of nations, jurisdictions, and institutions to highlight their convergent or divergent theoretical and legal foundations.

The paper concludes with an assessment of issues where the rights of Nature and rights of animals intersect and that could—and should—be the subject of legal advocacy now and into the future. The analysis and ideas in this paper are presented in the crucial context of accelerating climate and biodiversity crises, ongoing and new violations of the rights of human communities,

the origins and consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic, and scientific and ethical research that demonstrates the essential entanglement of humans with the nonhuman world.

While the writers of *From Property to Personhood* recognize the ongoing need to improve animal welfare and lessen or reverse multiple environmental harms, their paper does *not* concern itself with the development of animal welfare legislation in recent centuries. Nor does it explore the use of direct referenda (such as ballot initiatives) to ban animal exploitation in some industries, or general attempts to make, for instance, mining less destructive or reduce the amount of water used in fracking. Instead, *From Property to Personhood* concentrates on how rights language, principles, and precedents have been enshrined in court rulings and legislation, thereby seeking to provide a detailed primer on a still nascent and radical approach to solving multiple challenges facing the planet.

With this paper, Brighter Green is continuing our work to provide a bridge that spans policy-making at the intersection of environmental and animal protection (a founding principle). Through *From Property to Personhood*, we seek to offer a resource that expands dialogue and cooperation between the theory and praxis of the rights of Nature and the rights of animals.

As radical as some of the shifts that could stem from a rights-based approach may appear, it is the paper's contention that biodiversity loss, a recent and possible future pandemic, the intensifying climate crisis, growing disruption to human and nonhuman societies due to an extractivist model of economic development¹² require just such a radical rethinking of our exploitation of animals and Nature, as much as for the continuation of civilization as for the survival of life on Earth.

Indigenous Cosmologies

In addition to examining how animal rights and the rights of Nature are reflected in, or remain distinct from, one another, *From Property to Personhood* also describes how they are different from or similar to Indigenous cosmologies, which are discussed throughout, as well as other legal and social approaches that offer an alternative vision of our obligations to, and ties within, the other-than-human world.

In framing the discussion about Indigenous cosmologies and their conceptions of human obligations to preserve this planet, the writers wish to emphasize that Indigenous peoples possess a wide variety of beliefs about animals and the natural world. Their cosmologies may involve

Earth-identified deities (such as "Pacha mama," "Mother Earth," "Mother Nature," or "Father Sun") or animals as ancestors or kinfolk of people.

As the paper demonstrates, Indigenous worldviews, beliefs, and activism are central to many contemporary rights of Nature struggles and ideas about our responsibilities toward other animals. This is the case even though Indigenous visions of humans' relationship of mutuality or kinship with animals and Nature predate by centuries the movements for Nature's rights and animal rights. Some Indigenous cosmologies may not be fully compatible with a Western rights-based legal approach toward, for instance, personhood, and may be tempered or distorted by being processed through Western legal systems and language.

Nonetheless, aspects of these cosmologies and belief systems have been incorporated into a number of national constitutions and legal structures. ¹³ Indeed, Indigenous peoples (particularly in Ecuador, Peru, and Bolivia) are increasingly included in and recognized by local, regional, and national politics and policy-making, adding a pluralistic, environmental consciousness to Left–Right political divides regarding access to natural resources, an understanding of wealth, and what is meant by sustainability, development, or justice. ¹⁴

The writers of *From Property to Personhood* argue that Indigenous cosmologies and contemporary environmental and animal rights theories are more aligned than not. This acknowledgement, the writers hope, should encourage additional scholarly, jurisprudential, and political cooperation securing the rights of Indigenous communities' and nonhumans right wherever common objectives are shared. This cooperation could include campaigns to protect critical species, habitats, and natural resources like water; and end destructive practices such as industrial animal farming (on land and in marine environments) and the wildlife trade. Ultimately, although divergences will exist, all can converge on an Earth jurisprudence that reshapes governance structures to honor the realities, values, and interests of marginalized and threatened human societies.

The Question of Standing

Within the last six decades, and informed and catalyzed by the expansion and extension of human rights over that same two-hundred-year span, legal theorists have argued for a change to the status of animals and Nature within courts of law, legislation, policy, and regulation. One area of central concern is "standing."

Locus standi or "standing" is defined in Black's Law Dictionary's as "a right of people to challenge the conduct of another person in a court." Because, as this paper will demonstrate, within the Western philosophy and jurisprudence, natural entities and nonhuman animals are not considered persons, but property, they therefore lack the standing to have a court case brought on their behalf. Not only are natural entities and nonhuman animals, therefore, denied any right to have court cases brought on their behalf, but they lack *any* rights independent of their utility to human beings. It is these two conditions for justice under the law—legal standing and intrinsic rights—that many environmental and animal rights theorists seek to establish.

Terminology Used and the Scope of This Paper

The authors of *From Property to Personhood* concentrate on recent developments in the rights of Nature and animal rights movements, as they appear in modern-day legal systems. The paper generally refers to "nonhuman animals" as "animals" for ease of reading. Following the protocol established by the United Nations' Harmony with Nature process and resolutions, "Nature" has been intentionally capitalized to illustrate that it, too, is a rights holder and not an object. ¹⁵

The paper was drafted over several years and completed in August 2024. As of the end of 2023, more than thirty-five countries have either made legal advances toward rights of Nature legislation or have projects associated with it—with many more municipalities and districts doing the same. Therefore, given the fast-evolving developments surrounding new cases and campaigns for both the rights of Nature and animals, *From Property to Personhood* should be read as introductory and non-exhaustive. It is intended for discussion and advancing conversations and collaborations. The authors welcome comments, corrections, additions, and other inputs.

PART 1 ANIMALS AND NATURE

Chapter 1

Different Vantage Point, Similar Goals

Over the last sixty years, growing numbers of activists, academics, lawyers, and judges have begun to trace common threads among the rights of animals, humans, and Nature. Laws already exist that aim to regulate the treatment or suffering of animals or to reduce ecological harms, while accepting that it is legally and morally appropriate for humans to exploit animals and natural systems for their own benefit—even if, for instance, the animal is killed or the stand of trees is logged. These laws fall under the rubric of animal welfare or environmental protection, and are not the focus of this paper.

The rights-based approach articulated by the stakeholders above extends the protection of flora and fauna beyond their perceived instrumental utility to humans. It argues that natural entities—including individual animals, individual ecosystems or features in them, like a river, entire species, and ecosystems, as well as the communities protecting and representing them—should be accorded respect and relevant and/or comparable rights to those currently possessed by individual humans and corporations within formalized municipal, state, federal, or international legal systems. Scholars and advocates envision that by providing Nature and animals with a "voice" in a court of law or in legislation or a policy provision, Nature and animals' interests would (at the least) be acknowledged and, ultimately, harm to them would be reduced or stopped altogether.

Continuities and Discontinuities

The histories of environmental and animal advocacy over two centuries remain beyond the scope of this paper. Although there have always been overlaps between these movements, the milieus and accompanying epistemologies of each have long differed, and even opposed, one another. On the whole, environmentalists privilege preserving wildlife over the concerns of domesticated animals (whether pets or livestock); species preservation over individual animal suffering; hunting as a tool of conservation versus hunting as barbaric; and raising animals used as food in regenerative or agro-ecological farming systems rather than veganism as a response to the wideranging negative effects of industrial agriculture. Leven gender has tended to define each

movement: women make up the majority of those working on behalf of animals;¹⁷ men the majority of environmentalists.¹⁸

Amid these oppositional binaries, recurring patterns have asserted themselves. Both philosophical traditions and movements have conservative and radical strains, and both strike moralistic overtones: with cruelty to individual animals being, at least to the eighteenth century British satirist William Hogarth, a sign of civic and psychological degeneration, as well as a degradation of manliness. Within the transcendentalist traditions of nineteenth-century American environmentalism, the great outdoors were viewed as offering moral uplift. For Theodore Roosevelt and others, the outdoorsman was the definition of health, manliness, and the epitome of democracy. Both movements remain overwhelmingly white and middle-class; this is particularly the case for those who are considered the writers of the founding texts or who became their influential figures. And, beginning in the 1960s, both evolved a set of ideas that were intended to ignite and support more radical and systemic opposition to the continued exploitation of animals and Nature.

Chapter 2

The Movement for Nature's Rights

The publication of the book *Silent Spring* by Rachel Carson in 1963 is often cited as the birth of modern environmentalism in the U.S.²³ Astronaut William Anders' "Earthrise" photo taken from Apollo VIII in December 1968²⁴ was among the inspirations for the first Earth Day, which took place in the United States on April 22 1970.²⁵ This in turn led to a raft of environmental measures signed into law by President Richard Nixon: the National Environmental Policy Act (January 1970); the Clean Air Act (December 1970); the Legacy of Parks Program (August 1971); the Clean Water Act; the Marine Mammal Protection Act; the Marine Protection, Research, and Sanctuaries Act (all October 1972); and the Endangered Species Act (December 1973). To oversee implementation and enforcement of these new laws, a new department of the U.S. government was established, the Environmental Protection Agency (December 1972).

These legislative advances reflected growing international concern over unfolding environmental devastation around the world. March 1972 saw the publication of the book *The Limits to Growth*, by a team of researchers at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology in the United States. The book's lead author was Donella H. Meadows and she and her co-authors argued that humankind could create "a society in which he [*sic*] can live indefinitely on earth if he imposes limits on himself and his production of material goods to achieve a state of global equilibrium with population and production in carefully selected balance."²⁶

In June of 1972, the United Nations held the first Conference on the Human Environment in Stockholm,²⁷ which issued a landmark declaration calling for the preservation of the environment for future generations . . . of humans.²⁸ The conference led to the founding of the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), located in Nairobi, Kenya.

Should Trees Have Standing?

It was in this global context that Christopher Stone, a professor of law at the University of Southern California in the U.S., published a law review article, "Should Trees Have Standing? Toward Legal Rights for Natural Objects."²⁹ Stone's article is considered a major text whose concepts and arguments informed the creation of a movement in support of the rights of Nature

(or environmental rights, earth rights, and wild law, among other names). It also offers striking observations on the rights of animals within natural settings.

Stone's essay also arose amid several legal challenges filed in U.S. courts on behalf of Nature. These included the case *Sierra Club v. Morton*, which sought to enjoin the Walt Disney Company from building a ski resort inside the Sequoia National Forest in California. The Sierra Club, an environmental organization, argued that the size and building of the resort would damage part of the forest. A district court issued an injunction against the development, which an appeals court overturned on the grounds that the Sierra Club had not demonstrated that it or its members would be directly affected by the development. In other words, the Sierra Club did not have legal standing to bring the lawsuit, and so lost the case.

The Sierra Club appealed and the case reached the U.S. Supreme Court. There, in 1972, the justices found 4–3 against the organization, agreeing with the decision of the appellate court (only seven votes were cast, since Justices Lewis Powell, Jr. and William Rehnquist recused themselves). In a dissenting opinion, Justice Harry Blackmun wrote that the Sierra Club should be allowed to amend its complaint so it fit within the standing doctrine; otherwise, he added, courts should expand the standing doctrine. Justice William Brennan, Jr. agreed with Blackmun's legal view.

In his own dissent, Justice William O. Douglas, who had read Stone's essay, was bolder in calling for an evolution in U.S. jurisprudence. His dissent was read widely in U.S. legal and environmental communities and has informed some of the subsequent theories of how to protect nature in courts of law. Given its seminal nature, we explore the paper in some detail here.

Stone asserted that natural resources, through human representation, should have standing to sue for their protection:

The critical question of "standing" would be simplified and also put neatly in focus if we fashioned a federal rule that allowed environmental issues to be litigated before federal agencies or federal courts in the name of the inanimate object about to be despoiled, defaced, or invaded by roads and bulldozers and where injury is the subject of public outrage.³⁰

He added: "Those who have that intimate relation with the inanimate object about to be injured, polluted, or otherwise despoiled are its legitimate spokesmen."³¹ The reason was clear:

Then there will be assurances that all of the forms of life which [the ecosystem] represents will stand before the court—the pileated woodpecker as well as the coyote and bear, the lemmings as well as the trout in the streams. Those inarticulate members of the ecological group cannot speak. But those people who have so frequented the place as to know its values and wonders will be able to speak for the entire ecological community.³²

In "Should Trees Have Standing?", Stone argues along lines that will be familiar to scholars of other struggles for rights—including those of animals. He observes that, among human beings, who possesses legal rights has changed over time as women and the formerly enslaved fought to claim them. He states that persons (such as infants or those are mentally impaired or comatose) who cannot claim legal rights for themselves have nonetheless been endowed with them; and he reminds readers that *legal* rights have been conferred on nonhumans (such as trusts, corporations, and seafaring vessels).³³

Stone acknowledges that at each stage of this extension, rights have appeared (and continue to appear) "unthinkable" to some:

The fact is, that each time there is a movement to confer rights onto some new "entity," the proposal is bound to sound odd or frightening or laughable. This is partly because until the rightless thing receives its rights, we cannot see it as anything but a thing for the use of "us"—those who are holding rights at the time.

He recognizes this resistance is partly a consequence of most human societies' interests in reframing the assumptions not only about what the object without rights *is*, but what or who that object is *for*:

There is something of a seamless web involved: there will be resistance to giving the thing "rights" until it can be seen and valued for itself; yet, it is hard to see it

and value it for itself until we can bring ourselves to give it "rights"—which is almost inevitably going to sound inconceivable to a large group of people.

Stone goes on to say that conferring rights on Nature doesn't mean enabling a tree to vote, or that humans can never be allowed to utilize natural resources. Instead, he claims, the rights should satisfy three features:

[F]irst, that the thing can institute legal actions *at its behest*; second, that in determining the granting of legal relief, the court must take *injury to it* into account; and, third, that relief must run to the *benefit of it*. (Italics in the original)

Stone admits that these three facets might sound strange. A standard lawsuit regarding, say, the pollution of a stream, he adds, would focus on one set of rights-holders (i.e., humans) who were affected downstream by the actions of another set of rights-holders (i.e., humans) upstream. "What does not weigh in the balance," he writes, "is the damage to the stream, its fish and turtles and 'lower' life. So long as the natural environment itself is rightless," he continues, "these are not matters for judicial cognizance." In other words, without rights, the stream and the biota dependent on it are incidental to the legal case being brought, and therefore to its outcome.

As a remedy, Stone proposes a legal guardian for the "natural object." In the case of a lake, for instance, that guardian would gather evidence of the pollution, and make arguments that elucidate the immediate wrong and the broader services provided by the lake—not only for those immediately affected, whether human or otherwise, but for future generations, whether human or otherwise. Nor should those injuries be confined to material losses, Stone argues, but the social, ecological, aesthetic, and losses intrinsic to the lake *itself*:

The guardian would urge before the court injuries not presently cognizable—the death of eagles and inedible crabs, the suffering of sea lions, the loss from the face of the earth of species of commercially valueless birds, the disappearance of a wilderness area.

By way of reparation, Stone suggests the convicted entity would pay to make the lake whole, or (if no longer possible) protect an equivalent area elsewhere. Money could be set aside in a trust to repair or conserve the ecosystem, and prior or further harm could be prevented through assessments of potential environmental damage.

Stone accepts that it is entirely possible for the law to take into consideration harm to Nature without conferring rights upon it. However, he states, conferring rights would lead to a significant rhetorical and conceptual shift, even if those "rights" may be ill-defined. Judges would be more inclined, he observes, "to interpret rules such as those of burden of proof far more liberally from the point of the environment." New ways of thinking and "new insights [would] come to be explored and developed." A "viable body of law" could emerge, and the public would be more likely to support legislation that protected the environment.

A further reason to consider the value of legal standing for Nature, Stone adds, in a section entitled "The Psychic and Socio-Psychic Aspects," is more speculative. It may be prudential to protect Nature now, he says, since it may prove valuable to us—indeed, existentially so—in the future:

The earth's very atmosphere is threatened with frightening possibilities: absorption of sunlight, upon which the entire life cycle depends, may be diminished; the oceans may warm (increasing the "greenhouse effect" of the atmosphere), melting the polar ice caps, and destroying our great coastal cities; the portion of the atmosphere that shields us from dangerous radiation may be destroyed.

The far-reaching social changes of climate change should, Stone evaluates, "involve us in a serious reconsideration of our consciousness towards the environment." They will require, he notes, policies that reduce over-consumption and (in an argument reflective of the concerns of the times³⁴) human overpopulation. More, he concludes, they will require "a myth that can fit our growing body of knowledge of geophysics, biology and the cosmos."

As laid out by Stone, and evident from the excerpts from his essay quoted here, the rights of Nature extend to individual animals as well as biomes and ecosystems that contain many species, even though they may not constitute "animal rights" as articulated by Tom Regan in that

they are not "subjects of a life." (These ideas will be discussed in the next chapter.) That said, as Stone makes clear through his examples and Douglas observes in his dissent in *Sierra Club v*. *Morton*, the rights of Nature subsume animal rights as a function of the embeddedness of the animal within the ecosystem.

This vision of animals' rights within an ecosystem was articulated three decades later by South African legal scholar Cormac Cullinan in his book, *Wild Law: A Manifesto for Earth*: "The rights of each being are limited by the rights of other beings to the extent necessary to maintain the integrity, balance, and health of the communities within which it exists." ³⁵

As Cullinan's argument suggests, conflicts regarding rights may arise when an animal's right to exist clashes with that of the ecosystem as a whole, and/or other animals in that ecosystem. This is especially the case when the presence of non-native or domesticated livestock threaten the presumed wildness or integrity of that ecosystem. These conflicts are discussed in [SECTION XX] of *From Property to Personhood*.

Chapter 3

Animal Sentience and Welfare

In order to consider whether animals possess rights that may legally protect them from harm at human hands, it is necessary to do two things. First, to acknowledge that animals have the capacity to feel pain or undergo suffering: that they are, indeed, sentient (from the Latin *sentire*, to feel or perceive). Secondly, it is necessary to determine the extent of the harm. In both instances, the results of human inquiry have thrown up mixed results for animals.

Sentience

Since antiquity, philosophers have acknowledged that at least some animals are sentient, and these ideas have been echoed or drawn from various texts: such as proscriptions in the Hebrew scriptures³⁶ and the Hindu Vedas,³⁷ Buddhist emperor Ashoka's commandments for animal protection.³⁸

In the last several decades, scientists have begun to observe sentience in a wider variety of animals, and to extend its scope beyond simple pain or pleasure. Indeed, D. M. Broom, writing in the *Encyclopedia of Animal Behavior*, defines sentience as meaning an individual's "capacity to experience one or more of the various states we call feelings," which include "awareness and cognitive ability."

However, the French philosopher and mathematician René Descartes (1596–1650) famously declared animals' reactions to stimuli no more reflective of an actual state of consciousness than automata.³⁹ And, during the twentieth century, according to Ian Duncan, a scholar of animal welfare, behavioral psychologists ("behaviorists") such as J. B. Watson and B. F. Skinner, considered internal states of mind or sensation to be impossible to measure or quantify—unless there was clear evidence of it through behavior. Thus, according to Watson, they dropped from their scientific vocabulary subjective terms such as *sensation*, *perception*, *image*, *desire*, and even *thinking* and *emotion*, with hugely adverse consequences for nonhuman animals.

Duncan observes that the behaviorists' very parsimonious estimation of how pain or pleasure could manifest itself in humans influenced ethologists, who "restricted their considerations [of animals] to observable behaviour" and avoided assigning emotions or feelings

to it.⁴⁰ The inevitable result was a downgrading of sentience as a measurable, let alone a genuine expression of an animal's well-being.

By the mid-1970s, Duncan's scholarship shows, field science in animals began to question the behaviorist model as a means of assessing interior experiences. Following the publication of Donald Griffin's *The Question of Animal Awareness* in 1976, and undoubtedly influenced by the research of primatologists such as Jane Goodall, Roger and Deborah Fouts, and many other researchers' observations of additional species of animals, science began to take seriously animals' inner lives. Scholars and researchers now widely (if not universally) recognize sentience in an expanding number of animal species.⁴¹

The recognition that animals are sentient has made its way into the language used by jurisdictions in regard to animal protection. Countries such as Lithuania, Malta, Aotearoa New Zealand, and Colombia, among states and cities, have acknowledged that animals are sentient. Other jurisdictions, such as Germany, Austria, the Netherlands, Switzerland, and the Czech Republic have stated in their laws that animals are not things. And, according to lawyer Amy P. Wilson, co-founder of Animal Law Reform South Africa, in her 2021 article "Inter-Earth Rights," some countries, such as Portugal, Slovakia, Turkey, and Spain, "have accorded the status of 'living creatures' or 'beings' to non-human animals or similar such terms."

Animal Welfare in Law

Within what would become the United States, the first written law determining animal welfare was Commonwealth of Massachusetts' 1641 "body of liberties," which orders that "no man shall exercise any tyranny or cruelty towards any brute creatures which are usually kept for man's use." The first piece of modern animal welfare legislation the Cruel Treatment of Cattle Act, was passed in 1822 by the British parliament, and the first Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals (SPCA) was set up in the U.K. in 1825 to prosecute those who violated the Act's provisions.

As the word "use" in the "body of liberties," and the title and preamble to the 1822 legislation suggest, these laws assume that humans can use these animals and that there is an *appropriate* treatment for them, whatever that might mean to whomever wishes to prosecute or defend that treatment. (The term frequently applied within much other animal welfare legislation

is "unnecessary suffering,")⁴⁴ By man's "use" it is assumed that it is appropriate to exploit cattle for labor and the provision of milk and butter, and to eat their flesh and skin them for leather.

Given those inherent ambiguities within animal welfare legislation, the use of legislation and the courts by those seeking protections for animals has not been without risk. Legal judgments, maintain some scholars, as well as the legislation from which the courts derive those judgments, can entrench a particular use of animals as normative or customary. This contravenes the larger goal of enacting the regulation, or constraining, let alone abolishing, an industry or a practice that inflicts regular *and* irregular harms against nonhuman animals.

A recent example of this jeopardy in action is where undercover activists have documented animal abuse in factory farms, stockyards, and slaughterhouses. Many individual offenders, usually low-wage workers, have been successfully prosecuted. But the industry's "standard practices," which involve systemic cruelty, not only continue, but may in fact be reinforced, precisely because, unlike the actions that *have* been prosecuted, they are not, by definition, exceptional or egregious.⁴⁵

Since in the Western legal tradition, nonhuman animals have generally been considered property, legal redress involving an animal has often, until recently, taken the form of compensating the animal's "owner" for material, physical, or psychological harm done by, or to, that animal.

That distinction is now breaking down, as courts in North America and elsewhere begin to recognize that, while not exactly the same as humans, animals are neither pieces of furniture nor corporations. For instance, the family dog's interests may now be considered in the case of a divorce settlement; animals can now be provided for in trusts and wills, with the will's executor legally obligated to carry out the wishes of the testator; and courts can now order the protection of an animal in situations of domestic abuse.⁴⁶

Nonetheless, as will be noted in the next chapter, the protection from "unnecessary cruelty" and the extension of certain protections to companion animals do not go as far as required of animal rights.

Chapter 4

Towards Animal Rights

The exact origin of the term "animal rights" is unknown, but a salient early use of the word "rights" can be found in a satirical pamphlet by British philosopher Thomas Taylor (a pseudonym) published in the revolutionary year of 1792 and entitled *A Vindication of the Rights of Brutes*. Taylor wrote the work in reaction to evolving calls for an expansion of human rights, embodied in writing by British feminist philosopher Mary Wollstonecraft's *A Vindication of the Rights of Women* (1792), which was a follow-up both to her *A Vindication of the Rights of Man* (1790), and the British political theorist Thomas Paine's *The Rights of Man* (1791).

Taylor's aim was to protect aristocratic male privilege, especially in the wake of the upheavals to the established order caused by the French and American revolutions. In his pamphlet, Taylor suggested that if you considered the capabilities of women to be on a par with men, then logic demanded extending rights to animals—since animals could also reason, communicate, and experience pain. It is ironic that one of the most forceful defenses for the rights of animals sought not to advance those rights, but to attack an idea as manifestly ridiculous as extending rights to women.

Other eighteenth-century writers who explored on humans' relationships with nonhuman animals were influenced by German philosopher Immanuel Kant's observation that harm to animals was wrong because it tended to coarsen human behavior toward their own species.

American priest Herman Daggett employed such reasoning in his book *The Rights of Animals* (1792), arguing that humans should be kind to animals if they cared about their own morality.⁴⁷

According to U.S. historian Bernard Unti, animal advocates have employed the word "rights" over three centuries to mean, interchangeably, both the right for an animal "not to be abused" and the right "not to be used." For instance, British author William Drummond's *The Rights of Animals, and Man's Obligation to Treat Them with Humanity* (1838) called for restricting live experimentation on animals, but justified meat-eating and hunting. Evoking parallels with Wollstonecraft's and Paine's ideas, British author and Egyptologist Henry Salt's *Animals' Rights Considered in Relation to Social Progress* (1892) argued that animal rights were an extension of the "great liberating movements" that had occurred a hundred years prior to his

book's publication (e.g., the French Revolution). Turning Taylor's ideas on their head, Salt wrote that the "main principle" was clear:

If "rights" exist at all—and both feeling and usage indubitably prove that they do exist—they cannot be consistently awarded to men and denied to animals, since the same sense of justice and compassion apply in both cases.

This statement, continued Salt, presented a manifest commitment to justice:

It is of little use to claim "rights" for animals in a vague general way, if with the same breath we explicitly show our determination to subordinate those rights to anything and everything that can be construed into a human "want."⁴⁹

Some seventy years later after Salt's book was published, at a period of revolutionary social change like that of the 1780s and 1790s, the animal protection movement rediscovered animal rights. The shift was partly initiated by Rachel Carson, who in 1964, a year after the publication of *Silent Spring*, contributed a foreword to *Animal Machines: The New Factory Farming Industry* by British writer Ruth Harrison. *Animal Machines* was the first book to draw attention to the increasing industrialization and intensification of the farming of animals and its consequences. The following year, British novelist Brigid Brophy wrote an essay for the London *Times* called "The Rights of Animals," in which she observed: "Only in relation to the next animal can civilised humans persuade themselves that they have absolute and arbitrary rights—that they may do anything whatever that they can get away with."

Five years later, the British psychologist Richard Ryder coined the term *speciesism* to describe discrimination against nonhuman animals solely on the basis they do not belong to our species. A year after that, in 1971, an anthology of essays on the philosophical underpinnings of ethical concern for animals, *Animals, Men and Morals: An Inquiry into the Maltreatment of Non-Humans*, edited by philosophers Roslind and Stanley Godlovitch with John Harris, was published in the U.K., to little interest and few sales. Ryder and the Godlovitches were members of the small, Ryder-titled "Oxford Group" of post-graduates studying at the University of Oxford who shared an interest in human (mal)treatment of animals and remedies for it.⁵⁰

Also studying at Oxford at the time was Peter Singer, an Australian moral philosopher and friend of the Godlovitches, who wrote a review of *Animals, Men and Morals*, which was published in the *New York Review of Books* in May 1973. That review formed the basis of Singer's groundbreaking book *Animal Liberation* (1975), which drew readers' attention to the cruelty toward animals and the scale of their exploitation and suffering in scientific experiments and on factory farms (as Harrison had done a decade earlier). Singer's approach echoed the utilitarian philosophy of Jeremy Bentham (1748–1832), who had written in *Introduction to the Principles of Morals and Legislation* (1780/1789):

It may come one day to be recognized, that the number of legs, the villosity of the skin, or the termination of the os sacrum, are reasons equally insufficient for abandoning a sensitive being to the same fate. What else is it that should trace the insuperable line? Is it the faculty of reason, or perhaps, the faculty for discourse? . . . The question is not, Can they reason? nor, Can they talk? but, Can they suffer? Why should the law refuse its protection to any sensitive being?

The most substantive contemporary case for animals' possessing rights—in terms of the "right not to be used"—was elaborated by American moral philosopher Tom Regan. Singer and Regan collaborated to edit an anthology, *Animal Rights and Human Obligations*, published in 1976. The following year, a group of philosophers and activists gathered in Cambridge, England, for the first Conference on Animal Rights. In 1983, Regan published his full-length work called *The Case for Animal Rights*, which elucidated the concept of animal rights and the obligations that recognizing those rights put on human societies. These obligations included not consuming animals for food or for their fur, not using them in scientific experimentation, and not hunting or trapping them.

Case argues that certain nonhuman animals, particularly mammals over a year in age,⁵¹ are what Regan calls "subjects of a life." He writes:

Individuals are subjects of a life if they are able to perceive and remember; if they have beliefs, desires, and preferences; if they are able to act intentionally in pursuit of their desires or goals; if they are sentient and have an emotional life; if

they have a sense of the future, including a sense of their own future; if they have a psychophysical identity over time; and if they have an individual experiential welfare that is logically independent of their utility for, and the interests of, others.⁵²

As such, Regan states, animals are entitled to have their natural rights honored: to thrive, live among conspecifics, and not to be tortured or killed irrespective of their utility or lack thereof to others. Far from concerning ourselves with a weighing-up of our interests against theirs, or assessing relative capacities to suffer, Regan suggests that an individual's inherent value should not, *pace* Cormac Cullinan and unless absolutely necessary, be sacrificed for the well-being of the biota as a whole.

Both Singer and Regan⁵³ and many subsequent moral and legal animal theorists writing in the twentieth and twenty-first centuries use arguments familiar from Stone's essay: that the ability to use language, to express preferences, or even to be a human person are *not* intrinsic to having interests or being a rights-holder. They also draw upon new discoveries by ethologists and animal psychologists who have observed ever-increasing number of species, including fish and cephalopods, engaging in complex social behaviors; demonstrating wide-ranging and advanced states of cognition and consciousness; and possessing the ability to plan and deceive, as well as shape and adapt to their environments.

Also significantly, given how Stone argues for the expansion of legal rights for Nature within the construct of the expansion of rights for marginalized people and women, Singer declares speciesism as illogical and morally objectionable as a reason for discrimination as are racism and sexism. Regan, echoing Henry Salt's idea of animal rights as a marker and function of social progress, makes a similar claim:

The case for animal rights shows that the animal rights movement is a part of, not antagonistic to, the human rights movement. The theory that rationally grounds the rights of animals also grounds the rights of humans. Thus those involved in the animal rights movement are partners in the struggle to secure respect for human rights—the rights of women, for example, or minorities, or workers.⁵⁴

In the ensuing decades, Regan's work has been built upon and contested as it informs and influences a range of philosophers, ethicists, legal scholars, political theorists, and advocates working globally in a variety of disciplines, including animal sentience, animal dignity, animal justice, and rights in multispecies communities, among many others. How the theoretical vision of animal rights has fared in courts of law, in legislation, as well as objections to a rights-based approach from within philosophical and legal scholarship on and advocacy for animals, will be discussed in the next part.

PART 2 ANIMAL RIGHTS AND THE LAW

Chapter 5

Property and the Campaign for Nonhuman Personhood: Lessons from the United States

Theories of Jurisprudence

When deciding how or whether to bring a case to court, lawyers are necessarily constrained by the structure of the legal system in the jurisdictions within which they operate, as well as the jurisprudential theories or predispositions of the judges or courts within which their case will be tried. As the following chapters will demonstrate, which cases under which system of law and in which jurisdiction around the world may determine very different outcomes for animals.

For instance, the effect of a court ruling may differ significantly based on whether the jurisdiction uses a common law or a civil law system. The former, which is dominant in Anglophone countries or countries that have inherited British legal codes from the colonial era, mainly relies on case law, which is derived from published judicial opinions from higher courts. Civil law jurisdictions, by contrast, which are found in most European countries and in South America, rely predominantly on codified statutes, i.e. laws passed by a legislative body.

Some jurisdictions combine systems, and may include customary, religious, and Indigenous law, among others, that inform and impact governance decisions. For example, countries like South Africa have a mixed common law and civil law system, as well as customary law. India mixes common law with religious and customary law; China mixes common law along with religious and customary law.⁵⁵

Another necessary consideration to bringing a case is what the judge's jurisprudential philosophy is. Some judges, in making their decisions about the rights of animals, respond more to precedent while others consider a range of factors—such as tradition, their society's sacred scriptures, or even how much they are predisposed to consider animals as beings rather than as legal "objects." Generally speaking, the term *legal formalism* speaks to the former; *legal realism* to the latter.

Advocates and scholars who consider themselves "legal realists" argue that the personal values, social context, and presumed repercussions influence judges' decisions. This may be more inherent in systems of laws where rules may be vague, ambiguous, or even contradictory, or a judge is given latitude to exercise discretion. "Legal formalists," by contrast, prefer or

require judges to apply specifically defined concepts or precise readings of statutes, and to come to conclusions through a logical and objective process of deduction.⁵⁶

Within courts of law, the opinions of legal realist judges may attempt to align regularity and predictability on the one hand with the promotion of justice and social welfare on the other.⁵⁷ This approach may vary significantly based on the social context and the judge's values, knowledge, and perspectives. Nonetheless, legal realism can help predict whether in cases where a common law ruling from a high court may significantly affect animals, courts may refrain from issuing drastic rulings so as to conform with overarching values. These could include prudence and stability, or prevailing views of animals' subordinate status in human societies. This distinction may explain why many noteworthy rulings for animal rights have occurred in civil law jurisdictions and municipal and state courts.

Legal realism is often caricatured by the saying that "justice is what the judge ate for breakfast," implying that subliminal factors, temperament, and mood may influence a decision in material ways. In the animal rights context, as Matthew Liebman, Associate Professor and Chair of the Justice for Animals Program at the University of San Francisco, notes, the situation may be more accurately rendered as "justice is *who* the judge ate for breakfast." Whether they are a legal realist or legal formalist, a judge may have baked-in suppositions of not only what certain animals are *for*, but that "unnecessary suffering" is the only frame of reference for a decision, rather than any abstract right. Indeed, whether the judge thinks of an animal as a "who" (i.e. an individual, sentient being) and not an "it" (i.e. a piece of property) may also factor into their decision-making.

Predicting how a judge will rule, therefore, requires understanding that, for all their claims of impartiality and logical analysis, judges are subject to paradigms, values, pressures, and norms. These may weigh heavily against paradigm-shifting approaches to law such as those proposed by advocates for animal rights and Nature's rights. At the same time, a small but growing number of judges seem, based on recent rulings or dissents (some discussed here), open to considering extending rights to nonhuman animals and entities like rivers, forests, and even Nature as a whole.

On Property and Personhood

Since the early 1990s, lawyers and legal scholars have explored different theoretical foundations for how the rights of animals could be reflected in modern law. These include the approach of Steven Wise of the Nonhuman Rights Project to attaining full personhood for certain animals⁵⁹ and the efforts of law professor Gary Francione of Rutgers University to end the prevailing property status of nonhuman animals.⁶⁰ Francione is blunt on the issue:

As long as animals are human property, the principle of equal consideration can never apply to them (just as it could not apply to slaves), and animals will necessarily remain as nothing more than things that possess no morally significant interests.⁶¹

Cass Sunstein, professor at Harvard Law School in the U.S., is less emphatic. He posits that if we "understand 'rights' to be legal protection against harm, then many animals already do have rights, and the idea of animal rights is not terribly controversial." The challenge, he notes, is that various anti-cruelty statutes in state and federal law (in the U.S.) are unevenly enforced—in that it is impermissible to do to a companion animal, for instance, what is routinely done to farmed animals. ⁶², ⁶³ Furthermore, as legal scholars Marianne Sullivan and David Wolfson have catalogued, industrial animal farming routinely avoids criminal prosecution for animal cruelty by claiming their activities are "customary," "common," "normal," or "accepted." Or they ensure that, in the case of their slaughter, poultry (which constitute over 95 percent of all animals raised for food in the U.S.) are exempt from federal anti-cruelty legislation. ⁶⁴ In essence, these animals are not considered animals.

It is partly out of concern to destabilize assumptions about the property status of animals, and their still prevalent legal designation as a "thing" under the law, that some legal experts are arguing for the personhood of the animal under the law. They have reason to query this notion since "things" have been granted legal personhood. The U.S. Supreme Court ruled in 1886 that corporations were "persons" entitled to the equal protections, as spelled out in the 14th Amendment to the Constitution. Ships were granted such status not merely because they sailed between jurisdictions, but according to Bryant Smith writing in the *Yale Law Journal* in January 1928, because

the ship, a kind of a man, takes on a personality, acquires volition, power to contract, sue and be sued. If it must have some of the qualities of human beings to adapt itself to the novel situation and avoid embarrassment both to itself and to the court, the law can readily bestow them by the simple process of attribution.⁶⁶

Achieving such personhood status for animals was the goal of the late lawyer Steven Wise, who in 1996 founded the Center for Expansion of Fundamental Rights, which was renamed the Nonhuman Rights Project (NhRP) in 2012.⁶⁷

NhRP has filed a number of cases in U.S. courts on individual animals' behalf. These lawsuits have two main purposes: to seek redress for harms done to the animals themselves and to test how ready courts are to apply legal principles to animals that have applied only to humans, corporations, ships, and (in India) idols.⁶⁸

Rather than enforcing the nonhuman animal's interest through a human with standing to bring a legal case, the NhRP approach attempts to confer legal personhood to the nonhuman animal through habeas corpus lawsuits, several of which are described here. These cases demonstrate the difficulty of protecting nonhuman animals through a rights-based approach.

In 2013, NhRP filed an initial petition to the New York State Supreme Court in Suffolk County for a common law writ of habeas corpus on behalf of Hercules and Leo, two chimpanzees used for research by the New Iberia Research Center (NIRC) at the University of Louisiana, Lafayette. Hercules and Leo were then being "leased" from the NIRC by the Department of Anatomical Sciences of Stony Brook University, part of the New York state university system. *Habeas corpus* (in the original Latin, "you shall have the body") requires someone under arrest to appear in court or in front of a judge and prosecutors to submit evidence that would justify their continued detention. If these conditions are insufficient, the prisoner should be released—exactly the legal argument NhRP was making.

Initially, the NhRP's case was dismissed, but after they filed an appeal, in 2015, Justice Barbara Jaffe issued a writ of habeas corpus and ordered New York's Attorney General's office to defend Stony Brook University's right to detain the two chimps. This court decision, granting a hearing to determine the lawfulness of a nonhuman animal's detainment, was the first of its kind in the U.S.⁶⁹

A few days after her initial ruling, Justice Jaffe removed the language granting a writ of habeas corpus to Hercules and Leo, but required the hearing to go ahead—another first in a U.S. courtroom. Ultimately, Justice Jaffe denied the petition, but noted in her ruling that, "The similarities between chimpanzees and humans inspire the empathy felt for a beloved pet. Efforts to extend legal rights to chimpanzees are thus understandable—someday they may even succeed. Courts, however, are slow to embrace change, and occasionally seem reluctant to engage in broader, more inclusive interpretations of the law."

Then, quoting former U.S. Supreme Court Justice Anthony Kennedy, she added: "Times can blind us to certain truths and later generations can see that laws once thought necessary and proper in fact serve only to oppress." Justice Jaffe's ruling also affirmed that a person or a corporation (in this case, the NhRP), did have standing to bring a legal case on behalf of an animal and did not have to claim or prove an injury to human interests to do so. 71

Although the case on behalf of Hercules and Leo failed, the chimpanzees received a modicum of justice and their detention was ended. Soon after the ruling, Stony Brook University announced it would stop using Hercules and Leo in research and, after several years of extensive advocacy by NhRP and its partners, Hercules and Leo were transferred to the Project Chimps sanctuary in Morganton, Georgia.

NhRP's first petition for a common law writ of habeas corpus for an animal was also filed in 2013 in New York state court, on behalf of two privately owned chimpanzees named Tommy and Kiko. Tommy lived alone in a cage on a used trailer lot, and Kiko inhabited a storefront cage. Although the case drew considerable media attention and some sympathy from the presiding New York State Supreme Court judge, he denied the habeas petition. After several more years of litigation, the New York State Court of Appeals denied NhRP's motion to appeal. This was a precedent Justice Jaffe cited in her ruling (above). Kiko died in 2016, followed by Tommy in 2022; both were still held in captivity.⁷²

Securing legal rights for an individual animal can be stymied by existing animal welfare statutes, as was the case in another habeas corpus challenge brought by NhRP. In 2018, NhRP sought a writ of habeas corpus in New York State Supreme Court for Happy, a wild-born Asian elephant living alone in an enclosure at the Bronx Zoo in New York City. The court rejected the petition. Its judgment rested partially on the grounds that current state and federal legal protections *should* have been enough to provide for the elephant's welfare. In other words, the

existence of welfare laws (minimal as they were) served to prove that whether Happy had rights or not was immaterial to her ultimate well-being.⁷³

After NhRP sought a temporary restraining order to prevent the zoo from removing Happy from New York state, and therefore the court's jurisdiction, state Supreme Court hearings were held on the case in 2019 and 2020. However, in a 2020 ruling rejecting the habeas corpus petition by five votes to two, Justice Alison Tuitt wrote for the majority that the law and precedent constrained the remedy:

Regrettably, . . . this court is bound by the legal precedent set by the Appellate Division when it held that animals are not "persons" entitled to rights and protections afforded by the writ of habeas corpus."⁷⁴

The NhRP then appealed to the state's highest court, the Court of Appeals, the first U.S. state high court to hear an animal rights case. In 2022, the Court, in a 5–2 decision, denied the appeal. On behalf of the majority, then Chief Judge Janet DiFiore wrote:

While no one disputes the impressive capabilities of elephants, we reject petitioner's arguments that it is entitled to seek the remedy of habeas corpus on Happy's behalf. Habeas corpus is a procedural vehicle intended to secure the liberty rights of human beings who are unlawfully restrained, not nonhuman animals.⁷⁵

A motion to reargue the case was denied and Happy remains in the Bronx Zoo, the only elephant still held captive there. Although none of these habeas corpus challenges brought in U.S. courts on behalf of an animal have yet been successful, much as with U.S. Supreme Court Justice Douglas's dissent in *Sierra Club v. Morton*, the dissenting judgments offer insight into the potential direction of travel for the legal status of at least some animals.

In the case of Happy, the second judge to dissent was Rowan D. Wilson, who in 2023 was appointed Chief Judge of the New York Court of Appeals, succeeding Judge Janet DiFiore. Wilson wrote that the Court of Appeals should have recognized "Happy's right to petition for her

liberty, not because she is a wild animal who is not meant to be caged and displayed, but because the rights we confer on others define who we are as a society."⁷⁶

In the case of the chimpanzees Tommy and Kiko, Eugene M. Fahey, Associate Judge of the New York Court of Appeals, pointed to an attitude shift toward nonhuman animals. Fahey argued that the question of an animal's non-legal personhood posed "a deep dilemma of ethics and policy that demands our attention." Referencing Regan's *Case for Animal Rights* (pp. 248–250), he continued:

To treat a chimpanzee as if he or she had no right to liberty protected by habeas corpus is to regard the chimpanzee as entirely lacking independent worth, as a mere resource for human use, a thing the value of which consists exclusively in its usefulness to others. Instead, we should consider whether a chimpanzee is an individual with inherent value who has the right to be treated with respect.

He added that it was only a matter of time before a writ of habeas would be granted to a nonhuman animal and he seemed to welcome that likely future when he wrote the following in his dissent:

The issue whether a nonhuman animal has a fundamental right to liberty protected by the writ of habeas corpus is profound and far-reaching. It speaks to our relationship with all the life around us. Ultimately, we will not be able to ignore it. While it may be arguable that a chimpanzee is not a "person," there is no doubt that it is not merely a thing.⁷⁷

In 2022, the NhRP filed a lawsuit for habeas corpus relief on behalf of three elephants—Amahle, Nolwazi, and Mabu—at the Fresno Zoo in California. On December 13, 2023, the California Supreme Court denied the petition. Nonetheless, in September 2023, the city of Ojai, California, became the first municipality to recognize the habeas corpus rights of a nonhuman species—in this case, elephants.

Chapter 6

The Campaign for Legal Rights for Animals: Lessons from Latin America and Asia

Courts and legislatures in non-Western countries, particularly those in the global South, have been more sympathetic to animals' independent rights to seek redress, including involving habeas corpus. A number of these cases, one of which was adjudicated nearly two decades ago, are described below. 80 Nearly all had as plaintiffs either primates, wild cats, or elephants—all large, charismatic mammals for whom humans from many societies hold a strong affinity.

Latin America

In 2005, a writ of habeas corpus was filed on behalf of Suíca, a chimpanzee who was confined in a cage at the municipal zoo in the city of Salvador, Brazil. The judge accepted the case in order to provoke debate about whether an animal could be illegally detained, but did not grant habeas corpus, since the chimpanzee died during the hearing.⁸¹

Some Brazilian legal scholars see considerable potential for advancing animals' rights in the Brazilian constitution, particularly due to Article 225, para 1, item VII. This article "mandates that all practices, which represent a risk to the ecological function, cause the extinction of species or subject animals to cruelty shall be prohibited by law." According to Brazilian legal scholar and advocate Carolina Maciel, the provisions in Article 225 allow for animal abuse or harm to be challenged through criminal, administrative, and/or civil proceedings. 82

In 2017, the Argentine Association of Professional Lawyers for Animal Rights (AFADA), which models itself on the Nonhuman Rights Project (NhRP), filed a petition for habeas corpus that succeeded in legally recognizing the personhood of Cecilia, a chimpanzee held in captivity in the Mendoza Zoo. Cecilia became the first nonhuman animal to be considered a legal person with rights.⁸³ She now resides at the Great Ape Project Brazil's Sanctuário de Sorocaba.⁸⁴

Also in Argentina, a constitutional action was brought against the government of the city of Buenos Aires and the Zoo of Buenos Aires on behalf of Sandra, an orangutan, to release her to a sanctuary. The court found that "it is necessary to recognize the animal as a subject of rights," and Justice Elena Amanda Liberatori told the Associated Press that "the first right that [animals]

have is our obligation to respect them."⁸⁵ Sandra was subsequently moved to a sanctuary in the U.S. state of Florida. ⁸⁶ However, when in 2017 the Colombia Supreme Court of Justice ruled in favor of Chucho, a 22-year-old spectacled bear, after attorney Luis Domingo Maldonado filed a habeas corpus brief to have Chucho removed from semi-captivity to a nature reserve, the Supreme Court's Civil Chamber (which is the ultimate legal authority in Colombia) reversed the decision. ⁸⁷

South Asia

India's courts have issued a number of seminal rulings pertaining to the rights of animals. India's constitution provides the legal basis for a variety of challenges to animals' status, the circumstances of captivity, and their habitats. Among other provisions, the Indian Constitution's Article 51A places a duty on every citizen to "protect and improve the natural environment, including forests, lakes, rivers and wild life, and to have compassion for living creatures."

In 2000, the Kerala High Court in South India considered a case that challenged the validity of a notification (a formal legal notice)⁸⁸ banning the training and exhibiting of five species (tigers, monkeys, bears, panthers, and dogs). In its petition, the Indian Circus Federation claimed⁸⁹ that the notification was unconstitutional since it impeded the Federation members' fundamental right to their occupation as guaranteed under Article 19(1)(g) of the Indian constitution. This argument was significant in that it pitted a protective measure relating to animals against a protected human right.

The court found against the Federation. It stated that the words "trade" or "business" as used in the article did "not permit [the] carrying on of an activity whether commercial or otherwise, if it results in infliction of unnecessary pain and suffering on the specified animals." The animals' rights were judged in this context to outweigh a perceived human right to a livelihood. The court continued, making clear its rationale without equivocation:

No person has any right, much less a fundamental right, to carry on a trade or business which results in infliction of unnecessary pain or suffering. . . . [T]he said trade is of such an obnoxious and pernicious activity geared towards mere entertainment which cannot be taken in the interest of general public to be a trade

or business in the sense in which it is used in Article 19(1)(g) of the Constitution of India.

In 2014, an application was filed to stop the practice of jallikattu, a "sport" that involves "bulltaming" and is part of a harvest festival in Tamil Nadu. ⁹⁰ As with the 2000 Kerala case, this case dealt with a conflict between a recognized human right and animal rights. The court found that jallikattu violated the relevant cruelty law. The court extended Article 21 of the Indian Constitution to animals, conferring upon them the right to have a life of intrinsic worth, honor, and dignity. It wrote:

When we look at the rights of animals from the national and international perspective, what emerges is that every species has an inherent right to live and shall be protected by law, subject to the exception provided out of necessity. [An] animal has also honour and dignity which it cannot be arbitrarily deprived of and its rights and privacy have to be respected and protected from unlawful attacks.

The decision was appealed, and in May 2023, jallikattu was deemed legal, albeit with stricter animal welfare safeguards, based on 2017 animal welfare legislation.⁹¹

Courts in India have also extended rights to non-mammalian species. In 2015, the Delhi High Court (the highest court in the state of Delhi, India's capital) ruled that the practice of trading caged exotic birds violated their rights: "Birds have fundamental rights," the court observed, "including the right to live with dignity and they cannot be subjected to cruelty by anyone, including claim made by the respondent. . . . [A]ll the birds have fundamental rights to fly in the sky and all human beings have no right to keep them in small cages for the purposes of their business or otherwise. 92

Despite the sweeping judgment, indigenous and other birds continue to be trapped and sold in cages in Delhi markets and along the roadside. Advocates note the public's lack of awareness of either the court's ruling or the provisions of the Wildlife Protection Act of 1972. Moreover, government authorities have not made enforcement a priority, allowing the trade to continue mostly unhindered, despite its illegality.⁹³

In 2018, the High Court in Uttarakhand, a state in northern India, issued a comprehensive judgment on nonhuman personhood and legal rights for animals, writing: "The entire animal kingdom including avian and aquatic are declared as legal entities having a distinct persona with corresponding rights, duties and liabilities of a living person. All the citizens throughout the State of Uttarakhand are hereby declared persons in loco parentis as the human face for the welfare/protection of animals." This order was, however, set aside by India's Supreme Court after it was challenged by the Uttarakhand government, which argued that the order would open the floodgates to further litigation.

In 2019, the Punjab and Haryana High Court ruled on a 2004 case relating to the transportation of cows. ⁹⁵ In its ruling, it quoted the Uttarakhand High Court's text verbatim, substituting "Haryana" for "Uttarakhand." The court's extended judgment brought together several arguments for and against the expansion of rights and legal personhood for animals, while referencing examples of nonhuman persons as divine figures and characters in sacred texts.

The Uttarakhand and Haryana cases led the People's Charioteer Organization, an Indian NGO that campaigns for civil rights, health, and environmental issues to file a public interest lawsuit in 2020 with India's Supreme Court to make a formal declaration that the country's entire animal population were legal persons that required all citizens to stand as their legal guardians to protect them from cruelty and promote their welfare. ⁹⁶ The potentially groundbreaking case, perhaps not surprisingly, was dismissed by the Court.

Yet, nearly a decade earlier, in 2013, the federal government in India recognized dolphins as nonhuman persons with their own specific rights, and as a result, required state governments to ban dolphinariums and any capture or confinement of dolphins and orcas (also known killer whales).⁹⁷

In neighboring Pakistan, in July 2020, the Islamabad High Court issued a ruling affirming the rights of nonhuman animals, and ordered the release of Kavaan, an Asian elephant held in captivity at Islamabad's Marghazar Zoo. 98 Unlike the New York State justices in the case of Happy, Chief Justice Athar Minallah was in no doubt as to the legal status of animals: "Do the animals have legal rights?" he asked. "The answer to this question, without any hesitation, is in the affirmative." He continued, in a robust and wide-ranging decision widely quoted by lawyers outside of Pakistan seeking to advance legal rights for animals, that:

An animal undoubtedly is a sentient being. It has emotions and can feel pain or joy. By nature, each species has its own natural habitat. They require distinct facilities and environments for their behavioral, social, and physiological needs. This is how they have been created. It is unnatural for a lion to be kept in captivity in a restricted area. To separate an elephant from the herd and keep it in isolation is not what has been contemplated by nature. Like humans, animals also have natural rights which ought to be recognized. It is a right of each animal, a living being, to live in an environment that meets the latter's behavioral, social, and physiological needs.⁹⁹

Justice Minallah also noted the interdependence of living beings and the need to restore balance in Nature. ¹⁰⁰ In July 2023, Kavaan was released to a wildlife sanctuary in Cambodia, the most tangible outcome of the judgment to date. ¹⁰¹

Chapter 7

Animal Rights, Law, and Politics

Constitutions, the most fundamental embodiment of public law, ¹⁰² hold the potential to enshrine the highest level of legal rights for animals. Whereas many countries have protections within their legal systems against cruelty toward animals, at the time of writing only eight countries have written *constitutional* provisions that treat animals with what Jessica Eisen, a professor of political science and human rights, at the University of Alberta in Canada terms "intrinsic constitutional concern." These are (with year of adoption): Switzerland (1973), India (1976), Brazil (1988), Slovenia (1991), Germany (2002), Luxembourg (2007), Austria (2013), and Egypt (2014). According to Eisen, each of these eight countries applies one or several philosophical orientations, from those that are religious (invoking Christian, Muslim, or Hindu values) to situating animal rights within the rights humans have to a healthy environment, now and in the future. ¹⁰³

Of course, having "intrinsic constitutional concern" doesn't *per se* mean better policies and structures for animal protection. The World Animal Protection (WAP) Animal Protection Index has analyzed animal protection laws and policies, as well as supportive government bodies and recognition of animal sentience, for farmed, companion, and wild animals, and animals in labs and entertainment, across six of the nations mentioned above. WAP graded Austria and Switzerland at a B (with A the highest and G the lowest). India and Germany received a C, Brazil a D, and Egypt an F.¹⁰⁴

Such constitutional provisions raise two perhaps unanswerable (at least to date) questions: Does the provision itself lead to the protection of the animals, or does a nation that would craft such a provision have a culture and value system specifically conducive to animal protection? These and other considerations require an analysis of the connection between laws as they are written and their enforcement, considered in the "Legal Realism vs Legal Formalism" section below.

Some constitutional protections have resulted in unexpected outcomes, as sociopolitical realities intrude on what might have been humane intentions. For example, in 2002 Germany altered the existing environmental clause (Article 20a) of its constitution, ¹⁰⁵ to include animals, as follows: "[T]he state protects, in the interest of future generations, the natural basis of life, *and*

the animals, within the structure of constitutional laws and through the making of laws and in accordance with ordinances and through judicial decision" (italics added).

Almost immediately, this provision was embroiled in controversy when it was used to prosecute a Muslim *halal* butcher of Turkish descent. ¹⁰⁶ The prosecution's line of argument uncomfortably evoked Germany in the 1930s, when the genocidal, anti-Semitic Nazi government banned *kosher* slaughter, arguing that the practice was cruel to animals. ¹⁰⁷

In India, too, legal protections for animals have been used to persecute people. Cows are considered sacred by Hindus, even though India has become a significant global producer of meat from buffaloes and cows, as well as dairy products. The "protection" of "Mother Cow" has become a rallying call for Hindu nationalists, who have attacked and even killed Muslims, Adivasi (Indigenous groups), and Dalits (low-caste Hindus)¹⁰⁸ whom they perceive to be disrespecting Hindu traditions by trading cattle or slaughtering cows.¹⁰⁹ The result of religionationalists claiming the mantle of animal protectionism has been that some progressive individuals and organizations, as well as Brahmin Hindus, who might otherwise have practiced vegetarianism, have begun to eat beef to protest *hindutva* political violence.¹¹⁰

Even though there is no evidence that German or Indian animal advocates as a whole exploit ethnoreligious tension to further animal welfare or enforce (some) animals' rights not to be killed or traded, Erin Evans, a sociologist at the University of California Irvine, writes that "[t]he intentions of activists can easily be subsumed by the context." Context may include not only a politicized ethno-chauvinist identity, but a jurisdiction's history, culture, resources, laws, government structures, market incentives, media priorities, and the strength of social movements.

Clearly, the questions of which animals have rights or whether they have rights at all, and if the latter, how those rights delimit what humans can do to them, are subject to larger political and social forces that affect the contexts and outcomes of the legal rulings. The same questions and contexts apply in rights of Nature rulings (discussed in detail below).

The animals whose rights have been adjudicated have tended to be those who are considered intrinsically "wild," like chimpanzees, elephants, and indigenous birds, even if they have been domesticated or confined for most of their lives. So far, the evidence suggests that when legal judgments or reforms or even constitutional provisions in favor of animals interfere directly or indirectly with human interests, the human interest usually wins out.

For instance, in 2022, Chileans rejected a new, progressive constitution that would have recognized the rights of both Nature and animals, 112 when rising inflation and the economic downturn caused by the COVID pandemic caused the vote to become a referendum on the current government rather than a relatively non-partisan exercise. In 2023, another constitutional draft was put to a referendum, this time drafted by a coalition of right-wing parties.

Although the second draft was also rejected by Chilean voters, it contained some provisions on the rights of Nature and also animals. The inclusion of animals happened as a result of private lobbying and public meetings between the politicians drafting of the text and Macarena Montes Francheshini, a Chilean lawyer, author of the book *Animal Law in Chile*, and a Harvard Law School fellow (more about her work, below). The term *sentience*, however, was omitted. Still, as Montes Francheshini notes, despite this omission, "it was still a victory for the movement. We can now argue that animals are relevant to both the left and the right." ¹¹³

In February 2022, three-quarters of the electorate in the canton of Basel, Switzerland, decided not to enshrine the basic rights of all nonhuman primates in the constitution. Opponents argued that the constitutional change "would dilute our fundamental and human rights and blur the line between humans and animals. The initiative also sends out a signal that could increasingly question the keeping of animals." ¹¹⁴

This fear of humans' rights to "keep" animals and the opening of potential "floodgates" that could fundamentally shift the position of animals in human societies has been noted in courts' rulings against the habeas corpus petitions filed by the NhRP. In a public statement urging the New York Supreme Court to reject the appeal for Happy the elephant's release, the Bronx Zoo warned that:

Changing this most fundamental of legal concepts [habeas corpus] has implications not just for zoos, but for pet owners, farmers, academic and hospital-based researchers and, most critically, every human who might seek or need access to the judicial system."¹¹⁵

Beyond the Rights Framework

As the above demonstrates, legal theories regarding nonhuman personhood and establishing (some) animals' rights in a court of law, have met with very limited success over the last three

decades, especially in the United States. During that time, some scholars have been reconsidering rights narratives and arguing that rights or sentience paradigms are inadequate as a means of addressing our obligations to nonhuman animals. Instead, they are asking whether there may be alternative philosophical, social, and political structures that might offer a more secure way to obtain justice for nonhuman animals.

Both Peter Singer and Tom Regan in their writings emphasized the need to establish a case for animal protection and rights on the grounds of reason and science. This was, they acknowledged, partly a strategic reaction to perceptions of animals as dumb, unfeeling "brutes," and of animal advocates as sentimental or unscientific, which is, given the make-up of the animal advocacy movement, a deeply gendered characterization.

Ecofeminist philosophers, such as Lori Gruen, a scholar in Animal Studies and Feminist Philosophy at Wesleyan University in the U.S., and Josephine Donovan and Carol Adams, the editors of *Beyond Animal Rights: A Feminist Caring Ethic for the Treatment of Animals*, ¹¹⁶ have critiqued the over-privileging of abstract argument in considering animals' rights. Instead, they contend that the inherent dignity of the animal, and individual entangled relationships between, among, and within species, including our own, provide a valuable empathic structure for humans to exercise our obligations and responsibilities toward other animals appropriately.

For Gruen, the goal should not necessarily be to include more beings or Nature within the privileged space of rights-holders, but to reframe the current order and "see how the very process of inclusion and exclusion is part of our problem."

She adds:

Our way of valuing is the issue. It's actually a process: we have to engage in conversations and research and discussions about how we're connected to these other things, including the climate, including future generations. That's the important part: not that there is some sort of extrinsic or external way of noticing *intrinsic* value, but rather that we're in this process of valuing, and relating.¹¹⁷

The late scholar Marti Kheel echoes this perspective in her 2007 book *Nature Ethics: An Ecofeminist Perspective*. Ecofeminists, she writes, "focus on the importance of relationships, particularly those based on care. Rather than ranking other animals by means of abstract

constructs they are thought to share with humans, ecofeminist theorists focus on both commonalities and differences."118

Through her scholarly and advocative writing, pattrice jones has extended this ecofeminist critique to explore multispecies communities and multispecies politics at VINE, the sanctuary for farmed animals she helps run in the U.S. state of Vermont. At VINE, jones has observed animals as agents of their own communities—making choices, asserting preferences, resolving conflicts, and determining interfamilial and interspecies arrangements that revise customary language around animals as either victims, aggressors, or dependents. The growing scholarly literature on animal resistance—when animals escape confinement, elude capture, or stymie efforts to slaughter them—serves likewise to suggest that animals, in some circumstances, assert their natural rights even when denied any legal rights.

The American philosopher Martha Nussbaum rejects a one-size-fits-all Kantian abstract rights or utilitarian expression of preferences, favoring the valorization of an animal's capabilities and needs based on their "species norm." The ten capabilities Nussbaum has identified are "life, bodily health, bodily integrity, senses, imagination and thought, emotions, practical reason, affiliation, other species, play, and control over one's environment." She argues that: "Each individual animal of each kind should have a decent shot at living a life that's characteristic of that creature." It should be noted that the "capabilities approach" supports legal rights for animals. As Nussbaum writes: "It matters that animals have a political say, which means, I believe, legal standing."

Canadian political theorists Sue Donaldson and Will Kymlicka recognize how necessary it has been for philosophers and other theorists to posit "negative" rights for nonhuman animals (i.e., a right not to be harmed). But in their 2011 book *Zoopolis: A Political Theory of Animal Rights*, they advocate a focus on advancing more positive rights, "involved in the sorts of relationships with animals that might generate relational duties of care, accommodation, or reciprocity." Donaldson and Kymlicka present a theory of citizenship for animals, in which animals possess certain rights commensurate with their biological and social niche, just as people within a nation-state are considered citizens, denizens, or sovereign nations. ¹²⁵

Under this theoretical framework, Donaldson and Kymlicka advance the notion that domesticated animals (e.g. dogs and cows) would be citizens of an expanded polity and receive the benefits human beings have, while adjusting for obvious differences and interests. Animals

who live amid human society but are not domesticated (such as urban wildlife, a.k.a. denizens) would obtain protections associated with their interactions with human society. And wild animals would be considered sovereign nations, by which they would have the right to self-organize and determine their lives to enable the flourishing of their community. Therefore, Donaldson and Kymlicka add, wild places therefore should be "free both from colonization, invasion, and exploitation on the one hand, and also from external paternalistic management on the other." 126

Other theorists explore the rights certain animals might obtain if considered through Indigenous legal systems. Angela Fernandez, who teaches law and history at the University of Toronto in Canada, argues that under such systems, "there's no question that non-human animals are persons. They are teachers; they are kin, or relatives." She suggests resisting the binary that an animal is either a person or property under the law. Instead, she argues for using the terms *quasi-property* or *quasi-personhood* as a more flexible (and currently more socially acceptable) marker of difference—one that could encourage human understanding of nonhuman animals to achieve shifts in societal and legal conceptions of animals away from property and toward personhood. 127

Maneesha Deckha, Lansdowne Chair in Law at the University of Victoria, Canada, reasons that seeking personhood for animals will fail because "personhood was reserved for an elite sector of humanity: white, able-bodied, cisgender heterosexual men of property," and that "[e]fforts to personify some animals will thus necessarily accent the *thing*ness of other beings . . . pushing them deeper into the realm of property/thing."

Moreover, Deckha finds the NhRP's efforts to obtain legal standing for great apes, cetaceans, and elephants limiting, since concentrating on these animals "inevitably highlights the differences and putative inferiority of the excluded animals . . . as well as the included animals['] . . . residual embodied non-humanness."¹²⁸

Like Fernandez, Deckha notes that Indigenous legal systems—particularly in a country like Canada, with its federalized judicial structures sitting alongside Indigenous self-governance—present challenges and opportunities for the rights of animals. Statutes that emerge from provincial or federal parliaments in Canada, she notes, "would need to grapple with the fact that there are other legal systems in the nation as a whole that don't see animals just as property or just presume that they're just mere resources all the time." ¹²⁹

In questioning the political and racial dimensions of Aristotle's *scala naturae* or "great chain of being" that places humans at the top of a natural hierarchy, above all other animals, Deckha's scholarship aligns with U.S. Black vegan theorists Syl Ko and Aph Ko. They argue that animal liberation will not be obtained unless the racialized, gendered, and animalized hierarchies and binaries of who is conferred rights and by whom are acknowledged and then dismantled. In their work, they underscore that such hierarchies and binaries have characterized Western intellectual and political discourse from Ancient Greece through the Enlightenment to today. As such, the point is not finally to move (some) animals a few rungs up the ladder of rights-holders, but to dismantle the ladder entirely. ¹³⁰

These varied lines of thinking and scholarship have enhanced discussion about animals and human obligations, and have enriched and complicated the language of animal rights. In Part 3, they are both reinforced and complicated in further analysis of arguments for the rights of Nature.

PART 3 NATURE'S RIGHTS

Chapter 8

Theoretical and Legal Foundations and Approaches

For centuries, the Western attitude toward animals and Nature has combined the Judeo-Christian notion of dominion over other animals expressed in Genesis 1:28 and 9:2–4, Aristotle's *scala naturae*, and Cartesian arguments that only humans have a soul and consciousness that animals and Nature (or "matter") lack.¹³¹ Over the last two centuries, an evolving body of science has revealed not only animals' and humans' common biotic origins, but the vital services the natural world provides; the complexity, interconnectedness, and fragility of these ecosystems; and the environmental, climatic, social, and political stressors that a global community of nearly ten billion humans will both face and place further pressure on by 2050.¹³²

Indigenous Nature

Conceptions of and legal scholarship and advocacy for the rights of Nature are grounded in a long-held belief, particularly among Indigenous peoples, that the natural world is neither inert matter nor property to own and exploit but is instead a network of kinships among species.

This distinction is expressed most fundamentally in what professor and author Robin Wall Kimmerer of the Potawatomi Nation of Oklahoma calls the "grammar of animacy": "Of an inanimate being, like a table, we say, 'What is it?' And we answer Dopwen yewe. Table it is. But of an apple, we must say, 'Who is that being?' And reply Mshimin yawe. Apple that being is."¹³³

Kimmerer's observation extends beyond simply applying appropriate pronouns to recognizing interdependence with Nature in every aspect of our lives. For example, at the 2014 Rights of Nature Tribunal, organized by the Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature (GARN), in Quito, Peru, Casey Camp-Horinek of the Ponca Nation of Oklahoma remarked:

I would remind you of a very simple thing: If you drank water this morning or liquids, if you ate of the hooded nations or the four legged; if you breathe; if your body became warm from the fires of the Earth, then you must recognize and understand that there is no separation between humans and Earth and all that are [are] relatives of Earth and the cosmos, because you live in relationship with her as a result of being one with her and there is no separation.¹³⁴

The Waikato Regional Council of Aotearoa New Zealand express a similar worldview:

Māori have strong spiritual bonds to the land, Papatūānuku, the Earth Mother. She provides unity and identity to her people and sustains them. . . . Māori consider that Papatūānuku sustains all life, and that they are spiritually connected to her. ¹³⁵

Likewise, Elouise Wilson, Mary R. Benally, Ahjani Yepa, and Cynthia Wilson of the Diné, Nuche, and Pueblo Nations near Bears Ears National Monument in the western U.S. have written:

Our histories run deep. We relate to these lands who are alive. We know the names of the mountains, plants and animals who teach us everything we need to know to survive. . . . Indigenous women worldwide know where the sacred springs are; where the plants necessary for food and medicines are found; and the animals who instruct us. 136

And lawyer Thomas Linzey, who co-founded the Community Environment Legal Defense Fund (CELDF) in 1995, and the Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights (CEDR) in 2019, along with Mari Margil, who also helped found CELDF, notes:

Indigenous communities have always thought about Nature differently. In Western society, it's treated as property and, basically, it's inanimate. So, a forest exists for us to cut down, and we call plots of land that don't have human buildings on them "undeveloped," even though they've developed over the past billions of years to be an intact ecosystem. Indigenous communities understand Nature as animated. They understand Nature as a relative or as a living being.

This foundational Indigenous wisdom is, according to Linzey, "the ground spring for . . . the rights of Nature." He adds: "There's a huge disconnect between that worldview and the Western

worldview, which basically treats nature as just something to be used and something to be owned."

Linzey founded CELDF to instantiate his conception of community rights by compelling the enforcement of already existing national laws, such as the Clean Air Act and the Clean Water Act. However, Linzey realized that after ten years of fighting landfills, toxic dumps, factory farms, and fracking on behalf of local communities, CELDF's role consisted mainly of forcing offending companies to correct the omissions or irregularities in their permits. Once they complied with existing regulations, the corporations mostly continued loading the landfills, dumping waste, building factory farms, and fracking. 137

As such, CELDF's struggles reflected the reality that current remedies for a wrong committed against nonhuman entities tend to provide compensation for damages, rather than protection from initial harm. Similarly, just as the property status of animals codifies "acceptable" practices in order to differentiate them from "cruel" or "unnecessary" ones, the property status of nonhuman entities codifies *how much* destruction is permissible rather than whether we have a right to harm or even use the entity at all.

Linzey and Margil left CELDF to start CEDR because they wanted to, quoting CEDR's mission statement, "to work with governments, tribal nations, Indigenous communities, civil society, and grassroots activists to protect the human right to a healthy environment and establish the rights of the environment itself—the rights of Nature." ¹³⁸

A Community of Interdependent Subjects

Indigenous cosmologies have had an influence on, or have been paralleled by, other philosophical considerations of our relationship with Nature: such as Arne Naess's deep ecology, ¹³⁹ James Lovelock's Gaia hypothesis, ¹⁴⁰ biocentrism, ¹⁴¹ and the argument by the late geologist and ecotheologian Thomas Berry that Earth is not comprised of a collection of objects but rather a community of subjects. ¹⁴² Berry called for "a jurisprudence that would provide for the legal rights of geological and biological as well as human components of the Earth community" and argued in his 2001 book, *The Origin, Differentiation and Role of Rights*, that all members of the "Earth community" have inherent rights.

In 2002, South African environmental attorney Cormac Cullinan published *Wild Law: A Manifesto for Earth Justice*, which was, in part, a response to Berry's call for a new philosophy

of law (the book's foreword was written by Berry). Cullinan, who is a founder of the Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature (GARN) and was instrumental in the drafting of the Universal Declaration on the Rights of Mother Earth (more below), called this Earth jurisprudence. He defined it as a philosophy of law "based on recognizing the importance of the Earth community as a whole, and not just the human community . . . so under a philosophy of Earth jurisprudence, human laws would be designed to ensure that humans act as responsible members of the Earth community." Ecosystems would receive rights, he argued, similar to legal "persons."

The concepts informing Earth jurisprudence also derive from Christopher Stone's "Should Trees Have Standing?" and other influences. Although a modern term, its ancient underpinnings are evident in its vision of a world where the needs and rights of natural entities such as ecosystems are respected and integrated within legislation and public policies that protect the planet for current and future generations of as many species as possible. However, given the confines of modern legal systems, the rights of Nature movement essentially aims to utilize the tools of Western legal systems to elevate a non-Western paradigm.

Who Speaks for Nature?

As with questions about whether rights language is best suited to protecting animals, so one question posed to advocates of Nature's rights in an anthropocentric legal system is: *Who speaks for Nature?* This question reflects not merely how authority is obtained or vested. It also critiques whether by reducing Nature to a series of laws; assigning Nature's value socially, culturally, or economically; and placing it on a level with a human constitutional system, human society is attempting to manage something it is neither entitled to, nor capable of, controlling. Indeed, constraining Nature within the legal system may lead to its devaluation in ways even more detrimental than are currently the case.

Perhaps, therefore, suggests lawyer and activist Amy P. Wilson, the question should not be "Who speaks for Nature?" but "When Nature speaks in its own language, who can translate?" Part of that "translation" might recognize that Nature is already "speaking" to us; and that the compromised waterways, toxic air, extinction crisis, COVID-19 pandemic (a virus that spread from animals to humans), the desiccation of the Amazon rain forest, ¹⁴⁴ and the ongoing climate crisis, form Nature's message to us that we must change our ways. ¹⁴⁵

Animals may also be "speaking" to us through changing bird migration routes, ¹⁴⁶ altered spawning grounds, ¹⁴⁷ the spread of ticks and zoonotic diseases, ¹⁴⁸ and the collapse of biodiversity, to name a few potential "tipping points." An interdisciplinary group of scientists and conservationists, Project CETI, is actively trying to decode the communication patterns or language of sperm whales in the Caribbean. One of the researchers, Robert Wood, a professor of engineering and applied sciences at Harvard University, asks: "If we knew what the whales were saying, what would we say?" One might add, if we knew, what then would we *do*?

The MOTH (more than human rights) Project at New York University Law School is collaborating with Project CETI to explore the legal and ethical implications, and risks, of the AI-assisted translations of whale vocalizations, interspecies communication, and the opportunities that could emerge to advance legal claims for nonhuman animals.¹⁵⁰

César Rodríguez-Garavito, the founder of the MOTH Project, acknowledges that the intersections of human rights theories and practice with the theories and practice of Nature's rights require new ways of thinking, litigating, collaborating, seeing, and listening. In a 2024 book he edited on MOTH rights, Rodríguez-Garavito argues that:

Instead of taking for granted the current shape of legal norms for recognizing and exercising rights—from legal personhood to individual property to voting—MOTH rights invite us to explore variations of those norms as well as wholly new ones that take seriously the interests and well-being of nonhumans.

He adds that arriving at these re-imagined and new norms is essential for human societies, too. "If the human rights project is to remain relevant in the Anthropocene," he writes, "it needs to take into consideration the rights of nonhumans." ¹⁵¹

One challenge in protecting natural entities and objects is assessing their interests or purpose. Unlike with an animal, whose rights may be best served by being returned to Nature, sheltered at a sanctuary, or remaining with a caregiver, what does it mean to protect the interests and purpose of a river, especially when considering the interests of humans as part of Nature?

These challenges, while substantial, should not, as Christopher Stone noted, prove insuperable within a legal setting. As has been noted, many "non-speaking" entities are represented in courts, and mechanisms do exist for lawyers and others to represent and "speak

for" them. As will be explored in Part 4, further criticisms of rights of Nature language pose more challenging problems. Nonetheless, the next chapter details some of the many and varied ways that rights of Nature have been argued for and implemented over the last two decades.

Chapter 9

Legitimacy for Nature's Rights—Latin America

The rights of Nature have been recognized in different ways by numerous communities—from local municipalities to state governments to Indigenous nations—in dozens of countries across Europe, the Americas, Africa, Asia, and Australasia. Some cases or recognitions—which take the form of legislation, court rulings, agreements, declarations, community ordinances, and/or bills of rights—have been symbolic; others have created enforceable means of protection. In some instances, these rights have fared well when adjudicated against the rights of corporations or individual complainants; in others, they have been struck down or reversed.

The following chapters include a range of case studies where legal personhood was granted to Nature broadly and to specific ecosystems, waterways, and plants—and, instructively, to animals. A number of these have taken place in Latin America, where amendments to constitutions based on Indigenous precepts have been most numerous and most successful. Some of the most far-reaching legal protections have been realized in countries, like Ecuador and Brazil, with significant Indigenous populations and where Indigenous cosmologies are understood and respected (to varying degrees) by non-Indigenous people and governance bodies.

Ecuador: New Constitution, New Rights, New Challenges

In 2008, Ecuador became the first country in the world to recognize the rights of Nature in its constitution and to offer Nature legally binding protections. According to the text in the constitution, "Nature, or Pacha Mama, where life is reproduced and occurs, has the right to integral respect for its existence and for the maintenance and regeneration of its life cycles, structure, functions, and evolutionary processes." The constitution added rights of enforcement: "All persons, communities, peoples, and nations can call upon public authorities to enforce the rights of Nature. To enforce and interpret these rights, the principles set forth in the constitution shall be observed, as appropriate."

The principles enumerated in Ecuador's rights of Nature provision set out a mandate of intergenerational responsibility, according to which the satisfaction of the needs of the present generation cannot compromise "the capacity of future generations to satisfy their own." Under the principle of ecological development, for example, "the use of the elements of Nature under

no circumstances can put at risk its existence and the maintenance and regeneration of its life cycles, structure, functions, and evolutionary processes."¹⁵⁴ In codifying Nature's inherent value, Ecuador's constitution implies that Nature possesses intrinsic rights that are not conditional on whether humans benefit or not, either now or in the future.¹⁵⁵

A test of this new constitutional provision occurred in Ecuador March 2011, when an appellate judge in a provincial court agreed with human plaintiffs acting on behalf of the Vilcabamba River to stop a road-widening project that was dumping rocks and other detritus into the river. The decision, which drew on the constitution's rights of Nature provisions, in essence placed the river's rights above the government's interest in improving a highway for the general human population. The ruling also imposed the burden of proof on the government to demonstrate that the road-widening would not negatively affect the environment. If (It should be noted that the practical effects on the river's rights have been relatively limited. By 2018, the court ruled that its order had been complied with. However, according to the Atlas of Environmental Justice, "while the road construction was stopped, the damage to the river has never been fully repaired.") 159

Another example from Ecuador offers some salutary lessons on the collision between the law, politics, and economic policies and perceived interests. Launched in 2007, the Yasuní ITT Initiative aimed to protect Indigenous lands, conserve biodiversity, and slow greenhouse emissions by leaving untapped the oil reserves of the Ishpingo-Tambococha-Tiputini (ITT) oil field in Yasuní National Park. In exchange for foregoing the proceeds from the oil's extraction, the Ecuadorian government, then led by President Rafael Correa, would recoup this "lost income through funding from industrialized countries seeking to lowering their emissions of carbon dioxide. 160

Ecuador asked for approximately \$3.6 billion in international support over twelve years. However, by August 2013, only \$200 million had been pledged, and only \$13 million actually donated. Correa declared the project a failure: "It was not charity that we sought from the international community," he said, "but co-responsibility in the face of climate change." ¹⁶¹

In 2016, despite polls showing large majorities of Ecuadorians were against drilling for oil within Yasuní National Park, Correa authorized drilling in Tiputini, one of the park's three oil fields. He claimed that the funds generated from oil revenue were needed to relieve poverty. Drilling began in the Tambococha oil field in 2018; a year later, drilling was approved in the

Ishpingo oil field, which overlaps with the ZITT, otherwise known as the Intangible Zone, home to at least two uncontacted Indigenous peoples, the Tagaeri and Taromenane. The government had promised not to allow drilling here.

In May 2019, then President Lenin Moreno, Correa's successor, signed Decree 751, which allowed oil platforms to be built in the ZITT's buffer zone, one of the last protected areas of the Yasuní ITT. In August 2023, another survey showed that 60 percent of Ecuadorians rejected drilling in Yasuní National Park.

Despite the repeated affirmations of Ecuadorians' wish to protect the area, politics and debt likely had roles in stymieing the Yasuní ITT Initiative. Alberto Acosta, one of the drafters of Ecuador's 2008 constitution, warned that the infrastructure to exploit the oil was in place when Correa made his pledge, and that Correa was "preparing to blame rich nations for not giving enough [money] to make it work." (Ecuador's debt to China likely also figured in the decision, with the *Guardian* reporting in February 2014 that the Ecuadorian government had been negotiating with China for a \$1 billion drilling deal.) (166)

Whatever the proximate cause, the failure to protect the Yasuní ITT speaks to the reality that national and even international business and political interests shape the context of legal protections and jurisdiction, even with, as in Ecuador, the existence of strong constitutional protections for the rights of Nature. ¹⁶⁷

Struggles to shield the Yasuní ITT region have not been entirely fruitless. In January 2018, the Cofán people of Sinangoe filed a lawsuit against illegal mining in their territory in the Cayambe Coca National Park, located near the Yasuní ITT. They argued that the mining violated the Cofán's right to a healthy environment as well as the park's own rights, and that the government had failed to consult them properly during the initial stages of the extraction process. In July 2018, the provincial court of Sucumbíos sided with the Cofán.

Following an appeal, the ruling was upheld in October 2018. The provincial judge halted mining projects across 324 square kilometers (125 square miles) of Cofán land and requested that the Cofán receive reparations for the damage already done. Notably, the judge's final statement explicitly referenced rights of Nature and the communities' rights to a healthy environment. ¹⁶⁸

In April 2019, the Waorani people of Pastaza—an Indigenous nation in Ecuador numbering roughly two thousand people—also won their case, this time in the Pastaza provincial

court. They secured the protection of half a million acres of their land that had been designated Oil Block 22. The ruling also disrupted the proposed auction of sixteen additional oil blocks in the southern Ecuadorian Amazon, home to six neighboring Indigenous nations. ¹⁶⁹ The landmark court case recognized the Waorani's right to self-determination and self-governance and, simultaneously, evoked the concept of Nature's rights for the national park. ¹⁷⁰ The government appealed the decision but, in July 2019, the judge upheld the ruling. ¹⁷¹

Since 2021, Ecuador has experienced political instability and violence fueled by the drugs trade. Its economy has plummeted¹⁷² and emigration has surged.¹⁷³ In this context, both the Cofán¹⁷⁴ and the Waorani¹⁷⁵ have struggled to protect their lands from incursions by oil companies, the government, and people set on plunder. At the same time, the legal victories have fortified their resistance,¹⁷⁶ and cases are ongoing.

In a new case, in December 2021, the seven justices of the Ecuadorian Constitutional Court found that activities pursued by a state mining company and its Canadian partner threatened the Los Cedros Biological Reserve's right to exist and flourish. ¹⁷⁷ Mining licenses were revoked and extractive activities within the reserve prohibited. The MOTH Rights Project assessed the impacts of the court's ruling and found, in a report published in June 2024, that mining operations had ended, and no mining infrastructure was evident. However, it observed

implementation gaps associated with the Ecuadorian government's actions and omissions, threats to the forest stemming from mining activities in surrounding areas, and insufficient support for the scientists and community members who have dedicated their work and life to the protection of the forest.¹⁷⁸

Although Ecuador's ambitious constitution has yielded mixed results so far for Nature's rights, it represents a promising platform for the paradigm shift in legal systems sought by rights of Nature advocates, along with a number of precedent-setting case studies for the movement. In March 2022, the Constitutional Court broke new ground, applying the constitution's Nature's rights provisions to recognize the legal rights of nonhuman animals in the *Estrellita* case (more below). Significantly, in this ruling, the court required new legislation to be drafted to protect the rights of animals.¹⁷⁹

Bolivia: "The Law of Mother Earth"

With an Indigenous population of over 40 percent, ¹⁸⁰ Bolivia has been active in promoting Nature's rights and has established some of the strongest national protections, at least on paper. On December 21, 2010, the legislature passed "Ley de Derechos de Madre Tierra" ("Law of Mother Earth"), which granted rights similar to those in Ecuador's constitution. ¹⁸¹ The term "Madre Tierra," or "Mother Earth," reflected both a reverence for and familial connection to the natural world. The Universal Declaration of the Rights of Mother Earth ¹⁸² was created at the 2010 World People's Conference on Climate Change and the Rights of Mother Earth, which took place in the city of Cochabamba and was hosted by the Bolivian government (more below). Two years later, in 2012, Bolivia's legislature enacted the "Framework Law of Mother Earth and Integral Development for Living Well."

An opportunity to use the Law of Mother Earth surfaced almost immediately. In 2011, protests erupted over a controversial highway that was slated to run through the Isiboro Sécure National Park and Indigenous Territory (TIPNIS), which would potentially open it up to development and despoliation. In keeping with the Law of Mother Earth, then-president Evo Morales suspended the construction of the highway. However, six years later, the government approved plans to begin road construction, with Morales signing a new law that ended the protected status of TIPNIS. In justifying his reversal of policy, Morales disparaged industrialized countries' "colonial environmentalism," which, he said, sought to deny Indigenous communities health care, roads, electrification, and other infrastructure.

Later in 2017, representatives of TIPNIS presented their case at the 4th International Rights of Nature Tribunal in Bonn, Germany, held during with the 23rd United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) Conference of Parties (COP23). Coordinated by the Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature (GARN), the tribunals (or courts of justice) draw attention to potential violations of the rights of Nature that center Indigenous peoples; they also serve to educate and conscientize governments and global civil society. The tribunals are modeled on the International War Crimes Tribunal and the Permanent Peoples' Tribunal. The larger goal is to "foster international rights of nature law." ¹⁸⁵

The 2017 tribunal subsequently sent an international observer commission to Bolivia to investigate the case further. It concluded that the Bolivian government had "violated the rights of Nature and of Indigenous peoples as defenders of Mother Earth and [had] failed to comply with

its obligation to respect, protect, and guarantee the rights of Mother Earth as established under national legislation and relevant international regulations."¹⁸⁶

Although construction of the highway remains stalled as of 2022,¹⁸⁷ the TIPNIS case illustrates how a constitutional provision can be held hostage to switching political allegiances and perceived conflicts between economic development and protecting the environment. Threats to the integrity and rights of Bolivia's ecosystems are posed by many industries, including agribusiness, which is clearing forests rapidly to secure more land to graze cattle and cultivate commodity crops, particularly soybeans. A crucial driver of the forest loss is a desire to access export markets for beef and soybeans (including China's), which are a prime ingredient in feed fed to factory farmed animals around the world.¹⁸⁸

Pablo Solón, one of the founders of GARN and a former Bolivian diplomat, laments the devastation of fires in Brazil in 2019 that consumed 957,000 hectares (3,700 square miles) of land. This is an area nearly equivalent to the size of the TIPNIS. "Every year," he writes in his essay "The Sloth and the Bonfire," published as the fires raged, "there is chaqueo—slashing-and-burning [to clear land]—but this time it has been multiplied a thousand-fold by the government's call to expand the agricultural frontier." Solón calls out Bolivia for seeming to be following in the path of neighboring Paraguay, which "devastated their forests to feed cattle."

Solón points out the tragic irony of the massive fires occurring despite the existence in Bolivia of "a law [of Mother Earth] that says forests, rivers, and sloths have the right to life and to 'maintain the integrity of the life systems and natural processes which sustain them." Toward the end of his essay, Solon concludes his case: "Nature should not be burned at the stake, legally or illegally." He adds, mordantly, that Bolivia's politicians, engaged in national elections, will, as the smoke clears, resume campaigning, "some to challenge totalitarianism and others to camouflage it, but none to denounce the anthropocentric totalitarianism we carry inside." ¹⁸⁹

Colombia: Not Just Hippos

Colombian courts have also adjudicated on a handful of nature's rights cases. In 2016, Colombia's constitutional court ordered that the Atrato River, its basin, and tributaries be considered "an entity subject to rights of protection, conservation, maintenance, and restoration by the State and ethnic communities." Subsequent rulings have recognized legal rights for additional rivers, basins, and their tributaries, including the Cauca (2019) and the Magdalena

(2020). Courts have also recognized as a subject of rights the Colombian Amazon (2018); Páramo in Pisba, a high-altitude Andean ecosystem (2018); and Los Nevados National Natural Park (2020).

In an intriguing development, in 2021 a U.S. federal court ruled that the hippos imported to Colombia from the U.S. by deceased drug lord Pablo Escobar, could be recognized as "interested persons" (or people) with legal rights. The hippos had become feral after escaping from Escobar's zoo after his arrest and. As their numbers increased, the Colombian government defined the hippos as an "invasive species" (they are not native to Colombia) that posed threats to ecosystems and should be culled.

The U.S.-based Animal Legal Defense Fund brought a lawsuit to prevent the cull in favor of a program of sterilization to prevent further growth in the hippos' population. While the U.S. court ruling did not have the force of law in Colombia, it did lead to a specific legal outcome: requiring that depositions be taken with experts in the sterilization of wild animals.

Since U.S. courts have not granted rights to nonhuman animals, the judgment could be seen as a legal breakthrough, albeit a narrow one.¹⁹¹ The ruling did have a material effect on the hippos' lives, if not their rights. As of late 2023, the Colombian government committed to a strategy of sterilizing, relocating (potentially to sanctuaries outside of the country), and in some cases, euthanizing, the approximately 170 hippos concerned—all descended from the originally imported four. Colombia's environment minister said an "ethical euthanasia" protocol would be developed.¹⁹² The case also exemplifies a tension between advocates for animal rights and rights of nature when "invasive species" are involved (more below).

Chapter 10

Legitimacy for Nature's Rights—From New Zealand to Asia, Africa, and Europe

Aotearoa New Zealand: Rights of the Whanganui River

Aotearoa ("land of the long white cloud," or the Maori language's name for New Zealand) became the first country in the world to grant legal personhood to a part of nature in 2014 when Parliament passed the Te Urewera Act. This vested a former national park and its lakes, forests, trails, and existing structures (Te Urewara) as its own legal entity and is now recognized in Aotearoa New Zealand law as a "living person." According to the legislation, Te Urewera will own itself in perpetuity, with a board that will "act on behalf of, and in the name of, Te Urewera," and "provide governance for Te Urewera in accordance with this Act." 194

The act came about after a preliminary agreement was struck in 2012 between the government of Aotearoa New Zealand and the Whanganui River *iwi*, or Maori nation, to grant legal personhood to the Whanganui River. In March 2017, this agreement became law with the passage of the Whanganui River Claims Settlement Act (also known as the Te Awa Tupua Act). The Act identified the river, which is sacred to the *iwi*, and all of its tributaries, as one legal entity: Te Awa Tupua. Te Awa Tupua is endowed with rights to, interests in, and the ownership of, its own riverbed. ¹⁹⁵

The Whanganui River people had been urging the river's legal protection since the late nineteenth century. While groundbreaking, the agreement differs significantly from rights of Nature provisions in Ecuador and Bolivia. The Te Urewera Act does not recognize the rights of all of Nature or natural entities; it only specifies one particular entity, a waterway, as a nonhuman person with rights.

The Whanganui River case has been one of the most successful applications of Nature's rights to date. The river has two appointed guardians—one from the Whanganui River people and one from the government—along with money to develop a legal framework. Beyond symbolically vesting the Whanganui with rights, the river's "personhood" is actively supported. Funding is stable: the "Te Korotete o Te Awa Tupua" is a NZ\$30 million fund granted to the river via the government as well as investment from a variety of stakeholders, including the federal and local government, tourism representatives, and hydropower operators. The case could be seen to exemplify legal realist thinking: the successful application of the law required

resources and stakeholders; passage of the legislation and mechanisms for its enforcement required a political and cultural context that enabled this.

Perhaps most significantly, the Te Awa Tupua Act legally binds the river to the Whanganui *iwi*; in other words, harming the river is now automatically equated with harming the Whanganui *iwi*. ¹⁹⁸ The legislation centers the perspective and beliefs of the Whanganui River people: "Ko au te awa, ko te awa ko au" ("I am the river, and the river is me"). The case is also part of a larger movement among the Maori to secure personhood for a variety of natural entities across Aotearoa New Zealand. Successes include the Te Urewera Park (in 2014), the ancestral home of the Tuhoe people, and Mount Taranaki (2018), a sacred stratovolcano (steep and coneshaped), and all land owned by the British crown within the Taranaki Maunga or Egmont National Park (2017). ¹⁹⁹

As of writing, no lawsuits have been filed on behalf of the Whanganui River. And, as with the TIPNIS case, a change in national leadership, in this case the election of a conservative coalition in New Zealand in late 2023, may pose challenges that may not affect the Whanganui River decision directly but could potentially threaten Aotearoa New Zealand's continued commitment to far-reaching environmental policies and protections as well as Nature's rights.²⁰⁰

Nonetheless, the legislation already has been significant in changing the river's status and its relationship to human communities. According to Christopher Finlayson, the former attorney general in charge of negotiations with the *iwi* over the river, a local district council voluntarily reached out to the Whanganui river guardians before finalizing a plan to build a bike path that would run across the river.²⁰¹

The success in Aotearoa New Zealand has paralleled movements to grant personhood to rivers elsewhere—most notably, the Ganges and Yamuna, which were granted personhood only a few days after the Whanganui received its legal rights (below).²⁰²

India and Bangladesh: The Rights of the Ganges, Yamuna, and Turag Rivers

In April 2017, the High Court in the northern Indian state of Uttarakhand, acting in response to a case brought by the National Ganga Rights Movement working with the U.S.-based Community Environment Legal Defense Fund (CELDF),²⁰³ declared that the Ganges and Yamuna rivers, the Gangotri and Yamunotri glaciers, and all "streams, rivulets, lakes, air, meadows, dales, jungles,

forests, wetlands, grasslands, springs, and waterfalls" in Uttarakhand were legal entities, thus essentially bestowing personhood on entire ecosystems.²⁰⁴

The High Court stated that it hoped its ruling would help prevent illegal construction on the banks of the rivers and solve complex water distribution issues between Uttarakhand and the nearby state of Uttar Pradesh. A few months later, however, the Uttarakhand state government appealed the ruling to the Supreme Court of India, arguing that the rivers extended far beyond the state's jurisdictional responsibilities. In July 2017, the Supreme Court reversed the High Court's ruling.²⁰⁵

Legal standing *qua* legal standing may not have been the state court's point, as Erin L. O'Donnell of the Melbourne Law School in Australia and Julia Talbot-Jones of the School of Government at Victoria University in New Zealand observe. "The granting of legal standing to the Ganges and Yamuna rivers was not explicitly designed to be integrated with existing legislative frameworks," they write, "and [was] instead meant to provide a substantive shift in the way that the rivers are managed and protected in law." ²⁰⁶

A notable exception to the judicial reversal in India is a ruling from the High Court in neighboring Bangladesh, which in 2019 accorded the Turag River the status of "legal person." It also declared that this status would apply for all rivers across the country, a decision that was subsequently upheld by the Supreme Court. The National River Conservation Commission, established in 2014 following an order of Bangladesh's High Court in 2009, was charged with serving as the Turag's legal guardian.²⁰⁷

Despite its legal status as a person, the river continues to face many challenges, including serious pollution. ²⁰⁸ Also still to be navigated are long-term strategies for balancing the river's rights with the needs of various constituencies that use the river. These include including farmers, hydropower projects, and communities located along its banks that are affected by riverbank erosion and flooding. ²⁰⁹

Africa: Nigeria and Uganda

Sub-Saharan Africa, too, has enacted Nature's rights provisions. In 2018, the River Ethiope in Delta State, Nigeria, secured recognition of its rights. This was the result of efforts by a partnership between the River Ethiope Trust Foundation, a local organization, and the U.S.-based Earth Law Centre (ELC). It is the first waterway in Africa to be accorded rights.²¹⁰ In 2019,

Uganda updated its 25-year-old environmental laws in the National Environment Act to declare that "Nature has the right to exist, persist, maintain, and regenerate its vital cycles, structure, functions, and its process in evolution."²¹¹

GARN has set up an African "hub" to promote and secure the rights of Nature and expand Earth jurisprudence across the continent through training, movement-building, advocacy, and awareness-raising.²¹²

Europe: The Mar Menor

In 2022, the Mar Menor ecosystem in Spain was granted the right "to exist as an ecosystem" and legal personhood. This was the first such rights of Nature legislation in Spain and the first law of its kind in Europe. ²¹³ Mar Menor contains the largest saltwater lagoon in Europe, which is threatened by pollution from agricultural runoff and accelerating tourist infrastructure, including hotels and marinas. Teresa Vicente, a professor of the philosophy of law at the University of Murcia in Spain, along with some of her students, developed a plan to protect the lagoon through Spain's popular legislative initiative (ILP). This allows new legislation to be proposed directly to Spain's parliament.

To support the draft law to grant the Mar Menor ecosystem legal rights, 500,000 signatures had to be gathered from Spaniards, during the COVID-19 pandemic. Thousands of volunteers gathered more than enough signatures and in April 2022, the law was presented to and approved by the lower house of parliament. In September of that year, the Senate voted the bill into law.²¹⁴

The legislation grants the Mar Menor and its basin "the right to conservation of its species and habitats, protection against harmful activities, and remediation of environmental damage." It also establishes three new legislative bodies to ensure enforcement of the ecosystem's rights, comprised of government representatives, scientists, and citizens. Vicente was awarded the 2024 Goldman Environmental Prize for her role in achieving legal rights for Mar Manor.²¹⁵

Chapter 11

Nature's Rights in Towns and Municipalities and Among Native Peoples

Cities and municipalities have been at the forefront of recognizing the rights of nature, often through local ordinances voted into law by citizens and city councils. And Native Americans have used rights of Nature legislation and cases to reclaim ownership over their ancestral territories and ways of life.

The U.S.A.

Many of the rights of Nature campaigns in the U.S., starting with the first one in 2006 in the state of Pennsylvania (below), have been initiated or assisted by lawyers at the Community Environmental Legal Defense Fund (CELDF). Some have withstood legal challenges; others haven't. But the experience offers insight and lessons for future efforts to promote rights of Nature.

In February 2019, the citizens of Toledo, Ohio, passed the Lake Erie Bill of Rights with support from CELDF. This law allowed citizens to file lawsuits on behalf of Lake Erie, which is contaminated by large algal blooms, caused mainly by agricultural runoff, that have negatively affected the community's drinking water. Shortly after the passage of the Lake Erie Bill of Rights, local farmer Mark Drewes filed a suit over the city's action.

He argued that the legislation was unconstitutional, since Lake Erie is overseen by multiple jurisdictions (an echo of the Ganges and Yamuna case in India); it violated federal constitutional rights, including equal protection and freedom of speech; and it was too imprecise to enforce.²¹⁷ In February 2020, a federal judge overturned the legislation, claiming it was "unconstitutionally vague."²¹⁸ The City of Toledo appealed the case in late March 2020 but dropped the appeal a few months later due to financial constraints.²¹⁹

Although the effort to protect and potentially restore Lake Erie by endowing it with legal rights failed, dozens of municipalities and cities have enshrined the rights of Nature in law over the past nearly two decades, and some have succeeded and endured. A few representative cases are explored here.

In 2006, Tamaqua Borough, Pennsylvania (population 6,688) became the first municipality to recognize the rights of Nature when it passed an ordinance banning corporations

from dumping toxic sewage sludge in the community. The ordinance stated that, "Borough residents, natural communities, and ecosystems shall be considered to be 'persons' for purposes of the enforcement of the civil rights of those residents, natural communities, and ecosystems."²²⁰

In 2010, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania (about 260 miles west of Tamaqua) became the first major city in the U.S. to codify legally enforceable rights of Nature as part of an effort to ban fracking. In 2013, Santa Monica, California passed the Sustainability Rights Ordinance, which recognized "the rights of people, natural communities, and ecosystems to exist, regenerate, and flourish" within the City. And in 2020, Orange County in the state of Florida became the biggest municipality in the U.S. to adopt a rights of Nature amendment to the country's charter, affording lakes, streams, and wetlands the right to exist and flow, thereby granting them protections from pollution. Agriculture and development have been major drivers of water pollution and draining of wetlands in the county.

In 2021, a lawsuit was brought against a developer on behalf of Lake Mary Jane, Crosby Island Marsh, and other waterways in Orange County to stop a commercial and residential project that would have led to the draining and filling in of wetlands.²²⁴ In 2022, a judge ruled in favor of the developer, concluding that the charter amendment was preempted by state law.²²⁵

Some backlash to rights of nature local ordinances at higher levels of governance has begun. In one example, in 2024, the governor of Utah banned the state and local governments from granting legal personhood to plants, animals, or ecosystems like the state's Great Salt Lake, which is shrinking precipitously due to overuse, principally by agriculture.²²⁶

Outside the U.S.A.

Outside of the U.S., a growing number of cities and municipalities have succeeded in establishing rights of Nature ordinances or granting forms of personhood to nonhuman life. In 2017, Mexico City passed a new constitution that included a rights of Nature provision;²²⁷ in 2018, Brazil's Municipality of Paudalho, in Pernambuco State, enacted a rights of Nature law;²²⁸ and in 2020 the Blue Mountain Council of New South Wales, Australia, resolved to integrate the rights of Nature into its municipal planning and operation.²²⁹

Curridabat, a suburb of San José, the capital of Costa Rica, in 2020 decided to recognize bats, bees, and butterflies as "citizens," along with trees and native plants. This recognition was

part of a years-long attempt to reimagine the urban environment around its nonhuman inhabitants, as well as center the needs of the elderly and children to have available to them the natural cooling capacity and recreation possibilities that open, green space provides.²³⁰

Although the content and scope of these and other rights statutes may differ greatly, as do their enforcement mechanisms, they have in common a recognition of the need for a fundamental shift in humans' relationship with, and obligations to, natural ecosystems. They also offer new avenues for legal cases to be brought and adjudicated by courts that affect the rights of Nature materially in local and state-level governance structures.

Native Peoples and the Rights of Nature

Indigenous communities in Latin America and Aotearoa New Zealand have used constitutions or legislation to enshrine the rights of Nature to further their community rights, acknowledge kinship beliefs, and enhance their authority and agency in determining the use of and protections for natural resources.

Over the last decade, Native American nations in North America have adopted constitutional amendments and resolutions that acknowledge the rights of Nature, individual ecosystems, rivers, and plants, in order to offer redress to Nature and respite from extraction and exploitation. Several of the following examples demonstrate how Indigenous nations are utilizing Western legal structures to advance long-held, bedrock values and reclaim alienated rights. As Native American lawyer and CDER staff member Frank Bibeau's says, "We are using the tools that are used against us." ²³¹

In 2016, the Ho-Chunk Nation in the U.S. state of Wisconsin became the first in the country to recognize and protect the rights of Nature through an amendment to its tribal constitution.²³² In 2017, the Ponca Nation in Oklahoma, with support from the women- and Indigenous-led non-governmental organization Movement Rights, passed a customary law doing the same.²³³ This law established a right to clean air and water, and a habitable climate without pollutants, contaminants, and radioactive or toxic waste.

In the Pacific Northwest of the U.S., four hydroelectric dams along the Snake River have depleted salmon populations by denying them the ability to swim freely upriver to their spawning grounds.²³⁴ Increasingly hot temperatures in the Columbia and Snake rivers have also led to sockeye salmon die-offs.²³⁵ In 2020, the Menominee Indian Tribe of Wisconsin issued

resolutions recognizing the rights of the Menominee River, and the Nez Perce Tribal General Council did the same with the Snake River. ^{236,237} In January 2022, the Sauk Seattle Tribe brought a suit that asserted the rights of the salmon in the Skagit River.

Jack Fiander, the attorney for the Sauk-Seattle, stated:

The Sahkuméhu have witnessed the decline of Tsuladxw [salmon] for a century. The salmon are their relatives, a gift of the Creator. The Creator's gift is being taken from them. It is time that the salmon's voices are not only heard, but that their rights are protected against human actions which prevent their survival."²³⁸

The suit was settled in May 2023 with the city of Seattle committing to creating passageways for the salmon to avoid the Skagit River dams.²³⁹ In December of that year, the city of Port Townsend in Washington State declared inherent rights for endangered orcas that swim in the Salish Sea.²⁴⁰

In 2018, the White Earth Ojibwe band of the Chippewa Nation in the state of Minnesota employed an existing piece of legislation to bring an innovative lawsuit to stop extractive industries from damaging a traditional crop and the larger ecosystems on which it—and the Nation—depend. The suit sought to protect wild rice, or *manoomin*, which is considered sacred in the White Earth's Ojibwe culture. Their 1837 treaty with the U.S. government guaranteed the Nation the rights to hunt, fish, and gather on ceded territory.²⁴¹ Because wild rice was explicitly mentioned in the treaty, the White Earth argued that securing its protection and legal personhood was a right afforded by the treaty.

Joining with Thomas Linzey of CDER and Ojibwe activist Winona LaDuke, Chippewa Nation enrolled member and lawyer Frank Bibeau wrote a resolution granting legal personhood to *manoomin*. The resolution, which the White Earth passed in December 2018, stated: "These rights [of manoomin] include, but are not limited to, the right to pure water and freshwater habitat; the right to a healthy climate system and a natural environment free from human-caused global warming impacts and emissions."²⁴²

According to Bibeau, who directs the Tribal rights of Nature program of the CDER, acknowledging the rights of *manoomin* in White Earth law "basically gives us a tool that is

recognized as like any law, it's just Indian law. That means . . . if we need to, if there's a challenge in tribal court, we can use this law as a protection mechanism."²⁴³

The resolution proved timely. In August 2021, the White Earth filed a lawsuit in which *manoomin* was the lead plaintiff against the state of Minnesota's Department of Natural Resources. The suit contended that by issuing permits to Canadian energy company Enbridge allowing construction of the Line 3 Tar Sands Oil Pipeline, ²⁴⁴ the state agency put at risk *manoomin*'s "legal rights to exist, flourish, regenerate, and evolve." Enbridge, the owner of Line 3, had abandoned an old, leaking pipeline to build a new one through territory ceded to the tribe by a 1855 treaty with the U.S. government. Construction of the replacement pipeline, the White Earth argued. could damage or pollute existing water systems, essential to wild fish, production of maple syrup, as well as cultivation of *manoomin*. *Manoomin* was also at risk from effects of climate change like higher temperatures and more erratic weather.

In March 2022, the White Earth Court of Appeals ruled against the Tribal court and the lead plaintiff *manoomin* on grounds of lack of jurisdiction and past precedent.²⁴⁷ Despite this outcome, legal scholars Elizabeth Kronk Warner and Jensen Lillquist argue that "rights of Nature provisions adopted by Tribes stand a greater chance of withstanding legal challenge than provisions adopted by municipalities." They add: "Accordingly, environmental reform can benefit from the collaboration and experimentation of Tribes."²⁴⁸ In April 2022, Bibeau and another attorney for the White Earth filed a legal brief April requesting that the court reverse its ruling.²⁴⁹

Other Native American nations have written the rights of Nature into law. In 2019, the Yurok Tribal Council established through a resolution the legal personhood of the Klamath River, which flows through the states of Oregon and California, to "exist, flourish, and naturally evolve to have a clean and healthy environment free from pollutants." This made the Klamath the first river in North America to be acknowledged as rights-bearing. ²⁵¹

Chapter 12

"Hard Law," "Soft Law," and International Agreements

The rights referred to in this paper are generally legally enforceable rights or "hard law." However, as noted earlier, the interests of economic development and conservation, as well as multiple jurisdictions and stakeholders, coupled with changes in governments and different policy priorities, can make it very difficult for legislatures and judiciaries to apply "hard laws" consistently and effectively.

"Soft law" offers an alternative means to advance the rights of Nature. Soft law refers to "rules that are neither strictly binding in Nature nor completely lacking legal significance." Soft law encompasses instruments such as guidelines, policy declarations, and codes of conduct. Resolutions of the UN General Assembly are also an example of soft law. Advocates for the Nature's rights and the rights of animals can leverage both "soft" and "hard" law approaches simultaneously and in mutually reinforcing ways.

The following are some relevant examples of soft law.

Harmony with Nature

The United Nations General Assembly's 2010 Resolution 65/164 on "Harmony with Nature" opened the door for ongoing dialogue among member states on the rights of Nature in UN settings. The intent of the subsequent Harmony of Nature resolutions, passed by the General Assembly, was to construct "a new, non-anthropocentric paradigm in which the fundamental basis for right and wrong action concerning the environment is grounded not solely in human concerns." 254

The UN's 2022 *Harmony with Nature* report explicitly recognized evolving concepts of Nature's rights, citing and welcoming

the advances in Earth jurisprudence, in particular through the rights of Nature and ecological economics, and joint efforts by Member States to create a new narrative for a regenerative world in which human rights go hand in hand with the rights of Nature, and sustainable development is reframed to ensure planetary health and the well-being of future generations.²⁵⁵

An evolving list of advances in Nature's rights laws and policies is available on the Harmony with Nature website (http://www.harmonywithnatureun.org/rightsOfNature/).

Also in 2022, the UN Biodiversity Conference of Parties (COP15) biannual meeting in Montreal, Canada, reached an agreement to guide global action on Nature through 2030. The final text, agreed to by nearly two hundred governments, includes language on the rights of Nature. It states:

Nature embodies different concepts for different people, including biodiversity, ecosystems, Mother Earth, and systems of life. . . . The framework recognizes and considers these diverse value systems and concepts, including, for those countries that recognize them, rights of Nature and rights of Mother Earth, as being an integral part of its successful implementation. ²⁵⁶

In spite of the fine words, the agreement is non-binding and its implementation relies on national policy-making, legislation, regulations, and institutions to ensure compliance and progress. As assessed by a UN report, governments have made limited progress on meeting the goals of the previous ten-year global biodiversity framework, and not a single goal agreed to be achieved by 2020 has been fully met.²⁵⁷

Ecocide

Legal scholars and advocates have attempted to adapt the "hard law" approach to prosecuting crimes against humanity to an environmental context, by attempting to include the crime of "ecocide" within the mandate of the International Criminal Court. If the effort is successful, ecocide will join genocide, crimes against humanity, war crimes, and crimes of aggression as the fifth crime that could be prosecuted under the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (ICC). It would thus become "hard law."²⁵⁸

The late British barrister Polly Higgins developed the legal definition of ecocide: "Ecocide is extensive loss, damage, or destruction of ecosystems of a given territory(ies) . . . such that the peaceful enjoyment of the inhabitants has been or will be similarly diminished." It is worth pointing out that the word "inhabitants" doesn't refer only to human beings, but also other animals that live within and therefore rely on an ecosystem(s).

Higgins presented the initial concept of ecocide to the UN Law Commission in 2010 and urged that it be considered a crime against humanity. (Making destruction of the environment an international crime had been mooted earlier, including by former Swedish prime minister Olav Palme at the UN's first global environmental conference in Stockholm in 1972.)²⁵⁹

The text of the ecocide law to be included in the ICC was unveiled in June 2021 by a group of international legal experts. This definition reads as follows: "Ecocide is unlawful or wanton acts committed with knowledge that there is a substantial likelihood of severe and widespread or long-term damage to the environment being caused by those acts." Stop Ecocide International is now a global network of civil society organizations, lawyers, and diplomats headquartered in the U.K.²⁶¹

Since 2021, lawmakers in a number of countries, including Mexico, the Netherlands, Italy, Belgium, and Brazil, have discussed national ecocide laws and drafting or introducing relevant legislation. France has an ecocide law, although, according to the *Guardian* newspaper, the language isn't as strong as advocates sought. And Vietnam, Russia, and Ukraine have made ecocide a crime, although this hasn't prevented Russia's war in Ukraine from causing severe environmental damage.

In 2023, after Russia's invasion, Kiev began to build an ecocide case against Moscow for the deaths of more than 900 porpoises and dolphins in the Black Sea due to the Russian fleet's acoustic sonar signals, rockets, and explosions interfering with the cetaceans' echolocation and fuel leaks poisoning the waters. The Ukrainians have also included the Russian sabotage of the Kakhovka dam in the ecocide case, since its destruction resulted in major flooding and widespread environmental damage.²⁶⁴

The Earth Charter

The Earth Charter, an international "declaration of fundamental ethical principles for building a just, sustainable, and peaceful global society in the 21st century," was drafted between 2000 and 2005, after the UN World Commission on Environment and Development requested a document to guide sustainable development policies.²⁶⁵ The Earth Charter Initiative attempts to raise awareness of the Charter, and popularize its use as soft law.²⁶⁶

The Charter recognizes that "all beings are interdependent and every form of life has value regardless of its worth to human beings." Although few governments have endorsed the

Charter, the number of partner and affiliated organizations is substantial.²⁶⁷ Notably, the Charter makes achieving sustainable development conditional on the humane treatment of individual animals, one of the first global environmental sets of principles to include a reference to animals *qua* animals, and not only as "species."²⁶⁸

The Universal Declaration of the Rights of Mother Earth

The Universal Declaration of the Rights of Mother Earth²⁶⁹ was made public at the April 2010 World People's Conference on Climate Change and the Rights of Mother Earth held in Cochabamba, Bolivia with support from the Bolivian government. (Brighter Green participated in the conference and made a presentation on a panel as part of the civil society forum.)

Another example of soft law, the Declaration states that:

Mother Earth is a living being...and all beings are entitled to the inherent rights recognized in this Declaration without distinction of any kind, such as may be made between organic and inorganic beings, species, origin, use to human beings, or any other status.

It further acknowledges that "just as human beings have human rights, all other beings also have rights which are specific to their species or kind and appropriate for their role and function within the communities within which they exist." And it declares that "Every human being is responsible for respecting and living in harmony with Mother Earth" and lists many specific ways that governments, institutions both public and private, and economic systems should defend, protect, and conserve the rights of Mother Earth. The text of the Declaration also includes a call for its adoption by the UN General Assembly "as a common standard of achievement for all peoples and all nations of the world…."²⁷⁰

The Declaration has been popularized by civil society organizations in countries around the world, and has informed and accelerated varied means of securing Nature's rights in laws, constitutions, court rulings, and in practical actions. In a legal case in support of the declaration by *Wild Law* author Cormac Cullinan, he asserts that, in representing the legal approach of "earth jurisprudence" the declaration uses the language of international law to offer a radically different and necessary approach and worldview:

This worldview understands human beings as members of a great community of life and as having distinct responsibilities to that community and to other beings within it. This understanding is not only reflected in the cosmologies of Indigenous peoples throughout the world, is also consistent with contemporary scientific understandings regarding the interrelated nature of the cosmos and the functioning of natural systems.

Codifying in laws the tenets of the Declaration would, of course, necessitate a fundamental shift in human systems of governance, economics, and law. "Implementing the Declaration," Cullinan writes, "would require legal systems to balance the rights of humans and other beings."

Interestingly, nowhere in the Declaration do the words *animal* or *nonhuman animal* appear, although the text in Article 2.3 implies an application to animals. It reads: "Every being has the right to wellbeing and to live free from torture or cruel treatment by human beings." Some advocates for animal rights have queried the Declaration's absence of an explicit reference to animals. Was it an oversight, or an intentional exclusion of animal rights discourse, aims, and proponents? Or, was it a case of embedding animals in terms like *beings* and *species*?

Some critics have observed that by not specifically including *animals*, the Declaration risks making them seem separate from Nature, which contradicts the vision of comprehensive rights for "all beings" on Earth. Another question that arises is this: Did the Declaration forestall or slow down more active collaboration between theorists and advocates for the rights of nature and the rights of animals as proposed by the authors of this paper?

In a communication with Brighter Green, Cullinan explained the rationale for the textual decisions made by the Declaration's working group (about 400 people gathered in Cochabamba, Bolivia). Whereas earlier drafts had specific references to animals in some of the Declaration's articles, the group ultimately judged that animals shouldn't be separate from Nature or singled out for special treatment, since a majority of the rights applied to all beings. Giving further context to this decision, Cullinan wrote:

One of the main arguments advanced for dropping [the previous articles] was that life permeates everything [and] everything is part of the world and the Declaration should not perpetuate the belief that there is a radical discontinuity between animate beings (like animals) and inanimate beings (like rivers and mountains). From an Indigenous perspective this is a false dichotomy which obscures the interconnectedness and interrelationships between all (sometimes referred to as "inter-being"). ²⁷²

Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature and Rights of Nature Tribunals

A few months after the Declaration of the Rights of Mother Earth was issued, the Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature (GARN) was formed in June 2010. GARN's goal is advancing the project of securing rights of Nature legislation and constitutional inclusion of Nature's rights protections. (Some of GARN's founding organizations and individuals had participated in the conference in Cochabamba.) GARN is a global network, not a formal non-governmental organization, and now has members in more than one hundred countries. These members include scientists, activists, Indigenous leaders, politicians, and students, among others, with a shared commitment to "universal adoption and implementation of legal systems that recognize, respect, and enforce 'Rights of Nature'."²⁷³

GARN has created and is the secretariat for both local and international Rights of Nature "tribunals" as a way for citizens to investigate and publicize abuses against the rights of Nature, with a focus on Indigenous communities.²⁷⁴ In June 2024, the 12th local tribunal for the Rights of Nature was held at Haw River State Park in the U.S. state of North Carolina, to draw attention to the impacts of a natural gas pipeline slated to run from northwestern West Virginia to southern Virginia. At the tribunal, evidence was presented that construction of the Mountain Valley Pipeline would negatively affect the rights of the region's rivers.²⁷⁵

As of writing, many International Rights of Nature Tribunals have been held, including five the annual Conference of the Parties (COP) to the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change. The fourth such tribunal resulted in the delegation to Bolivia to investigate the road construction through TIPNIS, described above. So far, it does not appear that concrete action in a legal sense has been taken due to one of the tribunals. However, the intent is for the tribunal's adjudicators to "recommend actions for reparation, mitigation, restoration, and prevention of

further damages and harm."²⁷⁶ As is often the case with "soft law," the point of the structure is to bring attention and pressure to an issue when there is no legally binding entity on which to depend. Further, it is a permanent body,²⁷⁷ and GARN accepts submissions of potential cases for future rights of Nature tribunals through its website. Nature's rights advocates see the tribunals as an important facet of the movement's future.²⁷⁸

PART 4 NATURE'S RIGHTS AND ANIMAL RIGHTS

Commonalities and Critiques

Chapter 13

Animals Protected within Rights of Nature Frameworks

Species Protections and the Rights of Nature

As was evident in the previous chapters, wild animals have also been protected by rights of Nature provisions, or by "soft law" equivalents, and many efforts have been undertaken or are underway to link species protection to conservation of ecosystems, in ways that intersect with rights claims. This is less controversial than it may at first seem: Many wild animals, including great apes, cetaceans, ^{279,280} and pollinators (such as bees, among others) have been shown to provide essential services not only to the ecosystems they inhabit, ²⁸¹ but are increasingly recognized as "sentinel species," or indicators of the health of the environment as a whole. ²⁸²

Apes have been the subject of initial campaigns to secure individual rights as persons for nonhuman animals, ²⁸³ and within the rights of Nature: making their rights and well-being a natural point of convergence for the two movements. The Great Apes Survival Partnership (GRASP) is a UN-led partnership founded in 2001. GRASP strives to conserve wild great ape populations throughout twenty-three nations in Africa and Asia²⁸⁴ by improving the health of their ecosystems and leaving them free and unharmed by humans in their natural habitats. GRASP recognizes that great apes are "key indicator species for endangered ecosystems," and crucial to "maintaining the health and diversity of tropical forests, by dispersing seeds and creating light gaps in the forest canopy which allow seedlings to grow and replenish the ecosystem."²⁸⁵

Similar efforts have been undertaken to protect cetaceans, both as individuals and as essential to the health and sustainability of marine ecosystems. Conservative estimates of the value of the average great whale, based on their roles in storing carbon in their bodies, and encouraging the growth of phytoplankton, which also capture carbon, range from \$US2 million per animal to more than \$US1 trillion for the current population of great whales. ²⁸⁶ In May 2010, a conference of scientists, ethicists, and legal scholars, was held in Helsinki, Finland, and subsequently issued a *Declaration of Rights for Cetaceans: Whales and Dolphins on Behalf of the Helsinki Group*. It states that "every individual cetacean has the right to life" and not to "be held in captivity or servitude; be subject to cruel treatment; or be removed from their natural environment."

The Helsinki Group, comprised of signatories to the Declaration, was the brainchild of philosopher Paola Cavalieri, who was instrumental in setting up the Great Ape Project (GAP). GAP began in 1994 to advocate for a UN Declaration of the Rights of Great Apes following the publication *The Great Ape Project* by Cavalieri and philosopher Peter Singer.²⁸⁸ The aim was to highlight the conditions for, and urge the protection of, wild and captured great apes, all species closely related to human beings. Subsequent to GAP's founding, the use of great apes in animal testing and research was banned in the United Kingdom in 1986 and in New Zealand in 1999.²⁸⁹ In 2013, the European Union banned research on great apes.²⁹⁰

The lives of pollinators, and insects in general, are becoming increasingly valued, not only because of their complex social lives²⁹¹ and for the essential role they play in food systems,²⁹² but also because of the dramatic decline in many species' populations due to climate change, pollution, insecticides, and habitat loss.²⁹³ In one example, Manitou Pollinators of Manitou Springs, Colorado are joining with the Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights (CDER) to establish the first rights of pollinators ordinance for their county, using a rights of Nature framework.²⁹⁴

As was described in the previous chapter, Native peoples are playing a significant role in advancing rights for nature and animals. In March 2024, for example, Indigenous leaders in Tahiti, the Cook Islands, and Aotearoa New Zealand signed a treaty that recognizes whales as legal persons. Many of the Indigenous communities of this and other regions of the world acknowledge whales as ancestors. The expectation is that the treaty will lead to new Pacific government protections to safeguard whales, including from vessel strikes and entanglements with fishing gear, as well as legally enforceable penalties for any harms committed.²⁹⁵

When Panama passed a rights of Nature law in 2023 to protect leatherback turtles from drowning in fishing nets or their eggs being poached, the law's implementation involved the leadership of the Guna people. As Ignacio Crespo, founder of Fundación Yaug Gulu, and a Guna himself, told the *Washington Post:* "The Gunas always say that the turtles were once human beings. They are our brothers and sisters that live in an immense mysterious ocean." ²⁹⁶

Estrellita

A seminal decision from the Constitutional Court of Ecuador provides an excellent example of how the rights of Nature and animals can converge through the law.

In 2022, the Court heard the case of Ana Beatriz Burbano Proaño, a woman who had filed an action for habeas corpus on behalf of Estrellita, a *chorongo* monkey who had lived with her for eighteen years, after she had purchased the monkey at a wildlife market.²⁹⁷

Authorities had seized Estrellita from Burbano Proaño on the grounds that possessing a wild animal is illegal in Ecuador. That prohibition stemmed from Ecuador's rights of Nature provision (see Part 3) and the *Estrellita* case presented the first time the court would determine whether the provisions of the rights of Nature applied to an individual animal, not a species or a natural feature, like a river.

The court selected the case for two reasons. The first was to examine the scope of the rights of Nature and assess whether it would cover the protection of a specific wild animal—one under human control. The second was to review whether, in the initial abduction of Estrellita from the wild, the rights of Nature had been violated, and if the case could lead to the development of guidelines for how constitutional guarantees might be applied in favor of wild animals such as Estrellita.

Recognizing the potential precedents the case could set, lawyers and legal scholars who work to advance the rights of animals sought to have their perspectives inform the judicial process by filing amicus briefs with the court. In their brief, lawyers from the Nonhuman Rights Project argued that Estrellita's habeas corpus rights had been violated.

In their own amicus brief, scholars from the Brooks McCormick Jr. Animal Law & Policy Program at Harvard Law School in the U.S. argued for Estrellita's rights under rights of Nature provisions in the Ecuadorian constitution. The Harvard Law School brief made legal arguments that not only reflect the ideas that animate this paper, but also demonstrate where language and legal precedents for the rights of Nature and those of animals can be developed in the future. ²⁹⁸

In summary, nonhuman animals, NhRP and the Harvard scholars argued, could be subjects of rights; writs of habeas corpus, considered suitable only for human beings, could be appropriate for animals; and animals could be designated subjects of rights protected by the rights of Nature.

In its decision, issued in February 2022, the Constitutional Court found for Estrellita by a vote of 7–2. The court's ruling noted that the preamble to the 2008 Ecuadorian constitution acknowledges Nature, or Pacha Mama, "of which we are a part and which is vital to our

existence," in establishing a "new form of citizen coexistence, in diversity and harmony with nature, to achieve a good way of living, the *sumac kawsay*" (a Quechua expression that roughly means "good living").²⁹⁹ Further, the court stated, the constitution established a duty upon all Ecuadorians to "respect the rights of Nature, preserve a healthy environment, and use natural resources in a rational, sustainable, and ecological manner."

The court concluded that the scope of the rights of Nature included animals. Therefore, animals were the subject of rights, and a wild animal such as the *chorongo* monkey could be protected by the rights of Nature constitutional provisions: their life and integrity could be seriously injured if they were confined as a pet; if their habitat was interfered with or they were removed from that habitat; or if the animal was categorized as endangered or vulnerable.

The court also enumerated a robust range of other rights for animals, such as: the right to exist; the right not to be hunted, fished, captured, collected, extracted, kept, detained, trafficked, traded, or exchanged; the right to the free development of their animal behavior; the right to freedom and good living; the right to food according to the species' nutritional requirements; the right to live in harmony; the right to health and a habitat; the right to demand their rights from the competent authorities; the right to physical, mental, and sexual integrity; the right to live in an environment suitable for each species, with adequate shelter and resting conditions; and, ultimately, the right to life.

The habeas corpus statute was unavailable to Estrellita, since she had died within a month of being taken from Ana and relocated to a zoo (which was the precipitating reason for the case). Nonetheless, the court indicated that habeas corpus *could* be an appropriate action for animals and that they may possess rights that derive from other sources in addition to the constitution. To that end, the court explored the "Interspecies Principle," which it said allows for rights that can only be guaranteed in relation to unique or exclusive properties of a species, for example, the right to respect and the right to have areas of distribution and migratory routes conserved.

In its ruling, the court recognized multiple violations of Estrellita's bodily and mental integrity. First, Ana *had* committed a crime by keeping a wild animal in her home. Secondly, although it was *not* in the species' interest to be removed from her natural habitat, it may have been in Estrellita's interests to remain in Ana's home, where she was cared for as a pet tends to be, as opposed to experiencing the shock of being removed to a zoo, which was the third violation.³⁰⁰

Even though the court agreed, not surprisingly, that animals were not equal with human beings, that did not mean, they stated, that they were not subjects of rights. Rather, the court continued, their rights should be observed as a specific dimension of the rights of Nature, albeit with their own particularities. The court argued that the main right of wild animal species is the right to exist, and not to be rendered extinct through human endeavors. A wild animal's rights to life, freedom, and integrity, among others, the court explicated, must be protected regardless of the claims, intentions, or desires of third parties.

If, judges determined, "the deprivation or restriction of the freedom of a wild animal" was unlawful, the environmental authority in Ecuador had to provide "the most suitable alternative for the preservation of the life, freedom, integrity, and other related rights of the victim." By confining Estrellita in a zoo, the court said, the environmental authority had failed to meet this requirement, since it was possible that the conditions in the zoo had contributed to the monkey's death.

This failure was the reason why, in its ruling, the Constitutional Court ordered the Ministry of Environment to develop a protocol to assess the circumstances and needs of captive wild animals to guarantee their protection. The court also ordered Congress and the Ombudsman (a national office with a mandate to protect human rights and resolve conflicts that is independent from other state institutions) to prepare and approve a bill on the rights of animals, based on the rights and principles developed in the ruling.

As Peruvian legal scholar Marcia Condoy Truyenque has argued in the *Animal & Natural Resources Law Review*, the sweeping rights enumerated for animals by the court do not, pointedly, extend to *all* animals. The court made clear that "as human beings are predators, and being omnivorous by Nature, their right to feed on other animals cannot be forbidden."³⁰¹ Condoy Truyenque continues:

The Court declared that domesticated animals can be used for transportation, clothing, footwear, and even recreation and leisure. Wild animals can be captured for *ex situ* conservation; that is, they can be placed in zoos, severely restricting their right to freedom. Invasive species can be exterminated in the name of ecosystem balance, which means a restriction on their right to life, their physical

integrity or right to exist, as well as their right to live in harmony and their right to habitat.

While welcoming the decision, Canadian political philosopher Will Kymlika has questioned whether it represents a convergence of Nature's rights with animal rights. He notes that by excluding domesticated animals, specifically those used as food, the court tacitly acknowledges that the "confinement, genetic manipulation, and killing of domesticated animals for the convenience and benefit of humans is permissible and, indeed, a constitutionally guaranteed right." Writing in an anthology on concepts of more-than-human rights, published in 2024 by the MOTH Project at New York University Law School, Kymlika argues that this is not a quirk of the Ecuadorean court's worldview. Rather, it represents a line that has separated movements for rights of Nature and rights of animals in the past, and continues to do so.

Eliminating this division could—and should—be a joint project of the two movements, Kymlika concludes:

The instrumentalization and commodification of domesticated animals has always been the lynchpin of ideologies of human supremacism and, so long as it remains untouched, modern societies, cultures, and economies will continue to be defined and shaped by supremacist beliefs. MOTH rights will only be secure when this foundation of human supremacism is exposed and questioned. And that is a task that I believe requires the shared labor of both animal advocates and MOTH advocates.³⁰²

The Constitutional Court's judgment also does not offer an assessment of the rights of "liminal" animals—those who exist on the peripheries of, or within, human societies (such as squirrels, feral cats and dogs)—whose status the judges did not determine. Nonetheless, Condoy Truyenque observes, the application of the language of rights for *individual* wild animals (and the enumeration of prohibitions applied by the court) within the context of natural systems,

is an achievement for animals given the strong symbolic value that the language of rights has in Western political culture. To recognize animals as legal subjects and rights-holders is powerful as a political declaration that can lead to the recognition of animal rights by their own value, independently from the Rights of Nature framework.

Because the Court has allowed standing to such animals, she continues, they thereby possess the rights to seek redress for harms and demand enforcement *on their own terms*. Furthermore, as Condoy Truyenque notes in her article, "a future recognition of rights for animals based on sentience, intrinsic value, dignity, or another legal foundation different from the Rights of Nature framework could overcome the aforementioned defects" of the judgment.

The potential for the Constitutional Court's judgment to lead to cases being brought on behalf of and rulings in favor of other animals is clear, argue Harvard Law School's Macarena Montes Francheshini and Kristen Stilt, who wrote the amicus brief: "We believe it is just a matter of time before the rights of Nature are used to argue against the exploitation of an even broader range of animals." 303

The Blue-Fronted Parrot

Another case, also from South America, has served as a similar example of an individual animal protected by rights of Nature statutes. This concerned a woman, M.A., who, according to the state of São Paolo in Brazil, which brought a case against her, kept a single blue-fronted Amazon, also known as the blue-fronted parrot (*Amazona aestiva*), in inadequate living conditions for several decades. In 2019, the Superior Court of Justice in Brazil ruled that the parrot should be given provisional protection based on the fact that the bird's confinement infringed upon the right to an "ecologically balanced environment" as laid out in Article 225 of Brazil's constitution.

In its judgment, the court called for rethinking normative judicial reasoning based on what it called the "Kantian, anthropocentric and individualistic concept of human dignity." Instead, the court exemplified Earth jurisprudence by tying together animal rights and Nature's rights frameworks, stating that the "view of Nature as an expression of life in its entirety enables the Constitutional Law and other areas of law to recognize the environment and non-human animals as beings of their own value, therefore deserving respect and care, so that the legal system grants them the ownership of rights and dignity."³⁰⁴

In its decision, the court included animal protection language from both the German and Swiss constitution, as well as the rights of Nature language from the Ecuadorean constitution and the Bolivian Law on the Rights of Mother Earth.³⁰⁵

Ultimately, despite the court's important ruling, the parrot was returned to its initial guardian because the court deemed the bird's reintegration into a natural habitat was potentially more harmful to the bird than the alternative (as was likely the situation with Estrellita). However, the court mandated biannual visits by a veterinarian trained in wild animal welfare as well as annual inspections of the bird's living conditions.

In a more recent ruling in a case concerning animals living with humans, in 2021, a justice tribunal in the Brazilian state of Paraná overturned a lower court ruling and affirmed the legal standing of animals in the context of a case brought on behalf of two dogs, Spike and Rambo. In her opinion, the presiding judge referred to the 2005 case in which a writ of habeas corpus was filed for Suica, a chimpanzee in a Brazilian zoo (discussed above). The court ruled that the dogs could sue their human guardians (charges included neglect), and that under Brazil's 1988 constitution "every holder of substantive rights can be a party to a judicial proceeded." Therefore, the dogs could be plaintiffs as long as they were "duly represented." An NGO acted to assist the dogs in legal proceedings. 306

Chapter 14

Rights of Nature and Animal Rights: Critiques and Challenges

Unsurprisingly, the language and effect of rights of Nature statutes, provisions, and declarations have been criticized by some legal and environmental ethics scholars, who cite a varied range of concerns and counterarguments. Some of these critiques are explored here.

One critique is that rights language cannot apply in legal situations as neither Nature nor animals can be violators of others' rights. Apart from human beings, runs such an argument, no other living entity understands rights or comprehends what it means to be a rights-holder or has obligations to respect the rights of others.³⁰⁷

Other critiques of rights of Nature theories and legal cases have taken different forms—from those who think they are not radical enough, to those who consider them impracticable, lacking in merit, or even nonsensical.

"I don't think I want a redwood grove to have rights," Canadian environmental philosopher John Livingston has stated. "Rights are political instruments—legal tools." He continues:

We hear a lot of talk about "extending" rights to nature. How bloody patronizing! How patriarchal for that matter. How imperialistic. To extend or bestow or recognise rights in nature would be, in effect, to domesticate all of nature—to subsume it into the human political apparatus.³⁰⁸

Similar sentiments are expressed by political scientists Craig Kauffman and Pamela Martin. Referencing comments made by Erin O'Donnell's *Legal Rights for Rivers: Competition, Collaboration and Water Governance* (Routledge, 2019), Kauffman and Martin observe there is the possibility that providing natural entities (such as the Wanganui River) with a legal guardian in fact may lessen their environmental protection. The guardian renders the natural entity just another competitor for access to the resource, and the river's independent status as a common

good is lessened. Indeed, note Kauffman and Martin, a river could theoretically be sued for the damage caused by flooding.³⁰⁹

Fundamentally, they observe, by centering the natural entity in an inherently anthropocentric legal structure, "the guardianship mechanism . . . frames humans as the powerful parent and Nature as the helpless child." This "violates fundamental Earth jurisprudence principles when applied to the human—Nature relationship." What is required, they continue, is that legal personhood and the courts fit within the larger commitment to Earth justice, and not the other way round: "The goal is managing human behavior to maintain balance so that the ecosystem on which all members (including humans) rely for their well-being continues to function." ³¹⁰

For Mauricio Grim, professor of law at Instituto Tecnológico Autónomo de México and Michael Livermore, professor of law at the University of Virginia in the U.S., codifying rights of Nature language fails to grasp an ecosystem's shifting, interconnected, plural identities, arising from the multiple species of flora and fauna that may exist within "them." They argue in a *Virginia Law Review* article that interventions to protect a particular landscape, for instance, may be at once arbitrary and indeterminate (both spatially and temporally). They add that the varied, and perhaps opposed, interests of human stakeholders may prove hard to ascertain to anyone's satisfaction. Grim and Livermore also ask what should happen if two different parties claim to "speak" for Nature? Much more preferable, they suggest, would be to enact ordinances and laws to protect environmental activists as they advocate for laws already on the statute books.³¹¹

For Noah Sachs, a professor at the University of Richmond School of Law, writing in the *Georgetown Environmental Law Review*, rights of Nature statutes are too vague. Bestowing a legally enforceable right of Nature to "exist" or "flourish" begs the questions of how you calculate what level of existence might constitute "flourishing," and who would decide whether an ecosystem or other natural entity has met that level. He suggests that judges lack the expertise that would allow them to arbitrate complex and multivalent environmental harms, including those caused by climate change and the loss of biodiversity.

Sachs argues that, instead, the interlocking ecological crises need specific pieces of legislation—which take into account human interests in using ecosystems—or they risk not only being impractical but also counterproductive. Would, he asks, the logical extension of a right of Nature mean that no one could harvest crops, or use rivers for irrigation or be able to dredge

them, or allow for the removal of invasive species or the pulling up of weeds? Sachs writes that far from establishing a genuinely non-anthropocentric view of the natural world, rights of Nature language actually reinforces it:

Given that there are trillions of other non-sentient objects on earth, there is no limiting principle when it comes to non-living things: it is not clear why legal rights should attach to "the river" rather than to other objects, such as pebbles on a beach or copper in a mine. The only plausible reason for conferring enforceable legal rights on "the river" is that rivers have more subjective value to humans.³¹²

Nature's Rights and Animal Rights in Conflict

Concepts embedded in rights of Nature statutes and language are, say some observers, potentially problematic for advancing the rights of animals. Conflict between environmental activists and animal advocates may be inherent because of their different worldviews, argued Marc Sagoff, the late U.S. philosopher of environmental ethics. Sagoff observed that for those concerned with the suffering of individual beings, logic would suggest that the natural world—where tens of millions of wild animals suffer on a daily basis from predators (wild and human), hunger, thirst, habitat loss, extreme weather—*should be* interfered with, even if that involves removing predators from the ecosystem or altering it substantially.³¹³

These essential conflicts of worldviews remain four decades on. Granting fundamental rights to certain animal and plant species could have enormous repercussions for how humans eat, clothe, and entertain ourselves. Such rights could impinge on the rights of nonhuman predators and the religious or cultural rights of Indigenous communities: such as the Makah Nation's hunting of whales,³¹⁴ or the Dakota Nation's raising of buffalo for slaughter.³¹⁵

Meanwhile, rights of Nature mandates could curtail the rights of "invasive" species to "flourish": such as feral pigs in the United States,³¹⁶ lionfish in the Caribbean,³¹⁷ or spotted lanternfly in the U.S.³¹⁸ After all, these animals, precisely *because* they are flourishing, may compromise the integrity of ecosystems *and* negatively impact native animal species in those ecosystems.

One active example of these rights in conflict is in Aotearoa New Zealand. Although, as has been detailed in the paper, the country has established rights of Nature for the Whanganui

River, its government has set out to eradicate all invasive species—including rats, opossums, and stoats—from the island nation by 2050.³¹⁹ (Feral cats are also being targeted through culling "contests.")³²⁰ The government's argument is that by removing non-native predators, native species of birds, reptiles, and invertebrates will be protected.³²¹ Maori communities have been involved in this endeavor;³²² and some animal advocates have protested, arguing for a less absolute approach.³²³

Yet neither the government nor rights of nature advocates (at least yet) are calling for the eradication of domesticated sheep, which number 25 million in Aotearoa New Zealand and are non-native, even though they are second only to cows in per capita greenhouse gas emissions among livestock,³²⁴ and are responsible for the destruction or degradation of habitats for many species of plants and animals.^{325,326}

Such an approach begs a larger question that lurks behind both rights of Nature provisions and animal standing in a court of law: What is "Nature" and what is "natural"? Grim and Livermore critique rights of Nature statutes because, as they see it, Nature isn't static or monolithic. Profoundly complex interactions among species, tidal and weather patterns, and natural events (such as wildfires, earthquakes, and volcanic eruptions) mean nature is in a state of constant flux.

Moreover, apart from the five great extinctions that proceeded the Anthropocene's sixth, *homo sapiens* has been eradicating species (including *homo Neanderthalensis*) ever since the Holocene, domesticating and dramatically altering some animals and plants, and reshaping ecosystems. Humans have also transported animals and seeds, whether knowingly or not, in their travels across the globe and continue to do so.^{327,328} One estimate assesses the cost of invasive species to the global economy to be \$423 billion a year.³²⁹

At the same time, (some) species (including our own) have flourished in the wake of human settlements, agriculture, and urbanization. Even when there is conflict between native and non-native species, Nature complicates the supposed binaries. Feral pigs are boosting crocodile populations in Australia, and becoming a valuable food source for the Florida panther. Nutria (an invasive species) are doing the same for alligators along the Gulf Coast of the United States. Florida's snail kites are eating the invasive island apple snail, 330 and Spain's migratory wetland birds are consuming the non-native crayfish. To that extent, ecosystems *and* animals are constantly reconfiguring themselves.

As some animal rights advocates and some environmentalists would add, cows, sheep, horses, rats, and human settlers were, and remain, "invasive species." They have drastically altered entire continents, forcing many civilizations and cultures, Indigenous and non-, to change and adapt in order to survive. This need for that adaptability will only become starker, as Nature becomes more stressed, diseases spread, and more people move within nations, into cities, and across borders and oceans due to the climate crisis.

Domesticated Versus Wild: Which Animals Belong to Us and Which to Nature?

A challenge to deeper cooperation between the movements for Nature's rights and rights of animals exists in the assigning of rights in the first place. In lawsuits brought on behalf of animals—whether in habeas corpus or in rights of Nature cases—the capacities of the animal in question (including, as with Estrellita and the blue-fronted parrot, their bond with a human) have played a role in determining how far the case proceeds. It also has determined whether the case was brought at all.

Cetaceans, great apes, elephants, and companion animals possess a charisma or a sociality with us that enables humans to relate to them, and to accept their sentience without argument. Scientific studies over the last half-century have affirmed their capacities—intelligence, problem-solving, emotional connection to each other and humans, among many more—in ways that have suggested their similarity to us and thereby (anthropocentrically) their inherent value, apart from their use to human societies.³³²

Clearly there is a strategic advantage, given the current anthropocentric nature of courts of law and current systems of jurisprudence to bring legal cases on behalf of animals who typically *are* considered members of human families, who look or act like humans, or possess qualities humans consider admirable or sophisticated, in a manner we can appreciate. Recall Judge Jaffe's statement in her judgment on Hercules and Leo's habeas corpus petition: "The similarities between chimpanzees and humans inspire the empathy felt for a beloved pet."

In its filing for habeas corpus on behalf of Tommy—confined in a small concrete "jungle" in a roadside zoo—the Nonhuman Rights Project described the chimpanzee as possessing "such complex cognitive abilities as autonomy, self-determination, self-consciousness, awareness of the past, anticipation of the future, and the ability to make choices."

Tommy, the legal filing continued, also displayed "complex emotions such as empathy; and [could] construct diverse cultures." 333

Yet, for all the rhetorical and evidentiary power of such cases, the stark sociopolitical realities for advocates of nonhuman animals remains. NhRP was at pains to state in its legal filings that there were no larger legal or policy ramifications beyond their wish to free *individual* animals from their *particular* situations. Indeed, it was inadmissible in these court cases to make sweeping claims that could, in theory and practice, grant rights to other animals.

Nonetheless, despite what *wasn't* written in the documents, namely the possible setting of a legal precedent of an extension of core rights to a nonhuman animal, the implications of NhRP's petitions were clearly not lost on the industries who profit from animals' confinement. (Nor were they lost on supporters of animal rights.) To admit that one mammal or one cetacean possesses nonhuman personhood based on "complex cognitive abilities" is to open the possibility of bringing cases for the species as a whole, and then beyond that to other species who might have similar abilities and still are widely viewed around the world as "food," such as cows or pigs or chickens or octopuses or salmon.

One philosophical divide that may hold back collaboration between advocates for the rights of animals and advocates for the rights of Nature, therefore, is that those animals who are "wild" by nature (whether chimps, elephants, bees, or whales) will receive ever greater protections, while livestock and their feral cousins, will not. This isn't only because the latter are categorized as domesticated (and therefore "unnatural") but because *all* societies (whether Indigenous or industrialized) remain committed to farming or eating them.

How to extend rights to animals who do not possess traits humans find admirable or even measurable, let alone who are useful to us by becoming food or clothing, is a much harder task.

Here, again, the Constitutional court's judgment in the Estrellita case is instructive. As Condoy Truyenque observed, the court stated that human beings "are predators, and . . . omnivorous by Nature," which meant "their right to feed on other animals cannot be forbidden." This declaration makes several assumptions about human identity: that we have a natural *animal* expression ("predators") that ties our human rights "to feed on other animals" to the proper order of things—the *scala naturae*, if you will. Here, legal "rights" that had previously excluded nonhuman animals are *naturalized* to reflect the exalted status of predatory omnivores, whether human or not. In addition, the decision's statement that this right "cannot be forbidden" is not

only a jurisprudential fiat but an ontological claim: basically, that it is biologically impossible to prevent humans from eating animals because to do so would be to foist an unnatural state upon Man the Natural Animal.

Yet the court's claim that humans are "omnivorous by Nature" is contestable, on the grounds of biology as well as ethics. Human societies have long separated ourselves from Nature: whether through cooking, domesticating animals, codifying taboos surrounding food choices, practicing agriculture, and codifying "natural" senses of right and wrong in the law itself. In fact, for a human to be considered an "animal" is inherently to be dehumanized and therefore automatically denied the "natural" rights that belong to the human species.

A 2019 lawsuit brought by the Animal Legal Defense Fund sought to embed humans within the "natural world" and protect the interests of each by asserting an individual's right to wilderness, connected to their right to liberty, and defined as the right to be left alone, "free from human influence in wilderness." In the case *Animal Legal Defense Fund v United States*, the plaintiffs (future generations and a group of individuals ranging from Nature enthusiasts to scientists to wildlife advocates) called for a dramatic shift in policies and practices to secure this right, in the context of the accelerating climate crisis. Specifically, the lawsuit demanded that the federal government

phase out commercial logging of old-growth forests, animal agriculture, and fossil fuel development and extraction in order to draw down greenhouse gases until the climate system has stabilized for the protection of wilderness on which plaintiffs now and in the future will depend for the exercise of their fundamental autonomy and privacy rights.³³⁴

Although the claim cited did not arise from a direct right of Nature or animals, the case rests on the interconnectedness of those rights with human rights as they are recognized in the U.S. constitution. The legal strategy, however, was not successful. A district in the state of Oregon dismissed the case, ruling that the Animal Legal Defense Fund (ALDF) lacked standing and that a plaintiff cannot suffer a specific injury due to climate change.³³⁵

In 2021, ALDF appealed the ruling to the U.S. Ninth Circuit Court. Brighter Green and several other organizations joined an amicus brief in support. Subsequently, however, ALDF

withdrew the appeal, concluding that while the Ninth Circuit is known as a "liberal" court, the risk of an unfavorable ruling, which could hobble similar litigation in the future, was too great.

Seeking Common Ground

Nonetheless, there *are* major points or areas of connection that provide both a pragmatic and strategic approach to advancing the rights of Nature *and* animal rights—as well as the ordinary rights of humans. *Estrellita* and blue-fronted parrot cases illustrate this. Of course, inherent contradictions remain in such cases, including the questionable "pet-keeping" of the monkey and parrot's "owners." Still these two cases (among others discussed in this paper) represent important precedents and offer a pathway for collaborative legal advances for both the rights of Nature and the rights of animals—at least for (some) wild animals.

Kristen Stilt and Macarena Montes Franceschini, who argued on behalf of Estrellita in an amicus brief, admit that rights of Nature judgments may be vague, lack clear limits, and be hard to implement. ³³⁶ The legal mandates may, they acknowledge, be guilty of not telling people how they should behave or comply, and the appointed guardians who may "speak for" Nature may, indeed, be biased, and their criteria opaque. Nonetheless, as Stilt suggests:

Rights of nature approaches are instructive to the cause of animal rights, intellectually and practically. They do not offer a model to be copied wholesale, but instead call for careful study of the parallels and points of disconnection, of the commonalities and the conflicts, with the potential for significant results.³³⁷

Therefore, argue Stilt and Montes Franceschini, animal advocates would be well-advised to "get in the debate" with rights of Nature advocates. By becoming increasingly mainstream, they suggest, the rights of Nature can not only promote animal rights within legal decisions (as in *Estrellita*), but also allow for individual animals, and not only species, to be acknowledged within environmental law.

Furthermore, in its essential role in setting and reflecting societal norms and establishing new paradigms, within and outside of judicial and legislative contexts, such laws have merit, as Condoy Truyenque notes. Likewise, César Rodríguez-Garavito, founding director of the MOTH Rights Project, writes that the lack of strong "monitoring and enforcement mechanisms" means

that "recognition of rights of nature has been more symbolic than instrumental thus far." However, this is not "inconsequential," he argues, given that "the social function of law and rights is as much about reframing moral and political issues as it is about attaining tangible changes on the ground."

Therefore, Rodríguez-Garavito continues, the power of the law:

lies in its singular capacity to tell stories that are coated in the mantle of authority. Its magic lies in its ability to cast a spell on reality. When it works, the spell can transform perceptions and facts.

MOTH rights are as much a legal proposition as they are a story about our relationship with the more-than-human world. 338

Finally, there is something to be said for new coalitions and alliances among lawyers with different worldviews, who nonetheless share a common goal of preserving natural systems and protecting wild animals. Rights of Nature lawyer Thomas Linzey, reflecting on potential and actual collaboration between advocates for rights of Nature and rights of animals, suggests he seeks a common ground with animal advocates: "We talk mostly about rights of systems—forests, rivers—and include animals within the definition of ecosystems." Linzey notes he has spoken on panels with staff of NhRP:

We're basically supportive of each other. [The late NhRP founder] Steve Wise [has said] nice things about the rights of Nature, we say nice things about them. I think they're heroes . . . just [working] from a slightly different vantage point.³³⁹

PART 5 TOWARDS INCLUSIVE, RIGHTS-BASED PROTECTIONS FOR ANIMALS AND NATURE

PART 5

Towards an Inclusive, Rights-Based Approach for Animals and Nature

The preceding chapters, which span law, philosophy, worldview, strategy, coalitions, and advocacy, have thrown a light on some of the very real difficulties in applying a Nature's rights lens to animal rights, and vice versa. *From Property to Personhood* has sought to identify those cases, such as *Estrellita* and the blue-fronted parrot, where the movements and leaders within each have worked together in service of their larger, often intersecting goals. Part 5 posits other areas where scholars, lawyers, theorists, and advocates could—and should—communicate and collaborate to address some of the many challenges posed *right now* to animals and Nature.

These are:

- Land-based industrial animal agriculture
- Industrial fishing and aquaculture
- Preventing pandemics and zoonoses, and protecting human–nonhuman habitat boundaries
- The trade in wildlife (illegal and legal)
- Establishing personhood for wild individuals and ecosystems while ending the captivity of keystone species

At the heart of all these areas are human communities, with their own struggles for their rights to be acknowledged.

Industrial Animal Agriculture

As a consequence of raising, slaughtering, and consuming more than 73 billion land animals for food globally each year³⁴⁰—and growing crops like maize (corn) and soybeans to feed them—industrialized animal agriculture is a significant contributor to global greenhouse gas emissions.³⁴¹ It also consumes vast amounts of potable water³⁴² and uses 77 percent of Earth's arable land.³⁴³ The clearing and burning of intact forests for grazing and growing animal feed crops has resulted in considerable biodiversity loss,³⁴⁴ degraded vital carbon sinks,³⁴⁵ devastating

forest fires, ³⁴⁶ and the "grabbing" (through pressure, intimidation, and sometimes active violence) of the land and territory of local communities and Indigenous nations. ^{347,348}

Globally, for every one farmed animal who is raised outdoors and experiences a modicum of fresh air, movement, and life in a herd, three live on factory farms or CAFOs (or concentrated animal feeding operations, the industry's apt and unsettling term) where they are densely packed, in sheds, crates, or cages, and denied any freedom.³⁴⁹ Aquaculture does the same for sea animals grown to be eaten. (See "Industrial Fishing and Aquaculture," below.)

Factory farms also cause localized environmental damage and injustice. Vast amounts of animal excrement—laden with antibiotic residues and other chemicals—are stored in large "lagoons," which can leak or overtop in storms, and pollute waterways, wells, and rivers. ³⁵⁰ Liquid manure is often sprayed onto fields, and plumes of airborne fecal matter drift onto other properties. Communities living near CAFOs, which usually possess little economic or political power, experience a range of negative impacts from these plumes, such as fly infestation and foul odors that often force homeowners to remain indoors. ³⁵¹ Families who live downwind or downstream of these facilities experience respiratory and skin ailments and their property values are greatly reduced.

Slaughterhouses are dangerous places to work, with high rates of injury and illness. Annual job turnover sometimes exceeds one hundred percent, and the physical and psychological toll on workers can be devastating to them, their families, and their communities.³⁵³ At the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, slaughterhouses in the U.S., Brazil, Germany, and elsewhere, were loci of infections. By October 2021, the five major meatpacking plants in the U.S. reported nearly 60,000 COVID-19 cases and 269 deaths.³⁵⁴

The meat and dairy industries also routinely add antibiotics to animals' feed to try to prevent diseases occurring and spreading in the crowded, unsanitary conditions in which factory farmed animals live. So extensive is this use—a 2017 study estimated that 73 percent of all antimicrobials sold around the world are used for farmed animals³⁵⁵—that the World Health Organization (WHO) has warned of a rise in anti-microbial resistance (AMR). Humans and animals are at risk from drug-resistant pathogens.^{356,357}

In addition, the livestock industry drives government and private (usually illegal) efforts to "control" wild predators like large cats, wolves, bears, and smaller mammals, through killing or relocation. In Brazil's Cerrado region, jaguars are resituated to make way for soybean fields or

cattle grazing; some are also shot by ranchers and farm operators. (Mortality rates for relocated animals can be very high.) In 2021, the U.S. Wildlife Services office, a division within the Department of Agriculture, killed more than 1.75 million animals by gassing dens and trapping and shooting—mostly to protect ranching and farming interests. Among the slaughtered were 64,000 coyotes, 24,687 beavers, 433 black bears, 324 gray wolves, and 200 mountain lions.³⁵⁸

Given its multivalent harms, it is clear that industrial animal agriculture (and the monocultures and governmental policies that support it) violates simultaneously the rights of ecosystems; natural entities like rivers; the rights of billions of animals, both domesticated and wild; and the rights of humans to a healthy and safe environment in which to work and live.³⁵⁹

Industrial Fishing and Aquaculture

Although in many ways similar to land-based industrial animal agriculture, industrial fishing and aquaculture offer distinct circumstances where animal rights and rights of Nature advocates could work together to secure protections and stave off future harms.

Many philosophers and ethologists are comfortable assigning consciousness and sentience to mammals and (some) birds. Fish and other marine life, such as bivalves, ³⁶⁰ remain more contested. Cephalopods, ^{361,362} sharks, ³⁶³ and many species of fish have now been studied and have demonstrated that they experience pain, express desires, and even possess culture. ³⁶⁴ From an environmental perspective, increased awareness of the essential role that phytoplankton play as the base of the marine food chain and in storing carbon, ³⁶⁵ or the importance of tuna as top-chain predators in the oceanic trophic cascade, ³⁶⁶ is forcing a reappraisal of the oceans' value to the planet. Scientists, policy makers, and others are now recognizing Earth's oceans not mainly as bottomless repositories of renewable animal protein but as essential carbon sinks, ³⁶⁷ critical climate regulators, and complex and interconnected homes for invaluable biodiversity. ³⁶⁸

Nonetheless, exploitation of these vast and still not-well-understood ecosystems, and the animals who live in them, is rife. Oceans and their fauna are polluted with toxic chemicals: runoff from agricultural pesticides and fertilizer, as well as microplastics. Thirty-five percent of all fish-stocks are overfished, and industrial fishing is often indiscriminate. The UN Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) estimates that 500,000 marine mammals are caught and killed as fishing industry "bycatch" each year. This may be a significant undercount since, as

the World Bank notes, commercial ocean fishing can be "illegal, unreported, unregulated, and destructive." ³⁷²

It's also polluting in and of itself. For, in addition to the emissions from fossil fuel—powered vessels, "more than 640,000 tonnes of nets, lines, pots and traps used in commercial fishing are dumped and discarded in the sea every year," according to Greenpeace. The endangered North Atlantic Right whale is on the verge of extinction due to their becoming entangled in fishing gear and colliding with ships. 374

Human rights are also routinely violated. Forced labor, kidnapping, and human trafficking are, according to the International Labor Organization, "a severe problem," in the fishing industry. Violence is shockingly common. An estimated 100,000 people employed in the fishing industry may die each year at sea, with some murdered and their bodies thrown overboard. 376

As such, therefore, aquaculture—whether at sea or inland—might seem to offer a more controlled environment, with no bycatch, less piracy, ³⁷⁷ and fewer consequences for endangered species. The industry is expanding rapidly. Aquaculture is now responsible for over half of all the "seafood" that humans eat. ³⁷⁸ In 2021, aquaculture produced 90.9 million tonnes of aquatic animals, as well as 35.2 million tonnes of algae. ³⁷⁹ At least five hundred and fifty species, from bivalves to blue fin tuna, are now farmed. ³⁸⁰

Intensive aquaculture, however, like its terrestrial equivalent, is dependent on antibiotics to keep densely packed fish at least moderately healthy. Routine overcrowding can result in pollution, diseases that affect farmed *and* wild fish, and mass die-offs³⁸¹—as well as poor welfare for individual fish. About 70 percent of salmon consumed around the world are raised on farms, where mass mortality events are not uncommon. For instance, according to a recent study, in the decade between 2012 and 2022 an estimated 865 million farmed salmon died before reaching slaughter age (or weight).³⁸²

Of course, aquaculture-raised fish need to be fed. Currently, they consume almost 60 percent of all fish meal and four-fifths of fish oil produced.³⁸³ According to the U.S. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), 70 percent of fish meal and oil come from pelagic (open ocean) fish.³⁸⁴ At least 30 percent of pelagic fish are used to feed pigs, chickens, and other fish (although this percentage may be declining.)³⁸⁵ Those not being fed with animal byproducts are, like land animals, eating soybean meal.³⁸⁶

As with land-based industrial animal agriculture, large-scale fishing has disproportionate effects on marginalized and vulnerable communities, with their own small-scale fishing industries. Fish stocks and livelihoods off the coast of West Africa, for example, are collapsing as trawlers from other nations remove fish from local waters, process them into fish feed, livestock feed, or fish oil supplements, and ship them overseas.³⁸⁷ In a cruel irony, some of that foreign aquaculture fish, fed with fish from West Africa, are sold back to those West African communities, at a higher price.³⁸⁸

The aquaculture industry is expanding. Despite a growing consensus among researchers and ethicists that octopuses are sentient, experimental commercial octopus farming is underway in Europe, Latin America, Asia and the Pacific—although it is generating a strong backlash. Scientists, ethicists, and environmental and animal advocates argue that not only would mass-producing octopuses be cruel, but the "farms," like other industrial aquaculture facilities, would be polluting, at risk of disease outbreaks and die-offs, and consume significant numbers of other marine lives to feed the octopuses, who are carnivorous.³⁸⁹

Another new threat to ocean environments and the billions of beings who live in them is growing corporate interest in capturing lifeforms (including microorganisms, crustaceans, and krill) inhabiting the "twilight zone." These are deep ocean waters where sunlight doesn't penetrate. The marine organisms would be processed into fish meal for farmed fish, pet food, or human vitamin supplements. Fishing fleets from Norway and Japan are already harvesting organisms that travel to the ocean surface at night. More countries are seeking licenses to fish in the twilight zone, and little regulation of open-water fishing is in place.³⁹⁰

The twilight zone's denizens also store significant amounts of carbon dioxide, drawn from the atmosphere. If and as they are extracted that carbon capture cycle will be disrupted, or, potentially, ruptured entirely with dire consequences for planetary warming.³⁹¹

Neither industrial fishing and aquaculture are answers to the issues of food security. They also violate human rights, due to piracy, abduction, exploitation, murder, and the theft of resources for local communities. They violate the rights of Nature by polluting the environment and interrupting species' lifecycles. And they violate the rights of wild marine animals and the farmed fish themselves to swim freely and not be caught as bycatch.

Preventing Pandemics and Zoonoses, and Protecting Human-Nonhuman Habitat Boundaries

As of this writing, the COVID-2019 (SARS-CoV-2) pandemic has resulted in more than 775 million cases of infection and the deaths of more than seven million people. The pandemic tested economies and livelihoods, caused massive disruptions to global supply-chains, and increased costs of living and national debt to a degree that continues to challenge governments around the world. Although exactly how the virus emerged remains unknown, a March 2023 study concluded, as early reports had indicated, that a market in Wuhan, China was an early locus of transmission, and the raccoon dogs, who had been on sale there, were the likely vector species. 393

COVID-19 demonstrated more starkly than any other recent event how much human societies can be upended when animals and Nature are disturbed and commodified. Overwhelming evidence shows that when humans put wild and domesticated animals in close proximity to one another (in often stressful conditions, ³⁹⁴ as was the case in the Wuhan market), diseases can spread much more easily among animals and subsequently to humans. As an article published in the September 2020 issue of the *International Journal of Surgery* observed: "Active [animal] markets may provide ideal conditions for the amplification, recombination, and transmission of the human coronaviruses to human hosts.³⁹⁵

Approximately two-thirds of infectious diseases in humans come from animals, and 70 percent of those originate in wildlife.³⁹⁶ Zoonoses, which are bacteria, parasites, or viruses that jump from an animal to a human,³⁹⁷ are also transmitted among other animals. African swine fever (ASF)³⁹⁸ and avian flu (H5N1)³⁹⁹ have infected farmed animals of the same species. By May 2024, avian flu was affecting the U.S. food supply, and had spread to cows used in the dairy industry as well as domestic cats, sea lions, and several species of seals.⁴⁰⁰ Mortality for these marine mammals has been high: at least twenty thousand sea lions in Peru and Chile; thousands of elephant seals in Argentina; and more than 300 seals on the U.S. east and west coasts have died.⁴⁰¹

U.S. evolutionary biologist Rob Wallace, summarizing the economic and ecological drivers of zoonotic disease transmission, notes:

You have a widening circuit of agricultural production and trade that extends increasingly deeper into forest and back out into the city. And you also have a change in the ecologies of the host species that were typically confined to the

deepest forest, and are now being increasingly bumped up against peri-urban regions in which humans are concentrated.⁴⁰²

Preventing the Next Pandemic, published in July 2020 with the UN Environment Programme (UNEP) as lead author, concluded that, despite the shock of COVID-19, its emergence wasn't really a surprise. The report stated: "Pandemics such as the COVID-19 outbreak are a predictable and predicted outcome of how people source and grow food, trade and consume animals, and alter environments."

UNEP and the collaborating UN agencies urged comprehensive changes in policy and practice post pandemic. These included: phasing out unsustainable agricultural practices; strengthening animal health (including health services for wild animals); improving health governance; and mainstreaming and implementing One Health approaches, which consider and respond to the interconnections among human, environmental, and animal health.⁴⁰³

If only for a concern over public health among humans and to prevent the next pandemic from spreading even more easily and being more lethal, the incursion into and exploitation of ecosystems, the mixing of wild and domesticated animals in food markets, and intensive animal agricultural practices have to be curtailed or, preferably, ended. Unless humans acknowledge and respect the rights of Nature and animals, and the natural boundaries between us, disease outbreaks among both humans and animals will become more frequent and more catastrophic.

The Trade in Wildlife (Illegal and Legal)

The wildlife trade, both illegal and legal, is another major cause of zoonoses and potential pandemics. Both trades present major threats to species and individual animals; they also threaten their habitats, their social structures, and even their continued existence. Whether legal or illegal, on land or in oceans, the removal of animals from the wild is risky and cruel.

Mortality rates during capture, transport, and sale are high. The animals' rights are violated, their species community is disrupted by the removal of each individual, and ecosystems are depleted and biological processes interrupted. 404

Human communities are also put at serious risk. Hunters, poachers, or traffickers encroach into wildlife habitats, which may have been opened up for mineral or timber extraction or agriculture. They then capture and ship animals to urban centers for trading. The result of

both activities is the spread of disease. Scientists believe the wildlife trade to be the cause of the HIV virus⁴⁰⁶ and Ebola.⁴⁰⁷ These, as well as other zoonotic diseases,⁴⁰⁸ have killed millions of people over the last four decades. And, as was noted above, the trade in wild animals for human consumption or, possibly, the "farming" of wild species and their sale in a public market is also the likely origin for COVID-19.

The wildlife trade, whether legal or illegal, is not adequately policed. The trade continues either because economic, logistical, medicinal, nutritional, and cultural reasons keep it from being banned, or existing laws are not enforced or unenforceable. What is required is a rights framework that includes the rights of animals *and* Nature and forms the basis of policies and policing that addresses the drivers of wildlife exploitation. Stopping the trade in wildlife and protecting forests, grasslands, and other terrestrial and marine ecosystems supports the rights of Nature, animal rights, and the human right to health—both locally, where communities are immediately affected, and internationally when diseases spread.

Establishing Personhood for Wild Individuals and Ecosystems While Ending the Captivity of Keystone Species

Keystone species are those with a disproportionate impact on an ecosystem, such that if they were absent or removed, the ecosystem would change in significant ways. These animals also have complex societies, and the loss of an individual(s) has an effect on the whole community. Yet, throughout the world, many of these species and the habitats they live in are threatened by agricultural expansion, the activity of extractive industries, poaching, trafficking, hunting and wildlife "control" programs, and the impacts of the climate crisis (including extreme weather and temperatures, shifting seasons, and changes in the availability of food sources).

At the same time, many of these species—elephants, great apes and other primates, big cats, bears, whales, and dolphins—are held in captivity. Tens of thousands of these large mammals (like Estrellita) populate zoos, aquariums, wildlife and marine "parks," private menageries, and circuses. As many as 50 million parrots (like the blue-fronted one), also keystone species, live in captivity globally, most in situations that cannot meet their needs or serve their interests. That's about equal to the wild parrot population. 409

Most animal rights proponents would term these animals and birds captives, living in unnatural and often cruel, isolating conditions where their physical, psychological, social,

cultural, and emotional needs and choices can never be met adequately; as such, they should be freed, ideally to their original homes or as close to them as possible. If not, as would be the case with Happy the elephant, they should be able to inhabit well-run sanctuaries that provide them with as many of the features of their "natural" lives as possible, with no obligation to offer their human caregivers anything in return (like a performance or access to the spaces they inhabit).

Rights of nature advocates believe that the rights and integrity of an ecosystem or natural entity extend to the flora and fauna who live there, or should. One area of potential intersection between the two movements could be extending rights of nature for ecosystems and the species within them beyond a location? Securing nonhuman personhood for ecosystems, species, and individual wild animals, would break down the artificial distinction between a wild animal and a wild animal living under human control.

This would mean that, for example, all great apes and their habitats were protected wherever their habitat is. It would require all captive individual great apes, and individuals of each included species, be released, and that no new members of their species (caught in the wild or born in captivity) would be subject to a life in captivity.

Such efforts could build on the groundwork laid by the Great Ape Project, the legal theories of personhood that underlie the Nonhuman Rights Project's habeas corpus challenges, and many cases whereby natural features have been granted personhood and rights, through legal challenges and constitutional provisions.

Securing personhood status for aquatic mammals such as dolphins and whales, whether wild or captive, offers another opportunity for collaboration between Nature's rights and animal rights advocates. Over 20 percent of cetacean species are considered "threatened" or worse, with nine species considered "endangered" and four species considered "critically endangered." One species, the Yangtze River dolphin, may already be extinct. And a wide variety of human impacts on the environment impact cetaceans.

Yet, whales⁴¹³ and dolphins⁴¹⁴ are extremely important to ecosystems. Whales play a part in nutrient cycling and replenishing nitrogen through the "whale pump,"⁴¹⁵ and their large bodies provide nutrients to marine life after they die.⁴¹⁶ Dolphins also are both predators and prey, helping keep marine ecosystems in balance.⁴¹⁷ Advocates point, in part, to various cognitive abilities, such as self-recognition, as reasons for rights.⁴¹⁸ There is precedent here. In India's 2013 banning of cetaceans from entertainment the animals were viewed as nonhuman persons

with rights. 419 Several other countries have banned cetacean captivity, though so far, all without recognition of cetaceans as nonhuman persons. 420

Even in the twenty-first century, members of orca pods have been captured from their ocean habitats and dolphins still routinely are, to supply aquariums and marine "parks." More than 3,600 whales and dolphins currently live in de-natured captivity, according to the U.S.-based organization Whale and Dolphin Conservation. Advancing personhood for whales and dolphins could build on the 2010 Declaration of Rights for Cetaceans and the more recent treaty agreement by Indigenous leaders in Pacific nations to acknowledge whales as legal persons.

Conclusion

As *From Property to Personhood* demonstrates, efforts to further the rights of Nature and the rights of animals are subject to political pressures, current and future economic anxieties, fear of loss of access to resources, and the demands of those who worry that extending legal protections for animals and Nature will further limit their human or property rights. In fact, the inherent anthropocentricity of the law may beg the question whether, instead of generating attitudinal change, the law is mainly the codification of an idea that has broad acceptance within society.

In such challenging circumstances, it's tempting for campaigners for the environment or animals to retreat from advocacy, policy, or coalition-building and cultivate their own garden, as Voltaire famously wrote in *Candide*, or place their hopes in technological breakthroughs, consumer choices shifting, or in saving a few species in a few pristine landscapes. Such a wish to retreat might be enhanced by the genuine differences in ideology and focus between some environmentalists and some animal rights advocates.

The writers of *From Property to Personhood* urge against a retreat from the mutual struggle for the rights of Nature and animal rights, just as we urge against the "comfort" of arguing among ourselves rather than directing our efforts toward ending the despoliation of vital ecosystems and the massive machinery of death that literally grinds its way through billions upon billions of nonhuman animals each year.

As we hope has been demonstrated in this paper, there's plenty the movements can—and must —work on together. If Rachel Carson and Ruth Harrison could team up for *Animal Factories*, then we could do the same. If Christopher Stone could evoke the rights of the turtles, birds, and fish in an intact ecosystem, then surely we could do the same for the turtles in the tiny

terrarium in the shopping mall, the birds in the cages in a zoo, and the fish in the industrial aquaculture facility. And if we advocate for honoring of the rights of all species as members of the extended community of beings, then why would we exclude cows, sheep, pigs, and chickens?

Finally, all human legal, economic, and governance structures are subject to the immutable laws of Nature. The ongoing climate catastrophe, the waves of zoonoses, and instability and inequality are straining these structures to breaking point. Unless we cease our heedless exploitation of animals and Nature, those legal, economic and governance structures will collapse. Ironically, over the long term, the only beneficiaries of the mass suffering that would occur may be Nature and the animals themselves. But that is not a pathway most of us would choose.

Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Nonpoint Source: Agriculture (updated June 23, 2023) https://www.epa.gov/nps/nonpoint-source-agriculture.

Rojanasakul, Mira *et al.* "America Is Using Up Its Groundwater Like There's No Tomorrow," *New York Times*, August 28, 2023

< https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2023/08/28/climate/groundwater-drying-climate-change.html>.

National Museum of Natural History. Extinction Over Time (n.d.) https://naturalhistory.si.edu/education/teaching-resources/paleontology/extinction-over-time.

Our World in Data. Livestock Counts, World, 1890–2014 (n.d.) https://ourworldindata.org/grapher/livestock-counts?time=1890..latest.

⁵ Faunalytics. Farmed Animal Fundamentals https://faunalytics.org/fundamentals-farmed-animals.

⁶ World Wildlife Report. Living Planet Report 2022 https://livingplanet.panda.org/en-US.

Food & Water Watch. New USDA Data Shows Nearly 50% Increase in US Factory Farmed Animals in 20 Years, February 13, 2024 https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/2024/02/13/new-usda-data-shows-nearly-50-increase-in-u-s-factory-farmed-animals-in-20-years.

Ritchie, Hannah. How Many Animals Are Factory Farmed? Our World in Data, September 25, 2023 https://ourworldindata.org/how-many-animals-are-factory-farmed>.

See Global Animal Law Association. Database Legislation (n.d.) https://www.globalanimallaw.org/database/national/index.html>.

See Ballotpedia. Treatment of Animals on the Ballot (n.d.) https://ballotpedia.org/Treatment of animals on the ballot>.

Empowering Pumps & Equipment. 5 Ways to Make Mining More Sustainable, February 18, 2020 https://empoweringpumps.com/5-ways-to-make-mining-more-sustainable/; McIlvaine, Bob. Water Conservation for Fracking. Wastewater Digest, March 5, 2019 https://www.wwdmag.com/utility-management/article/10937649/water-conservation-for-fracking.

Almeida, Diana Vela. Extractivism. Uneven Earth, August 3, 2020 https://unevenearth.org/2020/08/extractivism.

Tănăsescu, Mihnea. Rights of Nature, Legal Personality, and Indigenous Philosophies. *Transnational Environmental Law* 9(3): 429–453, August 20, 2020 https://doi.org/10.1017/S2047102520000217>.

- Cabrera, José María León, and Anatoly Kurmanaev. "Conservative Ex-Banker Headed to Victory in Presidential Election in Ecuador," *New York Times*, April 11, 2021 https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/11/world/americas/ecuador-election-indigenous.html>.
- United Nations. Harmony with Nature (n.d.) http://www.harmonywithnatureun.org/>.
- Rivera, Lizzie. Veganuary vs Regenuary: The Good, the Bad—and the Common Ground. Live Frankly, January 9, 2024 https://livefrankly.co.uk/sustainable-food/veganuary-vs-regenuary-good-bad-common-ground.
- The Humane Society of the United States (HSUS). Who Runs the (Animal Welfare) World? Girls (n.d.) https://humanepro.org/magazine/articles/who-runs-animal-welfare-world-girls.
- ¹⁸ Zippia. Environmentalist Demographics and Statistics in the US (n.d.) https://www.zippia.com/environmentalist-jobs/demographics>.
- Beirne, Piers (2015). Hogarth's *Four Stages of Cruelty*: "[T]o Reform Some Reigning Vices Peculiar to the Lower Class of People." In *Hogarth's Art of Animal Cruelty: Satire, Suffering and Pictorial Propaganda* (London: Palgrave Pivot, 2015).
- Stowe, William W. Transcendental Vacations: Thoreau and Emerson in the Wilderness. *The New England Quarterly* 83(3): 482–507, September 2010 https://www.jstor.org/stable/20752714.
- Theodore Roosevelt Association. The Hunter (n.d.) https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=991271&module_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx.page_id=33933">https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.asp
- Kheel, Marti. *Nature Ethics: An Ecofeminist Perspective* (Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2008), chs. 2 and 3.
- Griswold, Eliza. "How 'Silent Spring' Ignited the Environmental Movement," *New York Times*, September 23, 2012 https://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/23/magazine/how-silent-spring-ignited-the-environmental-movement.html >.
- National Geographic. Earthrise: The Story of the Photo that Changed the World, December 24, 2018 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BsShNeDvccc>.
- Library of Congress. Today in History—April 22 https://www.loc.gov/item/today-in-history/april-22.
- ²⁶ Club of Rome. The Limits to Growth (n.d.) https://www.clubofrome.org/publication/the-limits-to-growth/>.
- United Nations. United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, 5–16 June 1972, Stockholm (n.d.) https://www.un.org/en/conferences/environment/stockholm1972.
- United Nations. *Report of the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment* https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/nl7/300/05/pdf/nl730005.pdf.
- Stone, Christopher D. Should Trees Have Standing?—Towards Legal Rights for Natural Objects. Southern California Law Review 45 (1972): 450–501 https://iseethics.files.wordpress.com/2013/02/stone-christopher-d-should-trees-have-standing.pdf>.
- Government of Massachusetts. Do Trees Have Standing? October 17, 2019 https://www.mass.gov/news/do-trees-have-standing>.
- Oyez. Sierra Club vs. Morton (n.d.) https://www.oyez.org/cases/1971/70-34.
- Government of Massachusetts. Do Trees Have Standing? October 17, 2019 https://www.mass.gov/news/do-trees-have-standing>.
- See *Pembina Consolidated Silver Mining Co v. Pennsylvania*, 125 U.S. 181 (1888) https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/125/181>.
- ³⁴ See, for instance, *The Population Bomb* by Paul R. Ehrlich (New York: Ballantine, 1968).
- ³⁵ Cullinan, Cormac, and Thomas Berry (foreword). *Wild Law: A Manifesto for Earth Justice* (White River Junction, Vt.: Chelsea Green, 2002).
- ³⁶ Schwartz, Richard H. *Judaism and Animal Rights* (New York: Lantern, 2001).
- Satchidananda, Sri Swami. "Vegetarianism & the Vedas," *Integral Yoga Magazine* (n.d.) https://integralyogamagazine.org/vegetarianism-a-the-vedas/.

- Kemmerer, Lisa. Buddhist Ethics and Nonhuman Animals. *Peace Studies Journal* 1(1): Fall 2008 http://www.lisakemmerer.com/articles/buddhist_ethics_and_nonhuman_animals.pdf>.
- ³⁹ Senior, Matthew. "When the Beasts Spoke: Animal Speech and Classical Reason in Descartes and La Fontaine." In *Animal Acts: Configuring the Human in Western History* edited by and Jennifer Ham and Matthew Senior (Routledge: New York, 1994), pp. 61–84.
- Duncan, Ian. The Changing Concept of Animal Sentience. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 100(1–2), October 2006 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applanim.2006.04.011.
- See *Animal Sentience: An Interdisciplinary Journal on Animal Feeling* https://www.wellbeingintlstudiesrepository.org/animsent/>.
- Wilson, Amy P. "Inter-Earth Rights." In *Climate Crisis and Sustainable Creaturely Care: Integrated Theology, Governance and Justice* edited by Christina Nellist (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2021), pp. 152–185 https://ssrn.com/abstract=3938528>.
- Bowen, Francis (ed.). *Documents of the Constitution of England and America: From Magna Carta to the Federal Constitution of 1789* (Cambridge, MA: John Bartlett, 1854), p. 71.
- Fox, Michael Allen. On the "Necessary Suffering" of Nonhuman Animals. *Animal Law* 3(25), 1997: https://www.animallaw.info/article/necessary-suffering-nonhuman-animals.
- Clifton, Merritt. "Law Prof: More Jail Time for Cruelty Does Not Advance Animal Rights," *Animals* 24-7, March 23, 2021 https://www.animals24-7.org/2021/03/23/law-prof-more-jail-time-for-cruelty-does-not-advance-animal-rights.
- Fernandez, Angela. Animals as Property, Quasi-Property or Quasi-Person. Brooks Institute (n.d.) https://thebrooksinstitute.org/animal-law-fundamentals/animals-property-quasi-property-or-quasi-person.
- Anker, Peter. A Vindication of the Rights of Brutes. *Philosophy & Geography* 7(2), August 2004 <DOI: 10.1080/1090377042000285462>.
- ⁴⁸ Personal correspondence, May 2024.
- Salt, Henry S. *Animals' Rights Considered in Relation to Social Progress* (London: G. Bell and Sons, 1922) https://www.gutenberg.org/cache/epub/64498/pg64498-images.html#FNanchor_7.
- Simpson, Matthew. An Oxford Story. Voice for Ethical Research, December 30, 2020 https://voiceforethicalresearchatoxford.wordpress.com/tag/roslind-godlovitch/.
- ⁵¹ Regan, Tom. *The Case for Animal Rights* (Oakland: University of California Press, 1983), p. 247.
- Regan, Tom. *The Case for Animal Rights* (Oakland: University of California Press, 1983), p. 264.
- See Regan, Tom, and Peter Singer. "The Case for Animal Rights." In *Animal Rights and Human Obligations* edited by Tom Regan and Peter Singer (New York: Prentice Hall, 1976).
- Regan, Tom. "A Case for Animal Rights." In Advances in Animal Welfare Science 1986/1987 edited by M. W. Fox and L. D. Mickley (Washington, DC: The Humane Society of the United States, 1987), pp. 179–189
 - .">https://www.wellbeingintlstudiesrepository.org/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1003&context=acwp_a wap>.
- Fernandez, Angela. Animals as Property, Quasi-Property or Quasi-Person. Brooks Institute (n.d.) https://thebrooksinstitute.org/animal-law-fundamentals/animals-property-quasi-property-or-quasi-person.
- Singer, Joseph William. Legal Realism Now. *California Law Review* 76(2), March 1988: 465–544 https://www.jstor.org/stable/3480619.
- Dewey, John. Logical Method and Law. *The Philosophical Review* 33(6), November 1924: 560–572 https://www.jstor.org/stable/2179188.
- Liebman, Matthew. Who the Judge Ate for Breakfast: On the Limits of Creativity in Animal Law and the Redeeming Power of Powerlessness. *Animal Law Review* 133, 2011 https://www.animallaw.info/sites/default/files/lralvol18_1_p133.pdf>.
- Wise, Steven M. Animal Rights, One Step at a Time. In Animal Rights: Current Debates and New Directions edited by Cass R. Sunstein and Martha C. Nussbaum (New York: Oxford University Press, 2004), pp. 19, 25.

- Petra Renée Wicklund. Abrogating Property Status in the Fight for Animal Rights. *Yale Law Journal* 107 (1997). A review of Gary L. Francione's *Rain without Thunder: The Ideology of the Animal Rights Movement* (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1996).
- Francione, Gary L. Animals—Property or Persons? Rutgers Law School (Newark), Paper 21, 2004 https://law.bepress.com/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1021&context=rutgersnewarklwps.
- Cass R. Sunstein, Introduction: What Are Animal Rights? In Animal Rights: Current Debates and New Directions edited by Cass R. Sunstein and Martha C. Nussbaum (New York: Oxford University Press, 2004), pp. 3, 5.
- See Sunstein, Cass R. Standing for Animals (with Notes on Animal Rights): A Tribute to Kenneth L. Karst. *UCLA Law Review* 47 (2000).
- Sullivan, Mariann, and David Wolfson. "Foxes in the Hen House: Animals, Agribusiness and the Law: A Modern American Fable." In *Animal Rights: Current Debates and New Directions* edited by Cass R. Sunstein and Martha C. Nussbaum (New York: Oxford University Press, 2004).
- Torres-Spelliscy, Ciara. Does "We the People" Include Corporations? *Human Rights Magazine* 43(2) (n.d.) https://www.americanbar.org/groups/crsj/publications/human_rights_magazine_home/we-the-people/we-the-people-corporations.
- Smith, Bryant. Legal Personality. *Yale Law Journal* 37(3), January 1928 https://openyls.law.yale.edu/bitstream/handle/20.500.13051/12065/23_37YaleLJ283_1927_1928.pdf.
- Nonhuman Rights Project. Frequently Asked Questions (n.d.) https://www.nonhumanrights.org/frequently-asked-questions>.
- Ahmed, P Mir Minhaaj. Legal Personality of Idols. *Journal of Legal Research and Juridical Sciences* (n.d.) https://jlrjs.com/legal-personality-of-idols>.
- Nonhuman Rights Project. Clients, Hercules and Leo (Chimpanzees): Two Former Research Subjects and the First Nonhuman Animals to Have a Habeas Corpus Hearing (n.d.) https://www.nonhumanrights.org/hercules-leo.
- Stern, Mark Joseph. "Judge Denies Legal Personhood to Chimps—for Now," *Slate*, July 31, 2015 https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2015/07/habeas-corpus-and-personhood-for-chimps-judge-barbara-jaffe-gives-liberty-and-morality-a-fair-shake.html>.
- Nonhuman Rights Project. Clients, Hercules and Leo (Chimpanzees): Two Former Research Subjects and the First Nonhuman Animals to Have a Habeas Corpus Hearing (n.d.) https://www.nonhumanrights.org/hercules-leo>.
- Davis, Jake, and Courtney Fern. Finding and Freeing Tommy the Chimpanzee. Nonhuman Rights Project, March 7, 2022 https://www.nonhumanrights.org/blog/finding-freeing-tommy-chimpanzee.
- Marceau, Justin, and Angela Fernandez. "What Happy the Elephant's Legal Case Tells Us About the Future of Animal Rights," *Slate*, June 17, 2022 https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2022/06/happy-the-elephant-lessons-for-the-future-of-animal-rights-law.html.
- Quoted in *Thing: Inside the Struggle for Animal Personhood* by Samuel Machado & Cynthia Sousa Machado with Steven M. Wise (Washington, DC: Island Press, 2023), p. 18.
- Quoted in Honderich, Holly. "Happy the Elephant Is Not a Person, New York Court Rules," BBC, June 14, 2022 https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-61803958>.
- Shanahan, Ed. "Happy the Elephant Isn't Legally a Person, Top New York Court Rules," *New York Times*, June 14, 2022 https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/14/nyregion/happy-elephant-animal-rights.html>.
- Choplin, Lauren. NhRP Statement on NY Court of Appeals Decision in Chimpanzee Rights Cases. Nonhuman Rights Project, May 8, 2018 https://www.nonhumanrights.org/blog/nhrp-statement-fahey-opinion.
- Nonhuman Rights Project. A Timeline of Amahle, Nolwazi, and Mabu's Case (n.d.) https://www.nonhumanrights.org/client/amahle-nolwazi-and-mabu.

- ⁷⁹ Rivers, Kimberly. "Elephants Get 'Bodily Liberty' in Ojai," *Ojai Valley News*, September 29, 2023 https://www.ojaivalleynews.com/news/government/elephants-get-bodily-liberty-in-ojai/article_a0028508-5e72-11ee-ae0b-47cbbffa8472.html>.
- For a more detailed analysis of such jurisprudence, see, Shanker, Ankita, and Eva Bernet Kempers. The Emergence of a Transjudicial Animal Rights Discourse and Its Potential for International Animal Rights Protection. *Global Journal of Animal Law* 10(2), 2022 https://ojs.abo.fi/ojs/index.php/gjal/article/view/1758>.
- Animal Legal & Historical Center, University of Michigan. Suica—Habeas Corpus (n.d.) https://www.animallaw.info/case/suica-habeas-corpus>.
- Maciel, Carolina. The Legal Protection of Animals in Brazil. ReVista: Harvard Review of Latin America, February 9, 2023 https://revista.drclas.harvard.edu/the-legal-protection-of-animals-in-brazil/.
- Choplin, Lauren. "Chimpanzee Recognized as Legal Person. Nonhuman Rights Project, December 5, 2016 https://www.nonhumanrights.org/blog/cecilia-chimpanzee-legal-person.
- Choplin, Lauren. Chimpanzee Cecilia Finds Sanctuary: An Interview with GAP Brazil. Nonhuman Rights Project, 20 April 2017 https://www.nonhumanrights.org/blog/chimpanzee-cecilia.
- Quoted in *Thing: Inside the Struggle for Animal Personhood* by Samuel Machado & Cynthia Sousa Machado with Steven M. Wise (Washington, DC: Island Press, 2023), p. 182.
- Cajiga, Rosa Maria. Sandra the Orangutan: Non-Human Person. Florida Bar Animal Law Section, April 4, 2023 https://flabaranimals.org/sandra-the-orangutan-non-human-person.
- Animal Legal & Historical Center, University of Michigan. Decision AHC4806—2017 (n.d.) https://www.animallaw.info/case/decision-ahc4806-2017>.
- Agarwal, Sanjiv. Meaning and Scope of Notifications. Tax Management India, March 25, 2023 https://www.taxmanagementindia.com/visitor/detail article.asp?ArticleID=11244#>.
- Indian Kanoon. n.d. *N. R. Nair and Others etc.*, *v. Union of India and Others* https://indiankanoon.org/doc/936999>.
- Indian Kanoon. n.d. *Animal Welfare Board of India vs A. Nagaraja & Others* https://indiankanoon.org/doc/39696860>.
- The Hindu Bureau. "Supreme Court Upholds Laws Allowing Jallikattu, Kambala," *The Hindu*, May 18, 2023 https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/tamil-nadu/sc-jallikattu-verdict/article66863824.ece.
- ⁹² Indian Kanoon. n.d. *People For Animals vs Md Mohazzim & Another*. https://indiankanoon.org/doc/163664556>.
- Tribune News Service. "Despite Ban, Indigenous Birds Being Caged, Sold Illegally in City," May 22, 2022 https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/jalandhar/despite-ban-indigenous-birds-being-caged-sold-illegally-in-city-397017,
- Indian Kanoon. n.d. *Narayan Dutt Bhatt v Union of India and Others* https://indiankanoon.org/doc/157891019>.
- Animal Legal & Historical Center, University of Michigan. Karnail Singh and Others, Petitioners v. State of Haryana, Respondent (n.d.) https://www.animallaw.info/case/karnail-singh-and-others-v-state-haryana.
- Live Law India. *People's Charioteer Organization (PCO) & Another Vs. Union Of India & Others.* (2020) https://www.livelaw.in/pdf_upload/pdf_upload-379750.pdf.
- ⁹⁷ Coelho, Sarjoa. "Dolphin Protection," *DW*, May 24, 2013 https://www.dw.com/en/dolphins-gain-unprecedented-protection-in-india/a-16834519.
- Choplin, Lauren. "Islamabad High Court Recognizes the Rights of Nonhuman Animals," *Globe Newswire*, May 21, 2020 https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2020/05/21/2037371/0/en/Islamabad-High-Court-Recognizes-the-Rights-of-Nonhuman-Animals.

- Ahmad, Tariq. Legal Personality for Animals in India and Pakistan. Library of Congress Blogs (posted by Taylor Gulatsi), August 30, 2023 https://blogs.loc.gov/law/2023/08/legal-personality-for-animals-in-india-and-pakistan.
- Nonhuman Rights Project. Islamabad High Court Judgment Sheet. W.P. No. 1155/2019 (n.d.) https://www.nonhumanrights.org/content/uploads/Islamabad-High-Court-decision-in-Kaavan-case.pdf.
- Elephant Nature Park. Former World's Loneliest Elephant Kaavan with a New Lease of Life, July 27, 2023 https://www.elephantnaturepark.org/former-worlds-loneliest-elephant-kaavan-with-a-new-lease-of-life/.
- ¹⁰² Black's Law Dictionary. Constitution (n.d.) http://thelawdictionary.org/constitution>.
- Eisen, Jessica. Animals in the Constitutional State. *International Journal of Constitutional Law* 15(4) October 2017: 909–954 https://doi.org/10.1093/icon/mox088>.
- World Animal Protection. Animal Protection Index (n.d.) https://api.worldanimalprotection.org.
- Eisen, Jessica. Animals in the Constitutional State. *International Journal of Constitutional Law* 15(4) October 2017: 909–954 https://doi.org/10.1093/icon/mox088>.
- World, The. "Despite Court Ruling, Islamic Butcher in Germany Faces Hurdles to Slaughter," April 17, 2012 https://theworld.org/stories/2012-04-17/despite-court-ruling-islamic-butcher-germany-faces-hurdles-halal-slaughter.
- Arluke, Arnold, and Boria Sax. Understanding Nazi Animal Protection and the Holocaust. *Anthrozoös* 5(1): 6–31, March 1992 https://doi.org/10.2752/089279392787011638>.
- Human Rights Watch. India: Vigilante "Cow Protection" Groups Attack Minorities, February 18, 2019 https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/02/19/india-vigilante-cow-protection-groups-attack-minorities.
- ¹⁰⁹ See Narayanan, Yamini. *Mother Cow, Mother India: A Multispecies Politics of Dairy in India* (Redwood City, CA: Stanford University Press, 2023).
- Doshi, Vidhi. "To Protest Modi, These Indians Are Cooking Beef in Public," *Washington Post*, June 6, 2017 https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/protests-against-the-governments-anti-beef-laws-spread-in-india/2017/06/05/8aa05dfc-489e-11e7-bcde-624ad94170ab_story.html.
- Evans, Erin. Constitutional Inclusion of Animal Rights in Germany and Switzerland: How Did Animal Protection Become an Issue of National Importance? *Society and Animals* 18, 2010: 231–250.
- Surma, Katie. "Chilean Voters Reject a New Constitution That Would Have Provided Groundbreaking Protections for the Rights of Nature," *Inside Climate News*, September 4, 2022 https://insideclimatenews.org/news/04092022/chile-constitution-rights-of-nature.
- ¹¹³ Personal communication.
- Swissinfo. "Voters Decline to Give Limited Rights to Non-Human Primates," February 13, 2022 https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/politics/voters-decline-to-give-limited-rights-to-non-human-primates/47343656.
- Sottile, Zoe. "Court to Decide Whether Happy the Elephant Deserves Basic Human Rights," CNN, May 22, 2022 https://www.cnn.com/2022/05/22/us/happy-elephant-bronx-zoo-personhood-scn-trnd/index.html.
- Donovan, Josephine, and Carol J. Adams (eds.). *Beyond Animal Rights: A Feminist Caring Ethic for the Treatment of Animals* (New York: Continuum, 1996).
- Lori Gruen. Interview by Judy Nahum, November 18, 2020.
- Kheel, Marti. *Nature Ethics: An Ecofeminist Perspective* (Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2008), pp. 233–4.
- Forest, Dylan. Intersectional Animal Advocacy: An Interview with pattrice jones. All-Creatures.org, September 2020 https://www.all-creatures.org/articles2/act-intersectional-pattrice.html>.
- ¹²⁰ Colling, Sarat. *Animal Resistance in the Global Capitalist Era* (East Lansing: Michigan State University Press, 2020).
- Fasel, Raffael N., and Sean Butler. Animal Rights Law (London: Bloomsbury, 2023), pp. 62–66.

- Rowan, Andrew. "Justice for Animals: Our Collective Responsibility—by Martha C. Nussbaum" (Review), Wellbeing International, March 16, 2023 https://wellbeingintl.org/justice-for-animals-our-collective-responsibility-by-martha-c-nussbaum/>.
- Nussbaum, Martha. Justice for Animals: Our Collective Responsibility (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2023). See also Marchese, David. "Do Humans Owe Animals Equal Rights? Martha Nussbaum Thinks So," New York Times, December 6, 2022
 https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/12/05/magazine/martha-nussbaum-interview.html>.
- Donaldson, Sue, and Will Kymlicka. *Zoopolis: A Political Theory of Animal Rights* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011).
- Mannino, Adriano. Will Kymlicka on Animal Co-Citizens—Interview Part 1. GBS Schweiz, January 11, 2014 https://gbs-schweiz.org/blog/kymlicka-on-animal-co-citizens-interview-part-1/index.html; Mannino, Adriano. "Will Kymlicka on Animal Co-Citizens—Interview Part 2," GBS Schweiz, January 12, 2014 https://gbs-schweiz.org/blog/will-kymlicka-on-animal-denizens-and-foreigners-in-the-wilderness-interview-part-2/index.html.
- Donaldson, Sue, and Will Kymlicka. *Zoopolis: A Political Theory of Animal Rights* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011), p. 170.
- Fernandez, Angela. Animals as Property, Quasi-Property or Quasi-Person. Brooks Institute (n.d.) https://thebrooksinstitute.org/animal-law-fundamentals/animals-property-quasi-property-or-quasi-person.
- Fernandez, Angela. Maneesha Deckha, Animals as Legal Beings: Contesting Anthropocentric Legal Orders, University of Toronto Press, 2021 (Review). *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal* (n.d.) https://kiej.georgetown.edu/maneesha-deckha-animals-as-legal-beings-contesting-anthropocentric-legal-orders-university-of-toronto-press-2021.
- See "Martin's Act @ 200" audio documentary, ep 6. https://chart2050.org/audio-documentary.
- ¹³⁰ Ko, Aph, and Syl Ko. *Aphro-ism: Essays on Pop Culture, Feminism, and Black Veganism from Two Sisters* (Brooklyn, NY: Lantern, 2017).
- Wilson, Scott. D. Animals and Ethics. Internet Encyclopedia of Philosophy (n.d.) http://www.iep.utm.edu/anim-eth>.
- United Nations. Growing at a Slower Pace, World Population Is Expected to Reach 9.7 Billion in 2050 and Could Peak at Nearly 11 Billion around 2100. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, 17 June 2019 https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/population/world-population-prospects-2019.html.
- Kimmerer, Robin Wall. *Braiding Sweetgrass: Indigenous Wisdom, Scientific Knowledge, and the Teachings of Plants* (Minneapolis: Milkweed), p. 56.
- Mead, Lisa. Report from the First International Rights of Nature Tribunal. Earth Law Alliance, February 25, 2014 https://earthlawyers.org/rights-nature-tribunal-ecuador.
- Waikato Regional Council. Māori and the Land (n.d.) https://www.waikatoregion.govt.nz/community/your-community/iwi/a-maori-perspective-te-aomaori/maori-and-the-land/>.
- Wilson, Elouise *et al.* "Women of Bears Ears Are Asking You to Help Save It," *New York Times*, April 25, 2021 https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/25/opinion/bears-ears-Native-American-women.html>.
- Linzey, Thomas. "Of Corporations, Law, and Democracy," Twenty-Fifth Annual Schumacher Lecture, Schumacher Center for New Economics, October 2005

 https://centerforneweconomics.org/publications/of-corporations-law-and-democracy/.
- Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights (CDER): What We Do (n.d.) https://www.centerforenvironmentalrights.org/what-we-do.
- Encyclopedia Britannica. Deep Ecology https://www.britannica.com/topic/deep-ecology.
- Radford, Tim. "James Lovelock at 100: The Gaia Saga Continues," *Nature*, June 25, 2019 https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-01969y.

- Taylor, Paul W. "The Ethics of Respect for Nature" in *Environmental Ethics: An Anthology* edited by Andrew Light and Holmes Rolston III (Malden, Mass.: Blackwell Publishing, 2008).
- ¹⁴² Berry, Thomas. *The Great Work: Our Way into the Future* (New York: Crown, 2011).
- Rights of Nature: Expert Q&A: Cormac Cullinan. *Biohabits* 13(3) Fall Equinox, 2015 https://www.biohabitats.com/newsletter/rights-of-nature-2/expert-qa-cormac-cullinan/.
- ¹⁴⁴ Ionova, Ana, and Manuela Andreoni. "A Severe Drought Pushes an Imperiled Amazon to the Brink," New York Times, October 17, 2023 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/17/climate/amazon-rainforest-drought-climate-change.html>.
- ¹⁴⁵ Personal correspondence.
- Gamillo, Elizabeth. "Bird Migration Patterns Are Changing—and Climate Change May Be to Blame," *Smithsonian Magazine*, November 12, 2021 https://www.smithsonianmag.com/smart-news/bird-migration-patterns-are-changing-and-climate-change-may-be-to-blame-180979054>.
- State of Salmon in Watersheds. Climate Change (n.d.) https://stateofsalmon.wa.gov/executive-summary/challenges/climate.
- Elmieh, Negar. The Impacts of Climate and Land Use Change on Tick-Related Risks. National Collaborating Center on Environmental Health, November 23, 2022 https://ncceh.ca/resources/evidence-reviews/impacts-climate-and-land-use-change-tick-related-risks.
- Shaw, Jonathan. "Decoding the Deep," *Harvard Magazine*, July–August 2024 https://www.harvardmagazine.com/harvard-researchers-language-of-whales.
- MOTH Rights. Listening to the More-Than-Human World: Ethical Principles for and Applications of Interspecies Communication, March 27, 2004 https://mothrights.org/project/listening-to-the-more-than-human-world-ethical-principles-for-and-applications-of-interspecies-communication/.
- Rodriguez-Garavito, César (ed). *More Than Human Rights: An Ecology of Law, Thought and Narative for Earthly Flourishing* (New York: NYU Law, 2024).
- United Nations. Rights of Nature Law and Policy (n.d.) http://www.harmonywithnatureun.org/rightsOfNature>.
- Political Database of the Americas. Republic of Ecuador, October 20, 2008 https://pdba.georgetown.edu/Constitutions/Ecuador/english08.html>.
- CDER. Written Opinion Presented by Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights about the Rights of Nature in the Framework of the Climate Emergency and Human Rights. December 15, 2023.
- Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature. Chapter 1: Entitlement, Application and Interpretation Principles of the Fundamental Rights, Rights of Nature Articles in Ecuador's Constitution, September 2021 https://www.garn.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Rights-for-Nature-Articles-in-Ecuadors-Constitution.pdf>.
- Ortiz, Gonzalo. "Environment Day-Ecuador: Nature's Rights Still Being Wronged," *Inter Press Service News Agency*, June 3, 2011http://www.ipsnews.net/2011/06/environment-day-ecuador-Natures-rights-still-being-wronged.
- Greene, Natalia. The First Successful Case of the Rights of Nature Implementation in Ecuador. Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature, May 21, 2011https://www.garn.org/first-ron-case-ecuador>.
- Kauffman, Craig M., and Pamela L. Martin. *The Politics of Rights of Nature: Strategies for Building a More Sustainable Future* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2021), p. 94.
- Global Atlas of Environmental Justice. Road Widening at Vilcabamba River and Recognition of Rights of Nature, Ecuador, April 25, 2022 https://ejatlas.org/conflict/first-successful-case-of-rights-of-nature-ruling-vilcabamba-river-ecuador.
- Baki, Ivonne. The Yasuni-ITT Initiative. Animal Welfare Institute Quarterly, Summer 2011 https://awionline.org/awi-quarterly/2011-summer/yasuni-itt-initiative.

- Associated Press. "Yasuni: Ecuador Abandons Plan to Stave off Amazon Drilling." *Guardian*, August 16, 2013 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/aug/16/ecuador-abandons-yasuni-amazon-drilling.
- Vidal, John. "Oil Drilling Underway Beneath Ecuador's Yasuní National Park," *Guardian*, October 26, 2016 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2016/oct/26/oil-drilling-underway-beneath-ecuadors-yasuni-national-park.
- Brown, Kimberley. "Heart of Ecuador's Yasuní, Home to Uncontacted Tribes, Opens for Oil Drilling," *Mongabay*, July 5, 2019 https://news.mongabay.com/2019/07/heart-of-ecuadors-yasuni-home-to-uncontacted-tribes-opens-for-oil-drilling.
- Osborne, Margaret. "Ecuadorean Votes Reject Oil Drilling in the Amazon's Yasuní National Park," *Smithsonian*, August 22, 2023 https://www.smithsonianmag.com/smart-news/ecuadorean-voters-reject-oil-drilling-in-the-amazons-yasuni-national-park-180982777>.
- Watts, Jonathan. "Ecuador Approves Yasuni National Park Oil Drilling in Amazon Rainforest," *Guardian*, August 16, 2013 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/aug/16/ecuador-approves-yasuni-amazon-oil-drilling.
- Hill, David. "Ecuador Pursued China Oil Deal While Pledging to Protect Yasuni, Papers Show," *Guardian*, February 19, 2014 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2014/feb/19/ecuador-oil-china-yasuni.
- Brown, Kimberley. "Heart of Ecuador's Yasuní, Home to Uncontacted Tribes, Opens for Oil Drilling," *Mongabay*, July 5, 2019 https://news.mongabay.com/2019/07/heart-of-ecuadors-yasuni-home-to-uncontacted-tribes-opens-for-oil-drilling.
- Paz Cardona, Antonio José. "Ecuador's Indigenous Cofán Hail Court-Ordered End to Mining on Their Land," *Mongabay*, February 11, 2019 https://news.mongabay.com/2019/02/ecuadors-indigenous-cofan-hail-court-ordered-end-to-mining-on-their-land.
- Amazon Frontlines. Waorani People Win Landmark Legal Victory Against Ecuadorian Government, April, 2019 https://www.amazonfrontlines.org/chronicles/waorani-victory.
- Amazon Frontlines. Waorani People Win Landmark Legal Victory Against Ecuadorian Government, April, 2019 https://www.amazonfrontlines.org/chronicles/waorani-victory.
- Maloney, Anastasia. "Ecuador Tribe Wins Legal Battle over the Amazon," *Thomson Reuters Foundation News*, July 12, 2019 https://news.trust.org/item/20190712165758-t3yge.
- ¹⁷² Ioanes, Ellen. "Ecuador's Political Instability, Explained," *Vox*, April 30, 2023 https://www.vox.com/world-politics/2023/4/30/23705442/ecuador-lasso-political-corruption.
- Resendiz, Julian. Crime, Inflation Fueling New Surge of Ecuadorians Migrating to U.S. Border Report, January 26, 2023 https://www.borderreport.com/immigration/crime-inflation-fueling-new-surge-of-ecuadorians-migrating-to-u-s.
- Cultural Survival. Stop the Ecuadorian Government's Violence Against the A'I Cofán de Dureno Community Now, January 12, 2023 https://www.culturalsurvival.org/news/stop-ecuadorian-governments-violence-against-ai-cofan-de-dureno-community-now.
- Borja, Danilo *et al.* "Like Losing Half the Territory.' Waorani Struggle with Loss of Elder, and of Land to Oil (Commentary)," *Mongabay*, March 23, 2021 https://news.mongabay.com/2021/03/likelosing-half-the-territory-waorani-struggle-with-loss-of-elder-and-of-land-to-oil-commentary>.
- Yale Environment 360. Recent Ruling Has Empowered Ecuador's Indigenous People to Protect Their Lands, April 1, 2022 https://e360.yale.edu/digest/protecting-indigenous-lands-essential-for-meeting-climate-targets-report-says.
- Fromherz, Nicholas. In Ecuador, a Major Win for Wild Spaces and Wild Animals. Center for Animal Law Studies, Lewis & Clark Law School, December 15, 2021 https://law.lclark.edu/live/news/47462-in-ecuador-a-major-win-for-wild-spaces-and-wild.
- MOTH Rights. Report Assessing the Implementation of the *Los Cedros* Ruling in Ecuador, June 14, 2024 https://mothrights.org/project/report-assessing-the-implementation-of-the-los-cedros-ruling-in-ecuador.

- Brooks J. McCormick, Jr. Animal Law & Policy Program at Harvard Law School. Constitutional Court of Ecuador Recognizes Animal Rights in Landmark Ruling, March 23, 2022 https://animal.law.harvard.edu/news-article/landmark-ruling.
- International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs. Indigenous Peoples in Bolivia (n.d.) https://www.iwgia.org/en/bolivia.html>.
- Gaceta Oficial de Bolivia. Ley de Derechos de la Madre Tierra, December 7, 2010 https://www.bivica.org/files/tierra-derechos-ley.pdf>.
- Eldis. Universal Declaration of Rights of Mother Earth, January 2010 https://www.eldis.org/document/A59434>.
- Phillips, Tom, and Mattia Cabitza. "Bolivian President Evo Morales Suspends Amazon Road Project," *Guardian*, September 27, 2011 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/sep/27/bolivian-president-suspends-amazon-road.
- Collyns, Dan. "Bolivia Approves Highway Through Amazon Biodiversity Hotspot," *Guardian*, August 15, 2017 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/aug/15/bolivia-approves-highway-in-amazon-biodiversity-hotspot-as-big-as-jamaica>.
- Rights of Narure Tribunal (n.d.) https://www.rightsofnaturetribunal.org/.
- International Rights of Nature Tribunal. Tipnis Case (n.d.) https://www.rightsofnaturetribunal.org/cases/tipnis-case.
- Flores, Yuri. "Vuelve a Debate Vía por el TIPNIS; el Ejecutivo Pide Cumplir la Ley," *La Razon*, June 23, 2022 https://www.la-razon.com/economia/2022/06/23/vuelve-a-debate-via-por-tipnis-ejecutivo-pide-cumplir-la-ley.
- Anderson, Maximo. "Brazilian Savanna and Bolivian Rainforest at Risk from Soy Production, says Report," *Mongabay*, March 8, 2017 https://news.mongabay.com/2017/03/brazilian-savanna-and-bolivian-rainforest-at-risk-from-soy-production-says-report.
- Solon, Pablo. "The Sloth and the Bonfire," 28 August, 2019 https://theecologist.org/2019/aug/28/sloth-and-bonfire.
- Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights. Rights of Nature Law Library (n.d.) https://www.centerforenvironmentalrights.org/rights-of-nature-law-library.
- CBS News. "Pablo Escobar's 'Cocaine Hippos' Are Legally People, U.S. Judge Rules," October 26, 2021https://www.cbsnews.com/news/pablo-escobar-cocaine-hippos-legally-people-us-judge/.
- Levenson, Michael. "Colombia to Sterilize Pablo Escobar's 'Cocaine Hippos'," New York Times, November 18, 2023 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/18/world/americas/colombia-hippos-pablo-escobar.html.
- Department of Conservation Te Papa Atawhai. Te Urewera (n.d.) https://www.doc.govt.nz/parks-and-recreation/places-to-go/east-coast/places/te-urewera/?tab-id=50578>.
- New Zealand Legislation. Te Urewera Act 2014 (n.d.) https://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/2014/0051/latest/whole.html>.
- New Zealand Legislation. Te Awa Tupua (Whanganui River Claims Settlement) Act 2017 (n.d.) https://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/2017/0007/latest/whole.html.
- New Zealand Legislation. Te Awa Tupua (Whanganui River Claims Settlement) Act 2017 (n.d.) https://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/2017/0007/latest/whole.html>.
- O'Donnell, Erin, and Julia Talbot-Jones. Creating Legal Rights for Rivers: Lessons from Australia, New Zealand, and India. *Ecology & Society* 23(1):7 (2018) https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-09854-230107>.
- Westerman, Ashley. "Should Rivers Have Same Legal Rights as Humans? A Growing Number of Voices Say Yes," *National Public Radio*, August 2, 2019 https://www.npr.org/2019/08/03/740604142/should-rivers-have-same-legal-rights-as-humans-a-growing-number-of-voices-say-ye.
- Cheng, Derek. "Mt Taranaki Will Be Granted Special Legal Status Similar to Te Urewera and the Whanganui River," *New Zealand Herald*, December 20, 2017 https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/mt-

- taranaki-will-be-granted-special-legal-status-similar-to-te-urewera-and-the-whanganui-river/VTRFLCDR6Y7BSUE2C6I5PXI7MM>.
- White, Rebekah. "New Zealand's Environmental Credentials on the Line As Coalition Takes Power," *Guardian*, December 8, 2023 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/dec/09/new-zealands-environmental-credentials-on-the-line-as-coalition-takes-power.
- Westerman, Ashley. "Should Rivers Have Same Legal Rights as Humans? A Growing Number of Voices Say Yes," *National Public Radio*, August 2, 2019 https://www.npr.org/2019/08/03/740604142/should-rivers-have-same-legal-rights-as-humans-a-growing-number-of-voices-say-ye>.
- Daley, Jason. "India's Ganges and Yamuna Rivers Are Given the Rights of People," *Smithsonian*, March 23, 2017 https://www.smithsonianmag.com/smart-news/ganges-and-yamuna-rivers-given-rights-people-india-180962639.
- Biggs, Shannon. "When Rivers Hold Legal Rights," *Earth Island Journal*, April 17, 2017 https://www.earthisland.org/journal/index.php/articles/entry/when_rivers_hold_legal_rights.
- O'Donnell, Erin, and Julia Talbot-Jones. Creating Legal Rights for Rivers: Lessons from Australia, New Zealand, and India. *Ecology & Society* 23(1):7 (2018) https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-09854-230107>.
- Das, Pallav. Rights of Nature and the River Ganga. Radical Ecological Democracy, June 27, 2017 https://www.radicalecologicaldemocracy.org/rights-of-Nature-and-the-river-ganga.
- O'Donnell, Erin, and Julia Talbot-Jones. Creating Legal Rights for Rivers: Lessons from Australia, New Zealand, and India. *Ecology & Society* 23(1):7 (2018) https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-09854-230107>.
- Margil, Mari. Bangladesh Supreme Court Upholds Rights of Rivers. Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights (n.d.) https://www.centerforenvironmentalrights.org/news/bangladesh-supreme-court-upholds-rights-of-rivers.
- Khan, Sharier. "We Will Have the Rivers Cleaned by March 2023': NRCC Chairman," *The Business Standard*, October 26, 2022 https://www.tbsnews.net/features/panorama/repeat-offenders-who-pollute-rivers-should-be-jailed-nrcc-chairman-520134.
- O'Donnell, Erin, and Ishrat Jahan. Rivers Are Still People in South Asia Despite Court Showdown. CodeBlue, February 1, 2023 https://codeblue.galencentre.org/2023/02/01/rivers-are-still-people-in-south-asia-despite-court-showdown.
- EnviroNews Nigeria. "River Ethiope Secures Rights Recognition," March 11, 2018 https://www.environewsnigeria.com/river-ethiope-secures-rights-recognition/>.
- Eco Jurisprudence Monitor. Uganda National Environment Act (n.d.) https://ecojurisprudence.org/initiatives/uganda-national-environmental-act.
- Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature Africa. Our Work (n.d.) https://www.garnafrica.org/our-work/>.
- Jones, Sam. Endangered Mar Menor Lagoon in Spain Granted Legal Status as a Person," *Guardian*, September 21, 2022 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/21/endangered-mar-menor-lagoon-in-spain-granted-legal-status-as-a-person.
- The Goldman Environmental Prize. 2024 Goldman Prize Winner: Teresa Vicente (n.d.) https://www.goldmanprize.org/recipient/teresa-vicente/#recipient-bio.
- The Goldman Environmental Prize. 2024 Goldman Prize Winner: Teresa Vicente (n.d.) https://www.goldmanprize.org/recipient/teresa-vicente/#recipient-bio.
- Toledoans for Safe Water. The Lake Erie Bill of Rights Citizens Initiative (n.d.) https://lakeerieaction.wixsite.com/safewatertoledo/lake-erie-bill-of-rights>.
- Johnston, Laura. "Toledoans Approve First Lake Erie Bill of Rights: Farmer Sues Over Law's Constitutionality," *Cleveland.com*, November 18, 2019 https://www.cleveland.com/news/2019/02/toledoans-approve-first-lake-erie-bill-of-rights-farmer-sues-over-laws-constitutionality.html>.

- Gillett, M. Tyler. "Federal Judge Rules Lake Erie Bill of Rights Unconstitutional," *Jurist*, February 29, 2020 https://www.jurist.org/news/2020/02/federal-judge-rules-lake-erie-bill-of-rights-unconstitutional>.
- Rasul, Nicole. "The Lake Erie Bill of Rights Is Dead: A Voluntary Effort Will Pay Farmers to Reduce Runoff Instead," *Civil Eats*, June 22, 2020 https://civileats.com/2020/06/22/the-lake-erie-bill-of-rights-is-dead-a-voluntary-effort-will-pay-farmers-to-reduce-runoff-instead.
- Harmony with Nature. Tamaqua Borough, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania Ordinance No. 612 of 2006 http://files.harmonywithNatureun.org/uploads/upload666.pdf, p. 6.
- Perkins, Madeleine Sheehan. "How Pittsburgh Embraced a Radical Environmental Movement Popping up in Conservative Towns Across America," *Business Insider*, July 9, 2017 https://www.businessinsider.com/rights-for-nature-preventing-fracking-pittsburgh-pennsylvania-2017-7.
- Earth Law Center. Ecocentric Communities (n.d.) https://www.earthlawcenter.org/towns-cities>.
- Community Environmental Legal Defense Fund. CELDF Statement on Orange County, FL "Rights of Nature" Law, November 4, 2020 https://celdf.org/2020/11/celdf-statement-on-orange-county-fl-rights-of-nature-law.
- Surma, Katie. "Two Lakes, Two Streams and a Marsh Filed a Lawsuit in Florida to Stop a Developer from Filling in Wetlands. A Judge Just Threw It Out of Court," Inside Climate News, July 7, 2022 https://insideclimatenews.org/news/07072022/two-lakes-two-streams-and-a-marsh-filed-a-lawsuit-in-florida-to-stop-a-developer-from-filling-in-wetlands-a-judge-just-threw-it-out-of-court/.
- Green, Amy. "Judge Strikes Down 'Rights of Nature' Charter Amendment," *National Public Radio*, July 12, 2022 https://wusfnews.wusf.usf.edu/environment/2022-07-12/judge-strikes-down-rights-of-nature-charter-amendment.
- Falk, Will. "The Great Salt Lake is Disappearing . . . So Utah Bans Rights of Nature," Counterpunch, April 21, 2024 https://www.counterpunch.org/2024/04/21/the-great-salt-lake-is-disappearing-so-utah-bans-rights-of-nature/.
- Harmony with Nature. Rights of Nature Case Study Nature (Mexico City) (n.d.) http://files.harmonywithnatureun.org/uploads/upload1135.pdf>.
- ²²⁸ Community Environmental Legal Defense Fund. Rights of Nature: Timeline (n.d.) https://celdf.org/rights-of-nature/timeline.
- Blue Mountains City Council. Rights of Nature (n.d.) https://www.bmcc.nsw.gov.au/rights-of-nature.
- Greenfield, Patrick. "Sweet City': The Costa Rica Suburb That Gave Citizenship to Bees, Plants and Trees," *Guardian*, April 29, 2020 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2020/apr/29/sweet-city-the-costa-rica-suburb-that-gave-citizenship-to-bees-plants-and-trees-aoe.
- ²³¹ Personal communication.
- ²³² Community Environmental Legal Defense Fund. Ho-Chunk Nation General Council Approves Rights of Nature Constitutional Amendment, September 17, 2018 https://celdf.org/2018/09/press-release-ho-chunk-nation-general-council-approves-rights-of-Nature-constitutional-amendment.
- Movement Rights. The Ponca Rights of Nature Campaign (n.d.) https://www.movementrights.org/ponca-rights-of-nature-campaign.
- Miller, Eliana. Rights for a Free Snake River, Earth Law Center, February 24, 2020 https://www.earthlawcenter.org/blog-entries/2020/2/rights-for-a-free-snake-river.
- Natural Resources Defense Council. Salmon Dying from Hot Water in Columbia River, July 27, 2021 https://www.nrdc.org/media/2021/210727.
- ²³⁶ Cole, Amelia. "Wisconsin Tribe Recognizes Menominee River Rights," *Great Lakes Echo*, March 13, 2020 https://greatlakesecho.org/2020/03/13/wisconsin-tribe-recognizes-menominee-river-rights.
- Wells, Michael. "Resolution Recognizes Rights of Snake River," *The Lewiston Tribune*, June 20, 2020 https://www.lmtribune.com/northwest/resolution-recognizes-rights-of-snake-river/article 508d6e05-fb04-5b74-a828-0b1a6ceaecaf.html>.

- ²³⁸ Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights. Press Release: Sauk-Suiattle Indian Tribe Brings First "Rights of Salmon" Case, January 11, 2022 https://www.centerforenvironmentalrights.org/news/press-release-sauk-suiattle-tribe-vs-seattle-sees-the-rights-of-salmon-protected-in-new-tribal-court-case.
- Surma, Katie. "Lawsuit Asserting the 'Rights of Salmon' Ends in a Settlement That Benefits the Fish," *Inside Climate News*, May 6, 2023 https://insideclimatenews.org/news/06052023/lawsuit-asserting-the-rights-of-salmon-ends-in-a-settlement-that-benefits-the-fish.
- Eco Jurisprudence Monitor. Port Townsend U.S. Proclamation of the Rights of the Southern Resident Orcas, December 5, 2022 https://ecojurisprudence.org/initiatives/port-townsend-u-s-proclamation-of-the-rights-of-the-southern-resident-orcas/>.
- ²⁴¹ Enger, John. "Explaining Minnesota's 1837, 1854, and 1855 Ojibwe Treaties," *Minnesota Public Radio*, February 1, 2016 https://www.mprnews.org/story/2016/02/01/explaining-minnesota-ojibwe-treaties#1837.
- Ryan, John. "Seattle's 'Green' Power Violates Salmon's Legal Rights, Tribe Says," KUOW.Org, January 14, 2022 https://www.kuow.org/stories/salmon-should-have-legal-rights-says-sauk-suiattle-tribe.
- ²⁴³ Frank Bibeau. Interview with Judy Nahum, November 24, 2020.
- With, Barbara. Overview of White Earth's Case of Manoomin vs the State of Minnesota DNR Court Case. Wisconsin Citizens Media Cooperative, December 15, 2021
 https://wcmcoop.org/2021/12/15/overview-of-white-earths-case-of-manoomin-vs-the-state-of-minnesota-dnr-court-case.
- Surma, Katie. "To Stop Line 3 Across Minnesota, an Indigenous Tribe Is Asserting the Legal Rights of Wild Rice," *Inside Climate News*, October 22, 2021 https://insideclimatenews.org/news/22102021/line-3-rights-of-nature-minnesota-white-earth-nation/>.
- Stop the Line 3 Pipeline. How to Steal a State: The Minnesota DNR Basically Sold the 1855 Treaty Territory out in a Textbook Case of Mismanagement and Corporate Collusion (n.d.) https://www.stopline3.org/news/dnr-policing>.
- Ecojurisprudence Monitor. Tribal Court of the White Earth Band of Ojibwe case Manoomin et al v. Minnesota DNR (n.d.) https://ecojurisprudence.org/initiatives/tribal-court-of-the-white-earth-band-of-ojibwe-case-manoomin-et-al-v-minnesota-dnr/>.
- Warner, Elizabeth Kronk, and Jensen Lillquist. Laboratories of the Future: Tribes and Rights of Nature. *California Law Review* 111, April 2023
 https://www.californialawreview.org/print/laboratories-of-the-future-tribes-and-rights-of-nature-.
- Whalen, Eamon. "The Latest Attempt to Stop Line 3 Hits a Snag in Tribal Court," *Mother Jones*, April 2022 https://www.motherjones.com/mojo-wire/2022/04/the-latest-attempt-to-stop-line-3-hits-a-snag-in-tribal-court/.
- ²⁵⁰ Bioneers. *Guide to Rights of Nature in Indian Country*, September 2023 https://bioneers.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Bioneers-Rights-of-Nature-Guide-2023.pdf.
- ²⁵¹ Smith, Anna V. "The Klamath River Now Has Legal Rights of a Person," *High Country News*, September 24, 2019 https://www.hcn.org/issues/51.18/tribal-affairs-the-klamath-river-now-has-the-legal-rights-of-a-person.
- ²⁵² U.S. Legal. Soft Law Law and Legal Definition (n.d.) https://definitions.uslegal.com/s/soft-law.
- Harmony with Nature. Chronology (n.d.) http://www.harmonywithNatureun.org/chronology>.
- Harmong with Nature (n.d.) http://www.harmonywithnatureun.org/.
- United Nations. Harmony with Nature, July 28, 2022 https://ecojurisprudence.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/A_77_244-EN.pdf.
- United Nations Environment Programme. Convention on Biological Diversity. Kunming-Montreal Global Biodiversity Framework, December 18, 2022 https://www.cbd.int/doc/c/e6d3/cd1d/daf663719a03902a9b116c34/cop-15-1-25-en.pdf>.

- United Nations Environment Programme. *Global Biodiversity Outlook 5* (n.d.) https://www.cbd.int/gbo/gbo5/publication/gbo-5-en.pdf>.
- 258 Stop Ecocide. Earth Lawyer (n.d.) https://www.stopecocide.earth/polly-higgins>.
- ²⁵⁹ Wikipedia. Ecocide (n.d.) https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ecocide>.
- Siddique, Haroon. "Legal Experts Worldwide Draw up 'Historic' Definition of Ecocide," *Guardian*, June 22, 2021 historic-definition-of-ecocide>.
- ²⁶¹ Stop Ecocide. Ecocide (n.d.) https://www.stopecocide.earth/>.
- Kaminski, Isabella. "Growing Number of Countries Consider Making Ecocide a Crime," *Guardian*, August 26, 2023 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/aug/26/growing-number-of-countries-consider-making-ecocide-crime.
- Kaminski, Isabella. "Growing Number of Countries Consider Making Ecocide a Crime," *Guardian*, August 26, 2023 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/aug/26/growing-number-of-countries-consider-making-ecocide-crime.
- Santora, Marc. "As Dead Dolphins Wash Ashore, Ukraine Builds a Case of Ecocide Against Russia," New York Times, August 17, 2023 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/17/world/europe/russia-war-dolphin-deaths-ukraine.html.
- Earth Charter. About Us: What Is the Earth Charter Document? (n.d.) https://earthcharter.org/about-the-earth-charter.
- Brown, Donald. The Earth Charter As an International "Soft-Law." Pennsylvania Consortium for Interdisciplinary Environmental Policy, 2014 https://earthcharter.org/library/the-earth-charter-as-an-international-soft-law.
- ²⁶⁷ Earth Charter. The Movement (n.d.) https://earthcharter.org/the-movement.
- ²⁶⁸ Clugston, Rick, and John Hoyt. The Earth Charter and Animals (n.d.) https://earthcharter.org/wp-content/assets/virtual-library2/images/uploads/ENG-Clugston.pdf.
- Eldis. Universal Declaration of Rights of Mother Earth, January 2010 https://www.eldis.org/document/A59434>.
- Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature. Universal Declaration of Rights of Mother Earth, April 22, 2010 https://www.garn.org/universal-declaration-for-the-rights-of-mother-earth.
- Cullinan, Cormac. "The Legal Case for the Universal Declaration of the Rights of Mother Earth," September, 2010 https://www.garn.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Legal-Case-for-Universal-Declaration-Cormac-Cullinan.pdf>.
- ²⁷² Personal communication.
- ²⁷³ Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature: About GARN (n.d.) https://www.garn.org/about-garn.
- ²⁷⁴ International Rights of Nature Tribunal https://www.rightsofnaturetribunal.org/about-us/.
- International Rights of Nature Tribunal. 12th Local Rights of Tribunal for the Rights of Nature, 2024 https://www.rightsofnaturetribunal.org/tribunals/yesah-tribunal-2024.
- Olobal Alliance for the Rights of Nature. What Is an International Rights of Nature Tribunal? https://www.rightsofnaturetribunal.org/about-us-2/.
- Global Alliance for the Rights of Nature. What Is an International Rights of Nature Tribunal? https://www.rightsofnaturetribunal.org/about-us-2/.
- United Nations General Assembly. Harmony with Nature: Note by the Secretary General, August 1 2016
- Safina, Carl, and Jessica Perelman. The Unseen Significance of Whales. Whales.org (n.d.) https://www.whales.org.au/news/160609-Unseen_Significance.html>.
- World Wildlife Fund UK. Bottlenose Dolphins: Our Smart, Sociable Stars of the Sea https://www.wwf.org.uk/learn/wildlife/dolphins.
- Roman, Joe, and James J. McCarthy. The Whale Pump: Marine Mammals Enhance Primary Productivity in a Coastal Basin. *PLOS One*, October 11, 2010 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0013255>.

- Chami, Ralph *et al*. Nature's Solution to Climate Change. International Monetary Fund, December 2019 https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2019/12/natures-solution-to-climate-change-chami.htm#>.
- Nonhuman Rights Project. In Memory of Tommy (n.d.) https://www.nonhumanrights.org/blog/update-appeal-tommy-and-kiko.
- ²⁸⁴ United Nations Environment Programme. Great Apes Survival Partnership (GRASP) https://www.un-grasp.org.
- United Nations Environment Programme. Great Apes Survival Project (GRASP): Strategy (n.d.) https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/30349/TGASPP.pdf>.
- ²⁸⁶ Chami, Ralph *et al.* Nature's Solution to Climate Change. International Monetary Fund, December 2019 https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2019/12/natures-solution-to-climate-change-chami.htm#>.
- Helsinki Group. Declaration of Rights for Cetaceans, May 22, 2010 http://www.cetaceanrights.org/pdf_bin/helsinki-group.pdf>.
- ²⁸⁸ Cavalieri, Paola, and Peter Singer (eds.). *The Great Ape Project: Equality Beyond Humanity* (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1993).
- New Zealand Legislation. Animal Welfare Act 1999 http://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/1999/0142/latest/DLM49664.html.
- ²⁹⁰ Project R&R. Laws: International Bans (n.d.) https://www.releasechimps.org/laws/international-bans.
- Sebo, Jeff. The Rebugnant Conclusion: Utilitarianism, Insects, Microbes, and AI Systems. *Ethics, Policy, & Environment* 26(2): 249–264 (April 26, 2023)
 https://doi.org/10.1080/21550085.2023.2200724>.
- Pollinator Partnership. You Need Pollinators. Pollinators Need You (n.d.) https://www.pollinator.org/pollinators>.
- Florida Museum. The Insect Effect: Insect Decline and the Future of Our Planet (n.d.) https://www.floridamuseum.ufl.edu/earth-systems/the-insect-effect.
- ²⁹⁴ Center for Democratic and Environmental Rights. The Rights of Pollinators: An Interview with Melody Daugherty of Manitou Pollinators (n.d.) https://www.centerforenvironmentalrights.org/rights-of-pollinators>.
- Tumin, Remy. "In Move to Protect Whales, Polynesian Indigenous Groups Give Them 'Personhood'," *New York Times*, March 29, 2024 https://www.nytimes.com/2024/03/29/world/australia/whale-personhood-polynesia-maori.html.
- Tomassoni, Teresa. "Countries Are Starting to Give Wild Animals Legal Rights: Here's Why," *Washington Post*, August 26, 2023 https://www.washingtonpost.com/climate-solutions/2023/08/26/leatherback-turtle-nature-rights-panama.
- Francheschini, Macarena Montes, and Kristen Stilt. Estrellita the Woolly Monkey and the Ecuadorian Constitutional Court. *ReVista: Harvard Review of Latin America*, February 10, 2023 https://revista.drclas.harvard.edu/estrellita-the-wooly-monkey-and-the-ecuadorian-constitutional-court-animal-rights-through-the-rights-of-nature.
- Brookls McCormick, Jr. Animal Law & Policy Program Harvard Law School. Constitutional Court of Ecuador Case No. 253-20-Jh Amicus Curiae (n.d.) https://animal.law.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/ENGLISH.-HLS-NhRP-amicus-curiae-Ecuador.pdf>.
- Truyenque, Marcia Condoy. An Analysis of the Estrellita Constitutional Case from an Animal Rights Perspective. *Animal & Natural Resource Law Review*, June 2023, Volume XIX, 21–42.
- Fasel, Raffael N., and Sean Butler. Animal Rights Law (London: Bloomsbury, 2023), pp. 138–141.
- Truyenque, Marcia Condoy. An Analysis of the Estrellita Constitutional Case from an Animal Rights Perspective. *Animal & Natural Resource Law Review*, June 2023, Volume XIX, 21–42.
- Kymlicka, Will. "Rethinking Human Rights for a More-Than-Human World." In *More Than Human Rights: An Ecology of Law, Thought, and Narrative for Earthly Flourishing* edited by César Rodríguez-Garavito, (New York: NYU Law, 2024), pp. 79–80.

- Francheschini, Macarena Montes, and Kristen Stilt. Estrellita the Woolly Monkey and the Ecuadorian Constitutional Court. *ReVista: Harvard Review of Latin America*, February 10, 2023 https://revista.drclas.harvard.edu/estrellita-the-wooly-monkey-and-the-ecuadorian-constitutional-court-animal-rights-through-the-rights-of-nature.
- Stilt, Kristen. Rights of Nature, Rights of Animals. *Harvard Law Review* 134(5), March 2021 https://harvardlawreview.org/forum/vol-134/rights-of-nature-rights-of-animals.
- Stilt, Kristen. Rights of Nature, Rights of Animals. *Harvard Law Review* 134(5), March 2021 https://harvardlawreview.org/forum/vol-134/rights-of-nature-rights-of-animals>.
- Michigan State University. Animal Legal & Historical Center. Interlocutory Appeal No. 0059204-56.2020.8.16.0000 (n.d.) https://www.animallaw.info/case/interlocutory-appeal-no-0059204-5620208160000-paran%C3%A1-brazil.
- Burdon, Peter. The Rights of Nature Reconsidered. *Australian Humanities Review* 49 (November 2010) http://ssrn.com/abstract=1709015.
- Quoted in Burdon, Peter. The Rights of Nature Reconsidered. *Australian Humanities Review* 49 (November 2010) http://ssrn.com/abstract=1709015.
- Kauffman, Craig M., and Pamela L. Martin. *The Politics of Rights of Nature: Strategies for Building a More Sustainable Future* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2021), p. 208.
- Kauffman, Craig M., and Pamela L. Martin. *The Politics of Rights of Nature: Strategies for Building a More Sustainable Future* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2021), pp. 220–222.
- Grim, Mauricio, and Michael A. Livermore. Where Nature's Rights Go Wrong. *Virginia Law Review* 107(7) November 29, 2021 https://virginialawreview.org/articles/where-natures-rights-go-wrong/>.
- Sachs, Noah M. A Wrong Turn with the Rights of Nature Movement. *Georgetown Environmental Law Review* 36, April 2023 https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4402290.
- Sagoff, Mark. Animal Liberation and Environmental Ethics: Bad Marriage, Quick Divorce. *Osgoode Hall Law Journal* 22(2), Summer 1984 .">https://digitalcommons.osgoode.yorku.ca/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1936&context=ohlj>.
- National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. Makah Tribal Whale Hunt (n.d.) https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/west-coast/marine-mammal-protection/makah-tribal-whale-hunt.
- Nauman, Talli. "Buffalo Are the Backbone of Lakota Food Sovereignty," *Intercontinental Cry*, December 26, 2018 https://intercontinentalcry.org/buffalo-are-backbone-of-lakota-food-sovereignty.
- USDA/Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service. Feral Swine-Managing an Invasive Species (n.d.) https://www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/ourfocus/wildlifedamage/operational-activities/feral-swine.
- National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. Why Are Lionfish a Growing Problem in the Atlantic Ocean? (n.d.) https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/lionfish.html.
- USDA/Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service. Spotted Lanternfly, (n.d.) https://www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/resources/pests-diseases/hungry-pests/the-threat/spotted-lanternfly/spotted-la
- New Zealand Department of Conservation. Predator Free 2050 (n.d.) https://www.doc.govt.nz/nature/pests-and-threats/predator-free-2050>.
- Fair, James. "New Zealand's Annual Cat-Killing Competition Condemned After Record Death Toll," *Discover Wildlife*, July 5, 2024 https://www.discoverwildlife.com/animal-facts/new-zealand-cat-killing-competition.
- Peek, Katie. "Track New Zealand's Bid to Take Back Nature," *Scientific American*, February 1, 2022 https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/track-new-zealands-bid-to-take-back-nature.

- Arnold, Naomi. "An Island Nation's Audacious Effort to Save Its Unique Wildlife," *Washington Post*, January 4, 2021 https://www.washingtonpost.com/climate-solutions/2020/12/31/island-nation-unique-wildlife.
- Zhuang, Yan. "Should Children Join the Killing in New Zealand's War on Invasive Species?" *New York Times*, October 1, 2023 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/01/world/australia/new-zealand-hunting-invasive-species.html.
- 324 CO₂ Everything. Carbon Footprint: Lamb (n.d.) https://www.co2everything.com/co2e-of/lamb.
- Weston, Phoebe. "Graze Anatomy: What Happens When You Put up a Fence to Keep Sheep Out?" *Guardian*, December 17, 2021 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/dec/17/graze-anatomy-fencing-fewer-sheep-richer-wildlife--aoe.
- Department of Conservation: Te Papa Atawhai. Pests and Threats on New Zealand's Subantarctic Islands (n.d.) https://www.doc.govt.nz/nature/habitats/offshore-islands/new-zealands-subantarctic-islands/pests-and-threats/>.
- Sandom, Christopher *et al.* Global Late Quaternary Megafauna Extinctions Linked to Humans, Not Climate Change. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences* 281(1787), July 22, 2014 https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2013.3254>.
- Garthwaite, Josie. When Did Humans Start Influencing Biodiversity? Earlier Than We Thought. Stanford | Doerr School of Sustainability, April 23, 2018 https://earth.stanford.edu/news/when-did-humans-start-influencing-biodiversity-earlier-we-thought.
- Andreoni, Manuela. "Invasive Species Are Costing the Global Economy Billions, Study Finds," *New York Times*, September 4, 2023 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/09/04/climate/invasive-species-cost-ipbes.html.
- Ham, Anthony. "Pigs to the Rescue: An Invasive Species Helped Save Australia's Crocodiles," *New York Times*, August 15, 2022 https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/15/science/invasive-species-pigs-crocodiles.html.
- Goode, Erica. "Invasive Species Aren't Always Unwanted," *New York Times*, March 1, 2016 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/01/science/invasive-species.html.
- Sample, Ian. "Whales and Dolphins 'Should Have Legal Rights'," *Guardian*, February 21, 2012 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/feb/21/whales-dolphins-legal-rights.
- Writ of Habeas Corpus for Tommy. Nonhuman Rights Project (n.d.) https://www.nonhumanrights.org/content/uploads/Petition-re-Tommy-Case-Fulton-Cty-NY.pdf.
- Climate Case Chart. Animal Legal Defense Fund v. United States (n.d.) https://climatecasechart.com/case/animal-legal-defense-fund-v-united-states/
- https://climatecasechart.com/case/animal-legal-defense-fund-v-united-

states/#:~:text=Opening%20Brief%20Filed%20in%20Appeal,injury%20due%20to%20climate%20change.

- Stilt, Kristen, and Macarena Montes. Naturalized Animal Rights. Law, Ethics, & Animals Program (LEAP) at Yale Law School, Yale University, November 2, 2023 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HeFL3RPOdSE&t=1067s>.
- Stilt, Kristen. "Rights of Nature, Rights of Animals." *Harvard Law Review* 134(5), March 2021 https://harvardlawreview.org/forum/vol-134/rights-of-nature-rights-of-animals/>.
- Rodríguez-Garavito, César. "More-Than-Human Rights: Law, Science, and Storytelling Beyond Anthropocentrism." In *More Than Human Rights: An Ecology of Law, Thought, and Narrative for Earthly Flourishing* edited by César Rodríguez-Garavito, (New York: NYU Law, 2024), p. 48.
- Thomas Linzey. Interview by Judy Nahum, December 8, 2020.
- Faunalytics. Global Animal Slaughter Statistics and Charts, July 13, 2022 https://faunalytics.org/global-animal-slaughter-statistics-charts-2022-update.
- Eisen, Michael B., and Patrick O. Brown. Rapid Global Phaseout of Animal Agriculture Has the Potential to Stabilize Greenhouse Gas Levels for 30 years and Offset 68 Percent of CO₂ Emissions This Century. *PLOS Climate*, February 1, 2022 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pclm.0000010>.

- Gerbens-Leens, P. W., and M. M. Mekonnen. The Water Footprint of Poultry, Pork and Beef: A Comparative Study in Different Countries and Production Systems. *Water Resources and Industry* 1–2 (March–June, 2013): 25–36 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wri.2013.03.001>.
- Ritchie, Hannah. Half of the World's Habitable Land Is Used for Agriculture. Our World in Data, November 11, 2019 https://ourworldindata.org/global-land-for-agriculture.
- Hilborn, Roy *et al.* The Environmental Cost of Animal Source Foods. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 16(6): 329–335 (August 2018) https://doi.org/10.1002/fee.1822.
- National Resources Defense Council. Industrial Agricultural Pollution 101, July 21, 2022 https://www.nrdc.org/stories/industrial-agricultural-pollution-101.
- Constantino, Luciana. Fire in the Amazon Is Associated More with Agricultural Burning and Deforestation Than With Drought. Phys.Org, November 4, 2022 https://phys.org/news/2022-11-amazon-agricultural-deforestation-drought.html.
- Union of Concerned Scientists. What's Driving Deforestation? February 8, 2016 https://www.ucsusa.org/resources/whats-driving-deforestation>.
- Diprose, Kristen, and Matt Neal. "Jane Goodall Says Global Disregard for Nature Brought on Coronavirus Pandemic," *ABC News* (Australia), April 11, 2020 https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-11/jane-goodall-says-disregard-for-Nature-has-brought-coronavirus/12142246.
- Ritchie, Hannah. How Many Animals Are Factory-Farmed? Our World in Data, September 25, 2023 https://ourworldindata.org/how-many-animals-are-factory-farmed>.
- Miller, Emily. EPA Isn't Tackling Factory Farm Pollution: We're Taking It to Court. Food & Water Watch, November 3, 2022 https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/2022/11/03/epa-lawsuit-factory-farm-water-pollution.
- Nicole, Wendee. CAFOs and Environmental Justice: The Case of North Carolina. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 121(6), June 2013 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3672924.
- Yurcaba, Josephine. How Factory Farms Impact the Communities Where They Are Located. One Green Planet, February 26, 2015 http://www.onegreenplanet.org/environment/how-factory-farms-impact-the-communities-where-they-are-located>.
- Eisnitz, Gail A. Slaughterhouse: The Shocking Story of Greed, Neglect, and Inhumane Treatment Inside the U.S. Meat Industry (Amherst, N.Y.: Prometheus Books, 2007). Pachirat, Timothy. Every Twelve Seconds: Industrialized Slaughter and the Politics of Sight (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2013).
- Chadde, Sky. "COVID-19 Cases, Deaths in Meatpacking Industry Were Much Higher Than Previously Known, Congressional Investigation Shows," *Investigate Midwest*, October 28, 2021 https://investigatemidwest.org/2021/10/28/covid-19-cases-deaths-in-meatpacking-industry-were-much-higher-than-previously-known-congressional-investigation-shows/>.
- Tiseo, Katie, *et al.* Global Trends in Antimicrobial Use in Food Animals from 2017 to 2030. *Antibiotics* 9, December 2020 https://www.mdpi.com/2079-6382/9/12/918>.
- Manyi-Loh, Christy *et al.* Antibiotic Use in Agriculture and Its Consequential Resistance in Environmental Sources: Potential Public Health Implications. *Molecules* 23(4), March 30, 2018: 795. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules23040795.
- World Health Organization. Antimicrobial Resistance (n.d.) https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/antimicrobial-resistance.
- Milman, Oliver. "A Barbaric Federal Program': US Killed 1.75m Animals Last Year—Or 200 Per Hour," *Guardian*, March 25, 2022 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/25/us-government-wildlife-services-animals-deaths>.
- Wilson, Amy P. (Non) Human(imal) Rights: Dismantling the Separateness in Law and Policy. *Society Register* 3(3), December 1, 2019 https://ssrn.com/abstract=3636994>.

- Animal Ethics. Snails and Bivalves: A Discussion of Indicators of Sentience, June 22, 2021 https://www.animal-ethics.org/snails-and-bivalves-a-discussion-of-possible-edge-cases-for-sentience.
- Godfrey-Smith, Peter. "The Mind of an Octopus," *Scientific American*, January 1, 2017 https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/the-mind-of-an-octopus.
- Mather, Jennifer A. Cephalopod Consciousness: Behavioural Evidence. *Consciousness and Cognition* 17(1) March 2008: 37–48 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2006.11.006>.
- Brown, Culum, and Vera Schluessel. Smart Sharks: A Review of Chondrichthyan Cognition. *Animal Cognition* 26 (2023): 175–188 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10071-022-01708-3.
- Balcombe, Jonathan. What a Fish Knows: The Inner Lives of Our Underwater Cousins (New York: Macmillan, 2016).
- Science Daily. "Plankton Will Store More Carbon as Earth's Climate Warms, But Storage Beyond the End of the Century Is Uncertain," July 11, 2022
 https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2022/07/220711163147.htm.
- World Wildlife Fund. Restoring Abundant Tuna Populations Benefits People and Nature, May 2, 2023 https://updates.panda.org/restoring-aabundant-tuna-populations-benefits-people-and-nature.
- United Nations. The Ocean: The World's Greatest Ally Against Climate Change (n.d.) https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/science/climate-issues/ocean>.
- Environmental Protection Agency. Basic Information about Coral Reefs (n.d.) https://www.epa.gov/coral-reefs/basic-information-about-coral-reefs>.
- Levy, Max D. "Are Forever Chemicals Harming Ocean Life?" *The Revelator*, August 24, 2020 https://therevelator.org/pfas-ocean-wildlife>.
- The World Bank. SDG 14: Ending Overfishing: An Urgent Need to Protect Our Oceans (n.d.) https://datatopics.worldbank.org/sdgatlas/goal-14-life-below-water.
- FAO. Fisheries and Aquaculture (n.d.) https://www.fao.org/fishery/en/collection/bycatchmitigationmammals.
- The World Bank. SDG 14: Ending Overfishing: An Urgent Need to Protect Our Oceans (n.d.) https://datatopics.worldbank.org/sdgatlas/goal-14-life-below-water.
- Greenpeace. *Ghost Gear: The Abandoned Fishing Nets Haunting Our Oceans*, November 2019 https://www.greenpeace.org/static/planet4-aotearoa-stateless/2019/11/b97726c9-ghost fishing gear report en single-page 051119.pdf>.
- NOAA. North Atlantic Right Whale (n.d.) https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/species/north-atlantic-right-whale.
- International Labour Organization. Forced Labour and Human Trafficking in Fisheries (n.d.) https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/policy-areas/fisheries/lang--en/index.htm>.
- Urbina, Ian. "How to Get Away with Murder on the High Seas," *Al Jazeera*, December 6, 2022 https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2022/12/6/how-to-get-away-with-murder-high-seas.
- Pester, Patrick. "Pirate Attacks Linked to Destructive Fishing," *Live Science*, February 26, 2021 https://www.livescience.com/pirate-attacks-and-destructive-fishing.html>.
- NOAA. Aquaculture (n.d.) https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/topic/aquaculture.
- World Aquaculture Society. A Decadal Outlook for Global Aquaculture, May 10, 2023 https://www.was.org/article/A-decadal-outlook-for-global-aquaculture.aspx.
- Jacquet, Jennifer, *et al.* The Case Against Octopus Farming. Center for Environmental and Animal Protection (n.d.) https://wp.nyu.edu/ceap/research/the-case-against-octopus-farming-2/>.
- Singh, Gerald G., *et al.* Quantitative Analysis of Mass Mortality Events in Salmon Aquaculture Shows Increasing Scale of Fish Loss Events Around the World. *Scientific Reports* 14(3763), March 7, 2024 https://www.nature.com/articles/s41598-024-54033-9.
- Ly, Chen. "Salmon Farms Are Increasingly Being Hit by Mass Die-Offs," *New Scientist*, March 7, 2024 https://www.newscientist.com/article/2421227-salmon-farms-are-increasingly-being-hit-by-mass-die-offs/.

- Science Direct. Aquaculture Feeds (n.d.) https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/agricultural-and-biological-sciences/aquaculture-feeds.
- 384 NOAA. Feeds for Aquaculture (n.d.) https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/insight/feeds-aquaculture.
- Ritchie, Hannah, and Max Roser. Our World in Data. Fish and Overfishing, October 2021 https://ourworldindata.org/fish-and-overfishing#global-fish-production>.
- US Soy. Soybean Meal Is the Most Used Protein Source in Aquaculture Feed World-Wide (n.d.) https://ussoy.org/about-aquaculture.
- Leavitt, Michael *et al.* "How Foreign Overfishing Is Driving the Migration Crisis in Senegal," *National Public Radio*, February 6, 2023 https://www.npr.org/2023/02/06/1154901472/howforeign-overfishing-is-driving-migration-crisis-in-senegal.
- Urbina, Ian. "Fish Farming Is Feeding the Globe: What's the Cost for Locals?" *New Yorker*, March 1, 2021 https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/03/08/fish-farming-is-feeding-the-globe-whats-the-cost-for-locals.
- Jacquet, Jennifer, *et al.* The Case Against Octopus Farming. Center for Environmental and Animal Protection (n.d.) https://wp.nyu.edu/ceap/research/the-case-against-octopus-farming-2/.
- Woods Hole Oceanographic Institute. Twilight Zone (n.d.) https://www.whoi.edu/know-your-ocean-ocean-topics/how-the-ocean-works/ocean-zones/twilight-zone/.
- ³⁹¹ Drexler, Madeline. The Ocean Twilight Zone's crucial carbon pump. Woods Hole Oceanographic Institute, January 9, 2020 https://www.whoi.edu/news-insights/content/the-ocean-twilight-zones-crucial-carbon-pump/.
- World Health Organization. WHO Coronavirus (COVID-19) Dashboard (n.d.) https://covid19.who.int.
- Mueller, Benjamin. "Wuhan Market Samples Contained Covid and Animal Mixtures, Report Says," New York Times, March 21, 2023 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/03/21/science/covid-raccoon-dogs-wuhan-market.html>.
- Mallapaty, Smriti. "Coronaviruses Closely Related to the Pandemic Virus Discovered in Japan and Cambodia," *Nature*, November 23, 2020 https://www.Nature.com/articles/d41586-020-03217-0>.
- Liu, J. *et al.* A Comparative Overview of COVID-19, MERS and SARS: Review Article. *International Journal of Surgery* 81, September 2020 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijsu.2020.07.032.
- Jones, Kate E. *et al.* Global Trends in Emerging Infectious Diseases. *Nature* 451 (February 21, 2008): 990–993 https://www.nature.com/articles/nature06536>.
- World Health Organization. Zoonoses, July 29, 2020 https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/zoonoses.
- World Organisation for Animal Health. African Swine Fever (n.d.) https://www.oie.int/en/animal-health-in-the-world/animal-diseases/african-swine-fever.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Technical Report: Highly Pathogenic Asian Avian Influenza A(H5N1) Viruses (updated October 27, 2023) https://www.cdc.gov/flu/avianflu/spotlights/2022-2023/h5n1-technical-report_october.htm.
- Lempert, Phil. "How the 2024 Bird Flu Outbreak Is Impacting Our Food," *Forbes*, May 1, 2004 https://www.forbes.com/sites/phillempert/2024/05/01/the-2024-avian-flu-origins-impact-and-the-global-response/.
- Whittle, Patrick. "Bird Flu Is Decimating Seal Colonies. Scientists Don't Know How to Stop It," *AP*, March 22, 2024 https://apnews.com/article/seals-bird-flu-deaths-oceans-80184a8793fbcc21fab01b1c90b0d71b.
- Bastek, Stephanie. "How Global Agriculture Grew a Pandemic," *The American Scholar*, March 13, 2020 https://theamericanscholar.org/who-should-we-blame-for-coronavirus.
- United Nations Environment Programme. *Preventing the Next Pandemic*, July 2020 https://unsdg.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-07/UNEP-Preventing-the-next-pandemic.pdf>.
- Kolby, Jonathan. "To Prevent the Next Pandemic, It's the Legal Wildlife Trade We Should Worry About," *National Geographic*, May 7, 2020

- https://www.nationalgeographic.com/animals/2020/05/to-prevent-next-pandemic-focus-on-legal-wildlife-trade.
- Hall, Jani. "What Is Bushmeat?" *National Geographic*, June 19, 2019 https://www.nationalgeographic.com/animals/article/bushmeat-explained.
- Carmichael, Mary. How It Began: HIV Before the Age of AIDS. Frontline/PBS (n.d.) https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/aids/virus/origins.html>.
- 407 Centers for Disease Control. Bushmeat (n.d.) https://www.cdc.gov/importation/bushmeat.html.
- Peros, Colin Scott *et al.* Bushmeat, Wet Markets, and the Risks of Pandemics: Exploring the Nexus Through Systematic Review of Scientific Disclosures. *Environmental Science and Policy* 124 (October 2021), 1–11 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2021.05.025>.
- Mellor, Emma L., et al. Nature Calls: Intelligence and Natural Foraging Style Predict Poor Welfare in Captive Parrots. Proceedings of the Royal Society B, October 6, 2021 https://royalsocietypublishing.org/doi/10.1098/rspb.2021.1952.
- ⁴¹⁰ IUCN Cetacean Specialist Group. Status of the World's Cetaceans (n.d.) https://iucn-csg.org/status-of-the-worlds-cetaceans>.
- IUCN Cetacean Specialist Group. Status of the World's Cetaceans (n.d.) https://iucn-csg.org/status-of-the-worlds-cetaceans>.
- International Whale Commission. Environmental Concerns: The Environment and Whale Populations (n.d.) https://iwc.int/environment.
- Roman, J. *et al.* Whales as Marine Ecosystem Engineers. *Ecological Society of America*, July 3, 2014. .">https://esajournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1890/130220>.
- Wells, R. S., *et al.* Bottlenose Dolphins as Marine Ecosystem Sentinels: Developing a Health Monitoring System. *EcoHealth* 1, 246–254 (May 28, 2004) https://doi.org/10.1007/s10393-004-0094-6.
- Roman J., and J. J. McCarthy. The Whale Pump: Marine Mammals Enhance Primary Productivity in a Coastal Basin. *PLoS ONE* 5(10), October 11, 2010 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0013255.
- Perelman, Jessica. The Unseen Significance of Whales. The Safina Center, June 1, 2016 https://www.safinacenter.org/blog/the-unseen-significance-of-whales.
- WWF UK. Bottlenose Dolphins: Our Smart, Sociable Stars of the Sea (n.d.) https://www.wwf.org.uk/learn/wildlife/dolphins>.
- Sample, Ian. "Whales and Dolphins 'Should Have Legal Rights'," *Guardian*, February 20, 2012 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/feb/21/whales-dolphins-legal-rights.
- Coelho, Soroja. "Dolphins Gain Unprecedented Protection in India," *DW*, May 24, 2013 http://www.dw.de/dolphins-gain-unprecedented-protection-in-india/a-16834519.
- Ric O'Barry's Dolphin Project. Where Are Dolphins Protected? (n.d.) https://www.dolphinproject.com/where-are-dolphins-protected>.
- WDC. Fate of Orcas in Captivity (n.d.) https://us.whales.org/our-goals/end-captivity/orca-captivity.